Matrices and algebras in the canonical tensor model.

DOCTORAL DISSERTATION

Author D. Obster Supervisor Dr. N. SASAKURA

Abstract

The quantisation of gravity is one of the most challenging problems in theoretical physics, and arguably the biggest missing piece in our fundamental understanding of nature. One of the proposed models attempting to construct a theory for quantum gravity is the canonical tensor model. In this model, a spatial slice of spacetime is described by a completely symmetric real tensor of degree three, and its dynamical structure has algebraic similarities to the Hamiltonian formulation of general relativity. In this dissertation, this model will be thoroughly explained in the newly developed algebraic interpretation of tensor models, where a tensor generates an associative commutative algebra together with a list of eigenvalues of the Laplace-Beltrami operator, giving this model a potential direct spacetime interpretation through a duality between smooth manifolds and their algebra of smooth functions. After this, a matrix model will be introduced and analysed corresponding to a simplification of a wave function of the canonical tensor model. Lastly, some research related to the configuration space of tensor rank decompositions will be explained.

July 2022



Doctoral thesis to obtain the degree of doctor from Kyoto University, defended in public by Dennis Obster on July 14th 2022 in Kyoto, Japan.

The content of this thesis may partially be found in [1, 2, 3]: D. Obster, N. Sasakura; PTEP (2021) no.4, 043A01; arXiv:2008.07726. D. Obster, N. Sasakura; Universe 7 (2021) no.8, 302; arXiv:2107.10237. D. Obster; (to be published); arXiv:2203.03633.

Preface

At the time of writing it is almost three years ago, October 1st 2019, that I started my doctorate programme at Kyoto University. Back then I was out of academia for about a year, working as a security consultant at CGI Netherlands. The idea of obtaining a doctorate degree always stuck with me, so when I got the opportunity to do it with the MEXT scholarship I was happy to accept it.

The research area I chose to specialise in is called "quantum gravity". To me this was always the most exciting branch of physics, as it is in some way the most fundamental of all. In quantum gravity one tries to really understand what the nature of space and time itself are. There are many interesting approaches to this, and all use a certain set of underlying principles. In a way, the research is all about choosing and understanding what kind of consistent theories can emerge from a given set of theoretical principles inspired by both quantum mechanics and general relativity. In the absence of current experimental evidence, these principles are the main guidance we have in the search for a theory of quantum gravity. One would hope that a consistent theory could then actually start making predictions, so specific experiments and measurements could then be proposed (though currently we are still quite far from that stage).

My research topic was centered around a specific model for quantum gravity, called the canonical tensor model. I encountered this model during my masters degree which I obtained at the Radboud University in the Netherlands. As a master student, I was interested in doing the research for my master thesis abroad in Japan. I was happy to find a professor at Kyoto University, Naoki Sasakura, who did exactly the kind of research I was interested in: Discrete quantum gravity. I still feel very humbled and fortunate that he agreed to accept me me to do research in Kyoto for one year during my masters. I see this year as a very productive year where I learned a lot, including the publication of my first three co-authored papers [4, 5, 6]. It was when I was writing my masters thesis about this research under the supervision of Renate Loll, that I discovered what I found most exciting about the topic: The model seems really promising and had very nice results so far, but the direct interpretation of it was still not well-established.

That is why, when I got the opportunity a year later to do my doctorate at Kyoto University under the supervision of prof. Sasakura, I already knew exactly what I wanted to do: To find a rigorous mathematical footing of the canonical tensor model. It was certainly not an easy goal, and I struggled at times for sure. It is quite easy to end up digging yourself too deep into the mathematics, so I was lucky that my professor would sometimes help me to look at the actual physical picture again. About halfway during my research I found myself to be on the right track, with the early ingredients for the definition of the "associative closure" being found. In the end, it turned out that it would be possible to store all of the geometric information of a Riemannian manifold into a tensor P_{abc} and reconstruct it, which indeed makes it possible to treat a tensor model like the canonical tensor model as a model for quantum gravity.

Besides this, I also did research projects together with prof. Sasakura. The first project was analysing a matrix model that may be seen as a simplification of a wave function of the canonical tensor model. The second project was about a mathematical tool that often turns up in the analysis of the canonical tensor model, called the tensor rank decomposition. Both of these projects have been interesting parts of my research, and will be covered in this thesis.

My research done during my doctorate degree is published, or to be published, in [1, 2, 3]. I am really proud of the research that I could do, and I look back to a really great time I had in Japan.

Contents

Preface								
1	Introduction							
	1.1	Overv	iew of this thesis	2				
	1.2	Some approaches to quantum gravity						
		1.2.1	Perturbative methods	3				
		1.2.2	The covariant approach	4				
		1.2.3	Canonical quantum gravity	5				
	1.3	The case for algebras						
	1.4	A sneak peek into the canonical tensor model						
2	Alge	nd Riemannian manifolds	11					
	2.1	The du	ality between topological spaces and algebras	11				
	2.2 Associative		ative commutative algebras and topological manifolds	12				
		2.2.1	Algebras and topological spaces	13				
		2.2.2	Smooth manifolds and algebras	19				
	2.3	Spectr	al representation of Riemannian manifolds	22				
3	Algebraic tensor models							
	3.1	rs, algebras and topology	25					
		3.1.1	Tensors corresponding to functional algebras	26				
		3.1.2	Partial algebras and associative extensions	29				
		3.1.3	The associative closure	33				
	3.2	A measure from a Hilbert space						
		3.2.1	Hilbert space, totally symmetric tensors and a measure	36				
		3.2.2	Generating potential homomorphisms	41				
		3.2.3	Constructing the associative closure	46				
	3.3	Genera	ating a unit and reconstructing geometry	48				
		3.3.1	Spectral information in algebraic tensor models	48				
		3.3.2	Distilling the unit and the spectrum of a positive compact self-					
			adjoint operator.	50				
4	The	canoni	cal tensor model and its wave functions	53				
	4.1	The m	otivation for a new kind of tensor model	53				

	4.2	The cl	assical canonical tensor model	54					
		4.2.1	The phase space	55					
		4.2.2	A Hamiltonian from first principles	56					
		4.2.3	The dynamics of the model	57					
	4.3 The c		antum canonical tensor model	58					
		4.3.1	Canonical quantisation procedure	58					
		4.3.2	The physical Hilbert space and some wave functions	60					
	4.4	The cu	irrent state of the model	61					
		4.4.1	Classical results	61					
		4.4.2	Interesting properties of the quantum model	63					
		4.4.3	Extracting geometry and the interpretation of the model	64					
5	A m	odel from a simplified wave function	67						
	5.1	se contracted matrix model	67						
		5.1.1	Simplifying a wave function	67					
		5.1.2	Analytical results	68					
		5.1.3	Monte carlo analysis	70					
	5.2	rical analysis	70						
		5.2.1	Integrating out the radial direction	71					
		5.2.2	Hamiltonian Monte Carlo	72					
		5.2.3	Phase structure of the model	74					
	5.3	Implic	ations for the canonical tensor model	77					
6	Cou	nting te	ensor rank decompositions	79					
	6.1	The co	onfiguration space of tensor rank decompositions	79					
	6.2	me law of tensor rank decompositions	81						
		6.2.1	Calculating the average volume	82					
		6.2.2	Finiteness of the volume law	84					
7	Conclusion 8'								
	7.1	Summary of the thesis							
	7.2	Future	research directions	88					
Ri	Ribliography 80								
וע									
Ac	Acknowledgements 9								

Introduction

One of the most impressive achievements in theoretical physics is the development of general relativity, which gives the best understanding of gravity to date. In this theory, gravity is described as the curvature of spacetime, and it has been shown to describe gravitational effects extremely well [7, 8]. Some notable experimental verifications of this theory range from the correct prediction of the precession of mercury at the introduction of the theory in 1915 [9], measurements of the deflection of light due to gravitational lensing around the sun in 1919 [10], all the way up to the recent direct observation of black holes [11] and gravitational waves [12], which have already been predicted over a century ago using Einstein's theory [13, 14].

Even though this theory can be called extremely successful and has yet to be disproven, physicists believe that general relativity is incomplete and has to be replaced by a new theory at high energy levels. This theory is expected to be a quantum theory, and thus it is called quantum gravity. The first reason to believe that such a theory should exist is the believe and experience that the microscopic world is inherently *quantum*. This is supported by the fact that all of the known matter, and the other three fundamental forces, are all combined within the framework of quantum field theory in the standard model of particle physics. Secondly, there is hope that such a theory for quantum gravity might actually be able to give new insights in physical phenomena, and even help solve some puzzles that appear in the study of the universe such as inflation, dark matter, or why the universe has the properties it has.

The last, and maybe most convincing, argument for the need of a theory of quantum gravity is of a more technical nature, namely through the singularity theorems by Penrose and Hawking [15, 16]. These theorems state that, under physically reasonable conditions, the existence of singularities is guaranteed in for instance black holes or at the big bang. At singularities, the geodesics of the theory become incomplete, which by physicists is often interpreted as the theory simply not being a good description of reality in those extreme conditions. It is expected that at these extremely strong gravitational fields, i.e. at very high energies, a more fundamental theory will become relevant, such that general relativity is mainly a low-energy description of gravity.

Usually in physics, theoretical development would be guided by experimental results that give some properties of nature that need explanation. One of the biggest challenges faced in the development of any theory for quantum gravity is that these experimental results are largely absent. The reason is that performing direct experiments at the energy scale where quantum gravitational effects are expected to play a role is next to impossible. This energy scale is called the *Planck scale*, and it can be constructed by using the fundamental constants c (the speed of light), \hbar (the Planck constant) and G (the gravitational constant)

$$E_P = \sqrt{\frac{c^5\hbar}{G}} \approx 10^{28} \,\mathrm{eV}.$$

This energy scale is considerably higher than the maximal energy of the Large Hadron Collider at $\sim 10^{13}$ eV [17, 18], and even the most energetic cosmic ray ever measured does not come close at $\sim 10^{20}$ eV [19]. Therefore, one is mainly left to physical intuition built from experience with both general relativity and quantum theory when constructing models for quantum gravity.

1.1 Overview of this thesis

This thesis will discuss the construction of an algebraic approach to quantum gravity using tensors, and use this as a mathematical foundation to introduce the canonical tensor model. One of the known wave functions of the canonical tensor model is then analysed, by considering a simplification that effectively turns it into a matrix model.

The current chapter serves as an introduction to the thesis, in order to understand the context of the matter discussed. In the following section, Section 1.2, a short nonexhaustive overview of some approaches to quantum gravity will be given, especially those that have had an influence in the development of the canonical tensor model or the algebraic tensor model approach. Section 1.3 will discuss some reasons as to why an algebraic approach to quantum gravity might be useful. Lastly, Section 1.4 will give a brief summary of the canonical tensor model, in order to understand what the development of the algebraic tensor approach is building towards.

In Chapter 2, the mathematical foundations for the usage of algebras will be explained, as this is crucial in the development of the theory. The geometric structure will be built up throughout the chapter, starting with the duality between topological spaces and (some) commutative associative algebras, then discussing the duality between the algebra of smooth functions and topological manifolds, to finally discussing how a full Riemannian geometry may be reconstructed by adding a Hilbert space structure and spectral data of an operator to the algebra.

Chapter 3 will introduce the main framework used to link tensors of degree three to Riemannian manifolds. In this chapter, it will be explained how one can reconstruct the topological structure from even a finite-dimensional tensor. Furthermore, a way of including the spectral data of an operator, and thus according to Chapter 2 the full Riemannian geometry, is discussed, making these tensor models possible candidates for quantum gravity.

Chapter 4 then gives a full introduction to the canonical tensor model in the context of algebraic tensor models. The classical model in the Hamiltonian framework will be explained, and using canonical quantisation the quantum model is defined. The main results, including some exactly known wave-functions, will be explained. In Chapter 5, the main results of [1] will be discussed. A matrix model relating to one of the known wave functions of the canonical tensor model is analysed. After this, Chapter 6 will explain the work done in [2], where the configuration space of tensor rank decompositions was introduced and analysed.

1.2 Some approaches to quantum gravity

In this section, some approaches to quantum gravity will be discussed. Since the field is very broad and many approaches exist, the approaches mentioned here are not exhaustive. For some more discussion on quantum gravity, several useful references are [20, 21, 22, 23]. The approaches discussed in this section are the most relevant to the development of quantum gravity, and have been influential in the development of algebraic tensor models and the canonical tensor model.

The approaches may in general be split between perturbative and non-perturbative approaches. The former of these will be discussed first in order to gain some historical perspective, followed by two kinds of non-perturbative approaches: covariant and canonical approaches. The canonical tensor model that this thesis is falls into the canonical non-perturbative category.

1.2.1 Perturbative methods

Perturbative expansions were introduced by Rayleigh for pre-quantum wave theory [24] and later applied by Schrödinger to quantum mechanics [25], but only later made mathematically precise [26]. Perturbation theory has been enormously successful in quantum theory. From using it to explain for instance the Van der Waals interaction in quantum mechanics [27], to being the main tool for calculations in the standard model of particle physics [28] using perturbative quantum field theory [29].

The original attempts for quantising gravity were perturbative [30], mainly due to the enormous success of theories like the standard model for particle physics. As this approach worked for three of the four fundamental forces, it made sense to try to apply this to the fourth one as well. The original idea, now often called the *background field method*, was to expand the gravitational field, i.e. the metric field, around some background metric $\bar{g}_{\mu\nu}(x)$:

$$g_{\mu\nu}(x) \equiv \bar{g}_{\mu\nu}(x) + h_{\mu\nu}(x),$$

where $h_{\mu\nu}(x)$ denotes a small perturbation around this background metric so that it can be used for a perturbative expansion. As the Minkowski metric $\eta_{\mu\nu}$ was most-often used in particle physics, this was the most logical choice for a background metric.

From dimensional analysis [29], one may already expect at this point what the result of this exercise will be: The gravitational action is perturbatively non-renormalisable [21]. Dimensional analysis is a qualitative argument which explains whether quantum loop corrections should be expected to diverge or converge if the cutoff energy is taken to be infinite. However, the result of this argument is not necessarily always true. For instance if the theory has a strong symmetry, divergences may be softened or cancelled out completely [31]. In [32], contributions up to one-loop order in perturbative quantum gravity were calculated, and as expected, divergences appeared. However, it was possible to absorb these in field re-definitions up to a total derivative term, which is deemed unphysical and thus not relevant. Therefore, it seemed as if it might be possible for the theory to still be perturbatively renormalisable. This was later found to be incorrect, since calculations showed that quantum gravity coupled to matter diverges at one-loop order, and pure gravity diverges at two-loop order [33].

Modern perturbative approaches most-often try to circumvent these issues by adding additional structure to the theory. As mentioned above, extra structure or symmetry might soften out divergences such that they can be handled properly. In the 1970s it was argued that adding a symmetry called supersymmetry to general relativity might improve the divergent behaviour, and it was found that by adding a spin-3/2 field to the gravitational action making the action supersymmetric, the theory would be finite up to two-loop order [34]. However, interest faded in the years later when it was found that the theory had bad UV behaviour after all, even when allowing the extension of the theory to 11 dimensions [35].

Another approach which adds extra structure to the theory is string theory [36]. The idea of string theory is that the fundamental divergence of general relativity is due to the point-particle description of nature in quantum field theory. Spreading out these interactions by using two-dimensional world sheets instead of one-dimensional world-lines circumvents this, and leads to a renormalisable theory that has general relativity as its lower energy limit. One complication of the theory is the so-called string theory landscape, which shows a high level of ambiguity in the theory coming from the enormous amounts of possible compactifications of the theory [37].

1.2.2 The covariant approach

In this subsection, the covariant approach to non-perturbative quantum gravity will be discussed. As explained in Section 1.2.1, general relativity is perturbatively nonrenormalisable. The philosophy behind the non-perturbative approaches is that the main issue lies in the application of perturbation theory, even though the theory is not suited for that. If one wants to avoid adding additional structure to the theory, one has to carefully evaluate how to actually define the theory and avoid using perturbation theory in its calculations.

The covariant approach to quantum gravity uses the path integral formulation of quantum field theory, as this allows a non-perturbative starting point for quantum field theories. The method is called covariant because, if the action used is covariant, the theory is described in a *manifestly* covariant way. The path integral formulation of quantum general relativity was already formulated by Misner in 1957 [38], and yields a formal definition of the path integral as

$$\mathcal{Z} := \int \mathcal{D}[g] \, \mathrm{e}^{i S_{EH}([g])},\tag{1.1}$$

where [g] denotes an equivalence class of diffeomorphisms of metrics g, and the Einstein-Hilbert action is used

$$S_{EH}(g) = \frac{1}{16\pi G} \int d^4x \sqrt{|g|} R,$$
 (1.2)

where |g| denotes the absolute value of the determinant of the metric g, and R is the Ricci scalar.

The main tasks for theories in the path integral approach, and also the main point where they differ from one another, is to attempt to make the expression in Eq. (1.1) well-defined. There are several ways to do this.

One promising example is asymptotic safety [39], originally introduced by Weinberg [40]. With asymptotic safety one assumes the existence of a UV fixed point of the renormalisation group flow. In order to do this, one needs a non-perturbative definition of renormalisation which is given by the functional renormalisation group [41]. In general terms, the asymptotic safety programme boils down to carefully defining renormalisation in a non-perturbative way, and evaluating if there is a UV fixed point making general relativity "asymptotically safe".

Another way of defining the path integral properly is by regularising it using discrete building blocks. This is the general approach of theories like (causal) dynamical triangulation and simplicial tensor models.

In dynamical triangulation [42, 43], the path integral is replaced by a sum over all triangulations of a given topological manifold, weighted with a discrete version of the Einstein-Hilbert action coming from Regge calculus. Dynamical triangulation was really successful in two dimensions, but in three and four dimensions it did not show the emergence of macroscopic spacetimes [44]. The real success of this approach came with the introduction of causal dynamical triangulation [45, 46, 47], where a causal restriction was added to the allowed triangulations such that a Wick rotation between the Euclidean triangulations and their Lorentzian geometries was well-defined. This causal requirement seemed crucial, as now there are some serious signs of the emergence of macroscopic spacetimes in four dimensions [48].

Simplicial tensor models are another discrete approach to gravity. They were originally motived by the success of matrix models to describe two-dimensional quantum gravity similarly to dynamical triangulation [49, 50, 51]. The idea is that *d*-dimensional simplices are glued together according to the contraction of tensors of degree *d*, generated by a partition function. The original models were not very satisfactory, since they mainly produced singular spaces. These problems seem similar to the issues that dynamical triangulation was facing before the introduction of a causal requirement, but for tensor models it seems impossible to include such a requirement in a natural way. This motivated the introduction of the canonical tensor model, as it introduces time in a fundamentally different way to tensor models, as discussed below.

1.2.3 Canonical quantum gravity

In this subsection, some elements of canonical quantum gravity will be discussed. First, a brief overview of the canonical formalism of general relativity, called the ADM-formalism, will be given, and some canonical quantisation methods will be briefly discussed.

The ADM-formalism, after Arnowitt, Deser and Misner who originally proposed this form of general relativity [52], is the symplectic geometrical formulation of general relativity. This formulation singles out time in order to describe the evolution of spatial slices through time according to a Hamiltonian. It is important to note that although this breaks manifest general covariance, general covariance is not broken since the choice of time is taken to be a gauge choice. One might thus already expect that the resulting Hamiltonian will be totally constraint. Here, a short summary will be given, for a more elaborate discussion refer to [53, 54, 55].

The central assumption that makes this description possible is the assumption that the spacetime manifold (\mathcal{M}, g) is globally hyperbolic, meaning that it has a Cauchy surface. A Cauchy surface is a subset of \mathcal{M} such that any nowhere spacelike intersects it exactly once. One might see this as a kind of causality condition, since if one knows the initial conditions on a Cauchy surface there is a unique global solution on the whole manifold. If this is satisfied, it may be shown that the spacetime manifold has the topology [56, 57]

$$\mathcal{M} \cong \mathbb{R} \times \mathcal{S}. \tag{1.3}$$

Here, S is a three-dimensional manifold of some fixed topology.

The main strategy is now to foliate \mathcal{M} into hypersurfaces $\Sigma_t \cong \mathcal{S}$, parameterised by $t \in \mathbb{R}$, and rewrite the Einstein-Hilbert action in terms of the spatial manifold metric q_{ab} , the shift vector N^a and the lapse function N. Subsequently, one finds the canonical momenta corresponding to these variables and finds the Hamiltonian, and one can show that the final Hamiltonian actually only depends on the spatial metric q_{ab} and its canonical conjugate p^{ab} . The result of this exercise is given by

$$\mathbf{H} := \int_{\mathcal{S}} d^3 x [N^a \mathcal{H}_a + N \mathcal{H}],$$

where the *spatial diffeomorphism constraint* \mathcal{H}_a and the *Hamiltonian constraint* \mathcal{H} are given by

$$\mathcal{H}_a := -2q_{ac}\nabla_b p^{bc},$$
$$\mathcal{H} := \frac{1}{\det(q)} \left[p_{ab} p^{ab} - \frac{1}{2} p^2 \right] + \sqrt{\det(q)} R,$$

with R the Ricci scalar on (S, q), ∇_b the covariant derivative, and the shift vector and lapse function act as Lagrange multipliers.

Since the shift vector and lapse function act as Lagrange multipliers, the effective phase space now only consists of the canonically conjugate pair (q_{ab}, p^{ab}) . Note that this is an over-countably infinite-dimensional symplectic manifold, since the metric is defined on every point on S. The Poisson structure on the phase space is given by the following Poisson brackets

$$\{q_{ab}(t,x), p^{cd}(t',x')\} = \delta^{cd}_{(ab)}\delta(t,t')\delta^{(3)}(x,x'), \tag{1.4}$$

where $\delta^{cd}_{(ab)} = \frac{1}{2} (\delta^c_a \delta^d_b + \delta^c_b \delta^d_a).$

The constraints \mathcal{H}_a and \mathcal{H} form the hypersurface deformation algebra

$$\left\{ \begin{aligned} \mathcal{H}(f), \mathcal{H}(f') \right\} &= \vec{\mathcal{H}}(\vec{K}(f, f')), \\ \left\{ \mathcal{H}(f), \vec{\mathcal{H}}(\vec{F}') \right\} &= \mathcal{H}(L_{\vec{F}}f), \\ \left\{ \vec{\mathcal{H}}(\vec{F}), \vec{\mathcal{H}}(\vec{F}') \right\} &= \vec{\mathcal{H}}(L_{\vec{F}}\vec{F}'), \end{aligned}$$
(1.5)

where $K^a := q^{ab}(f\partial_b f' - f'\partial_b f)$ and the Lie derivative of a vector field is given by $(L_{\vec{F}}\vec{F}')^a = F^b \nabla_b F'^a - F'^b \nabla_b F^a$ and acting on a function gives $L_{\vec{F}}f = F^\mu \partial_\mu f$. Note

here that the right hand side of the first equation depends on q^{ab} , which makes this not a proper Lie-algebra.

The most direct way of canonically quantising general relativity, is by taking the canonical variables $q_{ab}(x)$ and $p^{ab}(x)$ and mapping them to operators $\hat{q}_{ab}(x)$ and $\hat{p}^{ab}(x)$. These operators then are required to satisfy the quantum commutator algebra

$$\left[\hat{q}_{ab}(t,x),\hat{p}^{cd}(t',x')\right] = i\delta^{cd}_{(ab)}\delta(t,t')\delta(x,x'),\tag{1.6}$$

which is a quantum analogue of the Poisson algebra in Eq. (1.4). Formally, one can write these in a representation on a suitable function space over the space of all Riemannian 3-metrics on the spatial manifold S as

$$\hat{q}_{ab}(x)\psi[q_{ab}(x)] = q_{ab}(x)\psi[q_{ab}(x)],$$
$$\hat{p}^{cd}(x)\psi[q_{ab}(x)] = -i\hbar\frac{\delta}{\delta q_{cd}(x)}\psi[q_{ab}(x)]$$

To find the *physical Hilbert space* of the theory, one has to define the quantum version of the constraints, which we will formally denote here by $\hat{\mathcal{H}}_a$ and $\hat{\mathcal{H}}$, and require the physical states to satisfy the constraint equations

$$0 \equiv \hat{\mathcal{H}}\Psi := \left(\frac{1}{2\sqrt{q}}(q_{ac}q_{bd} + q_{ad}q_{bc} - q_{ab}q_{cd})\frac{\delta}{\delta q_{ab}}\frac{\delta}{\delta q_{cd}} - \sqrt{q}R\right)\Psi,$$

$$0 \equiv \hat{\mathcal{H}}_{a}\Psi := i2\nabla_{b}q_{ac}\frac{\delta}{\delta q_{bc}}\Psi.$$
(1.7)

The first of these equations is called the Wheeler-deWitt equation [54, 58]. These equations are notoriously difficult to solve, and it is currently not known if the commutator algebra of these equations contains any anomalies, in which case one cannot expect four-dimensional covariance to occur.

A prominent canonical theory of gravity that uses a different set of variables is called loop quantum gravity [54]. In this theory, the so-called Ashtekar variables are quantised instead of the metric. These variables are related to the metric, but rewritten in such a way that the three-dimensional metric degrees of freedom are represented as an SU(2)gauge field.

1.3 The case for algebras

When developing a theory for quantum gravity, one has to look at the principles behind the theories of both general relativity and quantum mechanics, and decide which of these principles one deems important to keep in the final theory for quantum gravity. For all the differences in the approaches in Section 1.2, they do have one thing in common: They all attempt to quantise the metric tensor of (pseudo-)Riemannian manifolds, or other variables from differential geometry. Arguably one of the big difficulties in the quantisation of gravity is that this configuration space of all possible geometries represented in this way is extremely large and complicated.

An intriguing development, and a big enabler of the field of algebraic geometry, is a theorem due to Gelfand [59, 60], stating that commutative C^* algebras are dual to topological Hausdorff spaces. The C^* algebra is then isomorphic to the continuous

functions over a topological space X, C(X). Later, Gelfand and Naimark generalised this result to more general cases [61], which is often seen as the starting point for non-commutative geometry [62].

For the commutative case, it turns out that even more structure of the geometry can directly be linked to the algebra. If one considers an algebra \mathcal{A} which is isomorphic to the algebra of smooth functions over a manifold \mathcal{M} , $C^{\infty}(\mathcal{M})$, then one can reconstruct the full smooth manifold structure purely from the abstract algebra \mathcal{A} [63]. This means that if one wants to describe a smooth manifold, one can choose to represent this as the smooth manifold \mathcal{M} , or equivalently one can represent the same information as the abstract algebra \mathcal{A} .

Generally, one can equip the algebra with a Banach space structure, and in many cases, for instance for compact Riemannian manifolds, one can create a Banach space with a Schauder basis. This basis is countable, and thus suddenly one can describe the degrees of freedom of a topological manifold with a countably infinite-dimensional object. What is more, as will be argued in Section 2.3, in the case of a compact Riemannian manifold the algebra will get a natural Hilbert space structure, and together with the spectrum of an operator - a countably infinite-dimensional list of numbers - one can reconstruct the full geometry of the Riemannian manifold.

If one denotes the basis of the Hilbert space mentioned above by $\{f_a\}$, the algebra of functions may then be described as

$$f_a \cdot f_b = P_{ab}{}^c f_c.$$

The objects $P_{ab}{}^c$ are known as the structure constants of the algebra, but they may also collectively be seen as a tensor. If one has a measure on the space, as is the case for Riemannian manifolds, the tensor may be written with a lower index P_{abc} . Together with a way of encoding the spectrum of an operator in this tensor which is explained in Section 3.3, one thus has a countably infinite-dimensional configuration space of symmetric tensors P_{abc} which may encode the full geometry of a Riemannian manifold. This configuration space is relatively easy to handle, and as will be shown below, it is even possible to make sense of finite-dimensional tensors as a representation of Riemannian manifolds.

The relatively simple configuration space, and the fact that an algebraic representation of a manifold is manifestly diffeomorphism invariant, makes this approach an approach worth investigating. After all, a priori there is no way of knowing which representation of reality is a more appropriate starting point for a quantum theory of gravity. Besides fundamentally changing the description of a manifold, which might be beneficial in order to quantise the theory, there is a more philosophical argument to make for the usage of this representation [63]. Whenever one makes a measurement on space, one actually uses functions for this. For instance, separating two points on some manifold $x_1, x_2 \in \mathcal{M}$ may be done by finding any function that has a different value at these points $f(x_1) \neq f(x_2)$. If such a function exists, the points x_1 and x_2 are not the same. If one takes a ruler and measures the distance between two points, one is basically measuring the value of a function. Functions are the foundation of measurements, and it makes sense from the point of physics to take these as the fundamental variables for the theory.

1.4 A sneak peek into the canonical tensor model

This section serves as a short explanation of the ideas, principles and interpretation of the canonical tensor model, in order to understand what kinds of models may be thought of as algebraic tensor models. It is not meant as a full introduction into the model, which will be properly defined and examined in Chapter 4.

The canonical tensor model was introduced in 2011 in an attempt to build a tensor model for quantum gravity with a local notion of time [64]. This was mainly motivated by the success of causal dynamical triangulation over dynamical triangulation, suggesting that the key element that makes a quantum theory of gravity feasible is a notion of causality, or time. In simplicial tensor models, it is hard to incorporate a notion of causality on a fundamental tensor level. Therefore, the idea of the model was to place the model in the Hamiltonian formalism, in order to explicitly introduce time generated by some Hamiltonian.

The fundamental variables of the model are a canonically conjugate pair of real N-dimensional symmetric tensors of degree three, Q_{abc} and P_{abc} . Though they have finite dimension N, it is understood that in the full quantum theory - or at least in the classical limit - one has to take some $N \to \infty$ limit. The phase space of the model is thus isomorphic to \mathbb{R}^{2N} , where $\mathcal{N} = \frac{1}{6}N(N+1)(N+2)$ is the amount of degrees of freedom of a real N-dimensional symmetric tensor.

The dynamical structure of the theory is such that it is algebraically similar to the ADM-formalism of general relativity. The Hamiltonian of the theory is fully constraint, and may be written as

$$\mathbf{H} := n_a \mathcal{H}_a + n_{ab} \mathcal{J}_{ab}.$$

Here, n_a and n_{ab} are Lagrange multipliers and \mathcal{J}_{ab} is an analogue to the spatial diffeomorphism constraint, and comes from the assumed SO(N) rotation symmetry of the theory. \mathcal{H}_a is called the Hamiltonian constraint, and it is determined by the requirement that \mathcal{H}_a and \mathcal{J}_{ab} span an algebra similar to the ADM constraint algebra.

The quantum mechanical version of the model is obtained by canonical quantisation. The fundamental variables have operator-versions \hat{Q}_{abc} and \hat{P}_{abc} , which satisfy canonical commutation relations. Interestingly, the constraint algebra of the now operators $\hat{\mathcal{H}}_a$ and $\hat{\mathcal{J}}_{ab}$ is consistent with its classical analogue. The physical states Ψ of the theory are determined as one would do in canonical quantum gravity, by requiring

$$\hat{\mathcal{J}}_{ab}\Psi = \hat{\mathcal{H}}_a\Psi = 0$$

This equation has several known exact solutions, some with interesting properties like the emergence of symmetries.

The model has been shown to be unique under certain physical assumptions [65], and has been shown to have some connections to general relativity in both the N = 1case and a formal $N \to \infty$ limit [66, 67, 68]. Despite this encouraging evidence of a connection to gravity, and analysis using data analytic tools showing some signs of geometry [6], a complete connection to a spacetime picture has been absent until recently when the algebraic tensor model picture was developed [3].¹

¹Note that it has not been completely established whether or not this is the best spacetime interpretation for the model.

In the algebraic tensor model picture, one of the tensors Q_{abc} or P_{abc} is supposed to play the role of the tensor defining the algebra of functions of a Riemannian manifold. The tensor, say P_{abc} , would then represent a spatial slice of spacetime as a Riemannian manifold, and the time evolution using the Hamiltonian would determine the full pseudo-Riemannian manifold.

Algebras and Riemannian manifolds

In this chapter, the description of Riemannian manifolds in an algebraic language is discussed in order to set the stage for an algebraic interpretation of tensor models. Section 2.1 a short introduction to this part of algebraic geometry will be given. Section 2.2 then explains the duality between algebras and topological spaces to some detail, including the reconstruction of smooth manifolds. Section 2.3 then explains how the full geometry of a Riemannian manifold can be reconstructed by introducing an inner product structure with some operator.

2.1 The duality between topological spaces and algebras

In this section, the original Gelfand duality and generalisations thereof will be explained to provide the context in order to understand the place of this work within algebraic geometry. This will be the starting point for the discussion in the following sections, where the focus is to limit ourselves to a specific set of algebras which correspond to real smooth manifolds and what extra structure is needed to create a link to Riemannian manifolds.

The Gelfand duality is a duality between commutative C^* -algebras and topological spaces. An algebra is a vectorspace A equipped with a bilinear product:

$$: \mathcal{A} \times \mathcal{A} \to \mathcal{A}.$$

In general, this product is not assumed to be commutative nor associative. A *-algebra is a complex algebra with an involution operation *, while a C^* -algebra additionally has a Banach space structure with the condition that $||AA^*|| = ||A||^2$.

For a locally compact Hausdorff space X, the (complex) continuous functions that vanish at infinity on that space, denoted by $C_0(X)$, are closed under the following norm

$$||f|| = \sup\{|f(z)| \, | \, z \in X\},\$$

and thus form a Banach space. Moreover, it may be verified that it is an associative commutative C^* -algebra under the pointwise product and pointwise complex conjugation for the involution.

The Gelfand duality, cited here without proof, now claims the existence of a, rather surprising, duality between C^* algebras and locally compact Hausdorff spaces X [59, 60]:

Theorem 2.1. Let \mathcal{A} be a commutative C^* -algebra. There exists a unique (up to homeomorphisms) locally compact Hausdorff space X, for which \mathcal{A} is isomorphic to $C_0(X)$. If \mathcal{A} is unital, X is compact (and thus $\mathcal{A} \cong C(X)$).

A natural question to ask is whether one can actually reconstruct the space X from the algebra. The answer to this is positive. Consider the set of nonzero homomorphisms of the algebra, which are a subset of the linear dual space \mathcal{A}^* , denoted by $|\mathcal{A}|$

$$|\mathcal{A}| := \{ p : \mathcal{A} \to \mathbb{C} \, | \, \forall f, g \in \mathcal{A}, \, p(f)p(g) = p(f \cdot g) \}.$$

$$(2.1)$$

This space may then be equipped with the weak-* topology.¹ This space is actually the topological space one looks for. This can be seen by defining the *Gelfand transform* \hat{f} of an element $f \in \mathcal{A}$ as a function on $|\mathcal{A}|$ such that

$$\hat{f}(p) := p(f),$$

for all $p \in |\mathcal{A}|$. The weak-* topology on $|\mathcal{A}|$ exactly corresponds to the weakest topology such that the functions on $|\mathcal{A}|$ defined in this way are continuous. In the case of real algebras below, the same topology will be introduced.

It is good to appreciate at this point that this is a true duality between C^* algebras and locally compact Hausdorff spaces. In the case of real algebras, as will be discussed later, this will not be the case anymore and one has to require an algebra to correspond to an algebra of functions.

Theorem 2.1 was the starting point for several generalisations of these concepts. One notable example is non-commutative geometry, where the complex numbers \mathbb{C} in Eq. (2.1) are replaced by operators algebras. This opens the door to relaxing the commutative requirement of the algebra, $f \cdot g = g \cdot f$, as operators that are represented on a Hilbert space may well be defined without this property. Generalising the C^* structure may be done by only requiring the algebra to be a vectorspace, but not needing any Banach space structure. In algebraic geometry, this is done using the language of schemes, which correspond to algebras generated by a finite amount of elements [70].

In this work the main focus is on real commutative algebras. In this chapter they will always be associative as well, though Chapter 3 will also consider a certain class of non-associative algebras. These non-associative algebras are generated by tensors, and the question will be how to properly define an associative counterpart to it.

2.2 Associative commutative algebras and topological manifolds

This section aims to describe topological manifolds in an algebraic way. For this, the content of [63] will be used in combination with some additional insights. In order to

¹See for instance [69] for an introduction to these concepts.

make the concepts in this section more clear, some examples will be used throughout. Note that some of the examples will be somewhat abstract, since they mainly serve to explain the mathematical concepts. Towards the end of the section, when smooth algebras will be discussed, more physically relevant examples will be discussed, notably the algebra of functions on the circle, which will be the prime example for the next chapter as well.

2.2.1 Algebras and topological spaces

In this part, the duality between commutative associative real algebras and topological spaces will be reviewed. For this, first one needs a proper definition of an \mathbb{R} -algebra.

Definition 2.1. An \mathbb{R} -algebra \mathcal{F} is a linear space $(\mathcal{F}, +)$ over \mathbb{R} equipped with a bilinear product

$$: \mathcal{F} \times \mathcal{F} \to \mathcal{F}. \tag{2.2}$$

In this chapter, Chapter 2, the \mathbb{R} -algebra is always assumed to be commutative and associative, though the latter restriction will be relaxed in Chapter 3. Two examples of commutative associative \mathbb{R} -algebras are the following.

Example 2.1. An elementary example is the real numbers \mathbb{R} with the usual product. This one-dimensional \mathbb{R} -algebra is generated by the set $\{1\}$, and is isomorphic to \mathbb{R} as a field.

By "generated by" one means to take linear combinations and products of the elements in the generated set to arrive at the full algebra.

Example 2.2. A little more sophisticated example is the algebra of real polynomials generated by $\{1, x\}$, denoted by $\mathbb{R}[x]$. This algebra is infinite-dimensional and has a Hamel basis given by $\{1, x, x^2, ...\}$.

An \mathbb{R} -algebra homomorphism is defined as follows:

Definition 2.2. An \mathbb{R} -algebra homomorphism is a homomorphism $\alpha : \mathcal{F}_1 \to \mathcal{F}_2$ that preserves the operations + and \cdot , preserves multiplication with $\lambda \in \mathbb{R}$ and is unital, i.e. sends the unit of \mathcal{F}_1 to the unit of \mathcal{F}_2 . In this dissertation, \mathcal{F}_2 will usually be taken to be the real numbers \mathbb{R} .

Example 2.3. An example of an \mathbb{R} -algebra homomorphism for the algebra in example 2.2 may be constructed as

$$\alpha_0 : \mathbb{R}[x] \to \mathbb{R},$$
$$f \to f(x=0),$$

where by f(x = 0) means to set x to 0. Take for example $f = \sqrt{2} + x + 3x^2$, then $\alpha_0(f) = \sqrt{2}$.

Replacing x by a real number is called the *evaluation map*, so here the polynomial f is evaluated at 0. Note that any other real number could also have been chosen and would be a valid \mathbb{R} -algebra homomorphism.

In order to view the algebra \mathcal{F} as an algebra of functions over some topological space \mathcal{M} , one defines the algebraic dual space $|\mathcal{F}|$ as

Definition 2.3. The *algebraic dual space* of an algebra \mathcal{F} , denoted by $|\mathcal{F}|$, is defined as the set of all \mathbb{R} -algebra homomorphisms of \mathcal{F} into \mathbb{R} :

$$|\mathcal{F}| := \{ p : \mathcal{F} \to \mathbb{R} \, | \, \forall f, g \in \mathcal{F}, \, p(f \cdot g) = p(f) \cdot p(g) \}$$

Remark 2.1. The algebraic dual space is a subset of the linear dual space \mathcal{F}^*

$$|\mathcal{F}| \subset \mathcal{F}^*.$$

Elements of the algebraic dual space, $p \in |\mathcal{F}|$, will be referred to as "points".

Example 2.4. The dual space of $\mathcal{F} = \mathbb{R}$ from Example 2.1 is a single point $|\mathcal{F}| = \{p\}$. This can be seen as follows. For any \mathbb{R} -homomorphism, the unit of \mathcal{F} has to be sent to the unit in \mathbb{R} . However, since the + and \cdot operations and multiplication by $\lambda \in \mathbb{R}$ have to be preserved, the only \mathbb{R} -algebra homomorphism possible is

$$p: \mathcal{F} \to \mathbb{R},$$
$$x \to p(x) = x.$$

Example 2.5. The dual space of $\mathcal{F} = \mathbb{R}[x]$ is the real numbers $|\mathcal{F}| = \mathbb{R}$. This may be seen as follows. As already mentioned in Example 2.3, the evaluation of a polynomial at a point in \mathbb{R} is always an \mathbb{R} -algebra homomorphism. The only thing to prove now is that every \mathbb{R} -algebra homomorphism α is determined by a single real number λ , which holds true as follows

$$\alpha(f) = \alpha \left(\sum_{k} a_{k} x^{k}\right),$$

$$= \sum_{k} a_{k} \alpha(x^{k}),$$

$$= \sum_{k} a_{k} \alpha(x)^{k} \equiv \sum_{k} a_{k} \lambda^{k}.$$

Here, $\lambda \equiv \alpha(x)$ indeed has to be a real number, and it determines the action of the homomorphism uniquely.

In order to view \mathcal{F} as an algebra of functions over the dual space $|\mathcal{F}|$, one needs to define the Gelfand transform of an algebra element

Definition 2.4. The *Gelfand transform* $\tilde{f} : |\mathcal{F}| \to \mathbb{R}$ of an element $f \in \mathcal{F}$ is a function on $|\mathcal{F}|$ defined as

$$p \in |\mathcal{F}|, \ \tilde{f}(p) = p(f).$$

Definition 2.5. The algebra of functions on $|\mathcal{F}|$ canonically induced by \mathcal{F} are all the Gelfand transforms of \mathcal{F} ,

$$\tilde{\mathcal{F}} := \left\{ \tilde{f} : |\mathcal{F}| \to \mathbb{R} , \ \tilde{f}(p) = p(f) \mid f \in \mathcal{F} \right\},$$

where we have the natural map from the algebra ${\cal F}$ to $\tilde{{\cal F}}$

$$\tau: \mathcal{F} \to \tilde{\mathcal{F}},$$
$$f \to (p \to p(f))$$

Remark 2.2. τ is a homomorphism, and thus, $\tilde{\mathcal{F}}$ may indeed be interpreted as an algebra of functions over $|\mathcal{F}|$. Furthermore it is surjective.

As the goal is to create a connection between algebras and topological spaces, one wants to interpret the algebra \mathcal{F} as an algebra of functions over a topological space $|\mathcal{F}|$. It is worth noting that the algebraic structures in this section are slightly different from the case of the Gelfand duality as discussed in Section 2.1. For one, the algebras discussed are real, and there is no Banach space structure assumed. In general, a real algebra \mathcal{F} does not directly correspond to an algebra of functions over the space $|\mathcal{F}|$, justifying the following definition

Definition 2.6. A \mathbb{R} -algebra $\mathcal{F} \ni f$ is *geometric* if it is isomorphic to the space of Gelfand transforms of \mathcal{F} ,

$$\mathcal{F} \cong \tilde{\mathcal{F}}.$$

In other words: \mathcal{F} is geometric if it can be seen as an algebra of functions over some space $M = |\mathcal{F}|$.

Remark 2.3. Note that if \mathcal{F} is geometric, the algebra $\tilde{\mathcal{F}}$ induced by \mathcal{F} is pointwise as

$$(f \cdot \tilde{g})(p) = p(f \cdot g) = p(f)p(g) = f(p)\tilde{g}(p)$$

Example 2.6. The algebra $\mathcal{F} = \mathbb{R}$, discussed in Examples 2.1 and 2.4, is geometric. The (clearly bijective) map τ is given by

$$\tau: \mathcal{F} \to \tilde{\mathcal{F}},$$
$$x \to \tilde{x}(p) = p(x) = x.$$

Example 2.7. The algebra $\mathcal{F} = \mathbb{R}[x]$, discussed in Examples 2.2 and 2.5 is also geometric, as every element $\tilde{f} \in \tilde{\mathcal{F}}$ can be written as

$$\tilde{f}(p_{\lambda}) = p_{\lambda}(f) = \sum_{k} a_k \lambda^k,$$

where $p_{\lambda} \in |\mathcal{F}|$ exists for any $\lambda \in \mathbb{R}$. Therefore this exactly corresponds to a polynomial given by the coefficients a_k , and thus

$$\tau(f)(p) = f(p)$$

is bijective.

Example 2.8. Consider the field \mathbb{R}^2 endowed with the product

$$(x_1, y_1) \cdot (x_2, y_2) = (x_1 x_2, x_1 y_2 + x_2 y_1).$$

Note that the unit of this algebra is (1,0). This means that for $\forall p \in |\mathcal{F}|$, p((x,0)) = x, since p should be a homomorphism. This means that for general points $(x, y) \in \mathbb{R}^2$:

$$p((x,y)) = p((x,0) + (0,y)) = x + p((0,y)).$$

This means that for the product of two elements for homomorphisms:

$$p((x_1, y_1) \cdot (x_2, y_2)) = p((x_1, y_1))p((x_2, y_2)),$$

= $x_1x_2 + x_1p((0, y_2)) + x_2p((0, y_1)) + p((0, y_1))p((0, y_2)),$
= $x_1x_2 + p((0, x_1y_2 + x_2y_1)) + p((0, y_1))p((0, y_2)).$

However, from the multiplcation rule of the algebra follows:

$$p((x_1, y_1) \cdot (x_2, y_2)) = p((x_1x_2, x_1y_2 + x_2y_1)),$$

= $x_1x_2 + p((0, x_1y_2 + x_2y_1)).$

So the only way for which p can be a homomorphism is if p((x,y)) = p((x,0)) + p((0,y)) = x: The dual space consists of only a single point. It is now clear that the map $\tau : \mathcal{F} \to \tilde{\mathcal{F}}$ cannot be injective, as

$$\tilde{f}(p) = \tau(f)(p) = p(f) = p((x, y)) = p((x, 0)).$$

So this algebra is not geometric.

Remark 2.4. An important observation of Example 2.8 which will be important for the following is that the algebra has an ideal, given by $\mathcal{I} = \text{Ker } p = \{(0, y) \mid y \in \mathbb{R}\}$. This ideal is the root of the problem, since every element of this ideal is mapped to 0 by elements in the dual space. In a slightly less rigorous phrasing: The dependence on elements of this ideal disappears in the algebra of functions $\tilde{\mathcal{F}}$, as under τ for f = (x, y); $\tilde{f}(p) = p(f) = p((x, y)) = p((x, 0))$.

This remark inspires the following definition and theorem.

Definition 2.7. The *central ideal* $\mathcal{I}(\mathcal{F})$ of an \mathbb{R} -algebra \mathcal{F} is

$$\mathcal{I}(\mathcal{F}) := \bigcap_{x \in |\mathcal{F}|} \operatorname{Ker} x$$

Theorem 2.2. An \mathbb{R} -algebra \mathcal{F} is geometric iff its central ideal $\mathcal{I}(\mathcal{F})$ is trivial.

Proof. Note that \mathcal{F} is geometric iff Ker $\tau = 0$. So assume

$$\begin{split} f \in \operatorname{Ker} \tau \Leftrightarrow \tau(f) &= f = 0, \\ \Leftrightarrow \widetilde{f}(x) &= x(f) = 0 \; \forall x \in |\mathcal{F}|, \\ \Leftrightarrow f \in \bigcap_{x \in |\mathcal{F}|} \operatorname{Ker} x = \mathcal{I}(\mathcal{F}) \end{split}$$

Remark 2.5. With this theorem, the examples in Examples 2.6 and 2.7 become much easier. Example 2.6 is trivial, and for Example 2.7 the only polynomial that evaluates to zero everywhere is the zero-polynomial. The theorem also makes sense of Example 2.8 combined with remark 2.4. The central ideal of the algebra is non-trivial, so the algebra is not geometric.

As explained before, not every \mathbb{R} -algebra is geometric. However, with the following proposition one can turn every arbitrary \mathbb{R} -algebra into a geometric \mathbb{R} -algebra.

Proposition 2.1. For an arbitrary \mathbb{R} -algebra, the quotient \mathbb{R} -algebra

 $\mathcal{F}/\mathcal{I}(\mathcal{F})$

is geometric and has the same dual space:

$$|\mathcal{F}| = |\mathcal{F}/\mathcal{I}(\mathcal{F})|.$$

Proof. First it will be shown that the dual spaces are isomorphic. For this one needs the quotient map

$$\pi: \mathcal{F} \to \mathcal{F}/\mathcal{I}(\mathcal{F}),$$
$$f \to [f].$$

With this one can define the map

$$arphi : |\mathcal{F}/\mathcal{I}(\mathcal{F})| o |\mathcal{F}|,$$

 $b o b \circ \pi.$

This is well-defined since taking an element $f \in \mathcal{F}$ and projecting it to the quotient space, and then using a homomorphism of the dual space of the quotient space is a homomorphism of \mathcal{F} as well.

In order to show that φ is an isomorphism, consider injectivity and surjectivity separately.

• Injective: Take $b_1, b_2 \in |\mathcal{F}/\mathcal{I}(\mathcal{F})|$, with $b_1 \neq b_2$. Then, since π is surjective,

$$\varphi(b_1) = b_1 \circ \pi \neq b_2 \circ \pi = \varphi(b_2).$$

So indeed φ is injective.

Surjective: To show surjectivity, take an element a ∈ |F|. Note that Ker a ⊇ I(F). This means that all elements that are in an equivalence class [f] of the quotient space F/I(F) are mapped to the same value under a. So

$$\bar{a}([f]) = a(f),$$

is a well-defined homomorphism of $\mathcal{F}/\mathcal{I}(\mathcal{F})$, i.e. $\bar{a} \in |\mathcal{F}/\mathcal{I}(\mathcal{F})|$. But that means that a, by the definition of \bar{a} , is nothing more than

$$a = \bar{a} \circ \pi = \varphi(\bar{a}),$$

so indeed φ is surjective.

Thus we can conclude that φ is an isomorphism.

Now to show that the central ideal of this quotient algebra is trivial, take an element $[f] \in \mathcal{I}(\mathcal{F}/\mathcal{I}(\mathcal{F}))$. Then:

$$\begin{split} [f] \in \mathcal{I}\left(\mathcal{F}/\mathcal{I}(\mathcal{F})\right) \Leftrightarrow \forall b \in |\mathcal{F}/\mathcal{I}(\mathcal{F})|, \ b([f]) = 0, \\ \Leftrightarrow \forall a \in |\mathcal{F}|, \ a(f) = 0, \\ \Leftrightarrow f \in \mathcal{I}(\mathcal{F}), \\ \Leftrightarrow [f] = 0. \end{split}$$



Figure 2.1: An illustration of the construction of a topology on $|\mathcal{F}|$ as described in Remark 2.6. Figure taken from [3].

From now on, the algebra \mathcal{F} is generally assumed to be geometric, as one can always construct a geometric algebra from an arbitrary \mathbb{R} -algebra. Furthermore, the algebras \mathcal{F} and $\tilde{\mathcal{F}}$ will be used interchangeably as they are isomorphic in that case.

Remark 2.6. Given a geometric \mathbb{R} -algebra \mathcal{F} , one can define a topology on $|\mathcal{F}|$. This topology is given by the basis of the form $f^{-1}(V)$, where $V \subset \mathbb{R}$ is open and $f \in \mathcal{F}$. Note that $f^{-1}(V)$ denotes the preimage of V under f, and is a meaningful expression since f can be identified with a function over $|\mathcal{F}|$ by the Gelfand transform.

This topology in $|\mathcal{F}|$ is the *weakest* topology for which all functions in \mathcal{F} are continuous.

Proposition 2.2. If \mathcal{F} is a geometric \mathbb{R} -algebra, the dual space $|\mathcal{F}|$ with the topology introduced in Remark 2.6 is a Hausdorff space.

Proof. $|\mathcal{F}|$ with this topology is a Hausdorff space if for every two distinct points $x, y \in |\mathcal{F}|$, there exist neighborhoods $U \ni x$ and $V \ni y$ that are disjoint, i.e. $U \cap V = \emptyset$.

Suppose $x, y \in |\mathcal{F}|$ with $x \neq y$. This means that there is an $f \in \mathcal{F}$ such that $f(x) \neq f(y)$. Without loss of generality one can assume that f(x) < f(y). Two neighborhoods in $|\mathcal{F}|$ may then be constructed by, for instance,

$$U = f^{-1}\left(\left(-\infty, \frac{f(x) + f(y)}{2}\right)\right), \ V = f^{-1}\left(\left(\frac{f(x) + f(y)}{2}, \infty\right)\right),$$

which are indeed neighborhoods in the topology by the definition in Remark 2.6, and indeed $U \cap V = \emptyset$.

Example 2.9. Continuing with Example 2.7, where $\mathcal{F} = \mathbb{R}[x]$ and $|\mathcal{F}| = \mathbb{R}$, one can now construct a topology on this dual space. Take for instance the polynomial f = x. Now any open set $V \subseteq \mathbb{R}$ corresponds by $U = f^{-1}(V)$. This already constitutes the usual basis for \mathbb{R} , and this actually already defines the whole topology on $|\mathcal{F}|$.

Example 2.10. A little more advanced is the example of the algebra of polynomials of n variables, $\mathcal{F} = \mathbb{R}[x_1, \dots, x_n]$. It can be checked with similar arguments as before that $|\mathcal{F}| = \mathbb{R}^n$. The topology defined in Remark 2.6 coincides with the usual topology of \mathbb{R}^n .

It is good to reflect for a moment what has been achieved. From an *abstract* algebra \mathcal{F} , one can now unambiguously define an associated Hausdorff space to it, where the

algebra now represents an algebra of functions on this Hausdorff space. The question now is whether one can go even further; can one get any more structure from the algebra? The answer to this is yes, in the following will be discussed what requirements the algebra has to satisfy in order to be able to fully reconstruct a smooth manifold.

2.2.2 Smooth manifolds and algebras

Here, the algebraic definition of smooth manifolds will be given. For an algebra to correspond to an algebra of functions over a smooth manifold, two more notions will be needed: The notions of *completeness* and *smoothness*.

Definition 2.8. Suppose \mathcal{F} is a geometric \mathbb{R} -algebra and $A \subset |\mathcal{F}|$ a subset of its dual space. The *restriction* of \mathcal{F} to A, denoted by $\mathcal{F}|_A$, are all functions $f : A \to \mathbb{R}$, such that for any $a \in A$ there exists an open neighborhood $U \subset A$ and a function $f' \in \mathcal{F}$, such that the restriction of f to U coincides with the restriction of f' to U.

The restriction homomorphism for a subset $A \subset |\mathcal{F}|$ is

$$\rho_A: \mathcal{F} \to \mathcal{F}|_A,$$
 $f \to f|_A,$

where $f|_A$ is the usual restriction of a function f to region A.

In order to see why this is useful, consider the following example.

Example 2.11. Suppose $F = C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$ and $A = \mathbb{R}_+ \subset \mathbb{R}$. With the definition in Definition 2.8,

$$C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})|_{\mathbb{R}_+} = C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}_+).$$

Take for instance the function $f(x) = 1/x \in C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}_+)$, it may be constructed in the following way. Choose any a > 0, one can choose a function α which vanishes for $x \leq a/3$ and equals 1 whenever x > a/2. Then the function $\alpha/x \in C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$ and coincides with 1/x in a neighbourhood of a.

Note that there is no function $g(x) \in C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$ such that $g(x)|_{\mathbb{R}_+} = f(x)$, which makes Definition 2.8 useful.

This leads to the definition of a complete algebra.

Definition 2.9. A geometric \mathbb{R} -algebra \mathcal{F} is called *complete* if the restriction homomorphism $\rho : \mathcal{F} \to \mathcal{F}|_{|\mathcal{F}|}$ is an isomorphism. In other words, every function on $|\mathcal{F}|$ that locally overlaps with elements of \mathcal{F} , is also included in \mathcal{F} .

Remark 2.7. If an algebra is not closed, one can take the restriction $\mathcal{F}|_{|\mathcal{F}|}$ to naturally construct a closed algebra.

Example 2.12. In this example, the algebra $\mathcal{F} = C^{\infty}(U)$ of smooth functions over a subset $U \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ will be discussed. While the aforementioned structures will all be discussed, some proofs will be omitted.

The first thing one needs to establish, is what is the dual space of \mathcal{F} ? It might not be a big surprise, but still something that one formally has to prove [63], that the dual space is homeomorphic to U

$$|\mathcal{F}| = U.$$

In particular, $|C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n)| = \mathbb{R}^n$. It now is also clear that the algebra is geometric, as only the zero-function will evaluate to zero everywhere.

From the nature of smooth functions, it is also clear that the restriction of the algebra to U will result in the same algebra

$$\mathcal{F}|_U = \mathcal{F},$$

since every function that overlaps with a smooth function around any point, is necessarily smooth, and thus the algebra is complete as well.

The last definition that makes the link to smooth manifolds possible is the following.

Definition 2.10. A complete geometric \mathbb{R} -algebra \mathcal{F} is called smooth if there is an, at most countable, open covering $\{U_k\}$ of $|\mathcal{F}|$ such that all restricted algebras $\mathcal{F}|_{U_k} \cong C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ for some fixed n.

It should come to no surprise that a smooth algebra \mathcal{F} corresponds to the smooth functions over a manifold $\mathcal{M} \cong |\mathcal{F}|$. Actually proving that such an algebra indeed corresponds to a manifold with a specific atlas is far from trivial, and for this proof I would like to refer to chapter 7 of [63]. Here, the main theorem will be quoted:

Theorem 2.3. Suppose \mathcal{F} is any smooth \mathbb{R} -algebra. Then there exists a smooth atlas A on the dual space $\mathcal{M} = |\mathcal{F}|$, such that the map

$$\mathcal{F} \to C^{\infty}(\mathcal{M}), f \to (p \to p(f)),$$

is an isomorphism.

In the following, the example of the circle will be discussed for all of the structures explained above. This example will be the main example discussed and developed further in the following section and chapter as well.

Example 2.13. The algebra of the circle. The circle is a smooth manifold, denoted by S^1 , and it will serve as the main example throughout the following chapters. Therefore, it is useful to algebraically define the circle, and show that this algebra indeed corresponds to a geometric, complete and smooth algebra. In the next section, a Hilbert space structure will be introduced, making this algebra much simpler to describe explicitly.

The easiest way to define this algebra is as a sub-algebra of the algebra of smooth functions over \mathbb{R} , $C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$ (see Example 2.12), namely by only considering periodic functions of period 2π :

$$\mathcal{F} := \{ f \in C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}) \, | \, x \in \mathbb{R}, \, f(x + 2\pi) = f(x) \}.$$

Proving that the dual space equals the topology of the circle S^1 is done as follows. First note that every evaluation map of an element $x \in \mathbb{R}$, $p_x(f) = f(x)$, by the pointwise definition of the algebra constitutes an \mathbb{R} -homomorphism. What is thus left to prove, is that every $p \in |\mathcal{F}|$ corresponds to some evaluation map for a point $x \in \mathbb{R}$.

Consider an element from the dual space $p \in |\mathcal{F}|$, and assume that it does not correspond to some point $x \in \mathbb{R}$. In that case, there must exist a function $f_x \in \mathcal{F}$ such

that $f_x(x) \neq p(f_x)$. One can now find an open covering of the interval $[0, 2\pi]$ by sets of the form

$$U_x = \{ y \in \mathbb{R} | f_x(y) \neq p(f_x) \}.$$

Since $[0, 2\pi]$ is compact, by definition there is a finite subcover, here denoted by U_{x_1}, \ldots, U_{x_n} . One can now construct a function which is nowhere zero on $[0, 2\pi]$, for instance

$$g = \sum_{i=1}^{n} (f_{x_i} - p(f_{x_i}))^2.$$

Therefore, the function 1/g is also a smooth periodic function, and thus $1/g \in \mathcal{F}$. From the definition of the algebraic dual space, p is a unital \mathbb{R} -algebra homomorphism, and therefore

$$1 = p(g \cdot (1/g)) = p(g)p(1/g),$$

however, from the way that g is defined,

$$p(g) = \sum_{i=1}^{n} (p(f_{x_i}) - p(f_{x_i}))^2 = 0,$$

which is in contradiction with the statement above. Therefore, every point $p \in |\mathcal{F}|$ needs to be a point in $p \in \mathbb{R}$. Furthermore, since the points that are $2\pi m$ apart (for m an integer) evaluate exactly the same, the dual space is given by $|\mathcal{F}| = \mathbb{R}/\mathbb{Z} = S^1$.

The fact that the algebra \mathcal{F} is complete is a easier to establish. One has to proof that every function on $S^1 = |\mathcal{F}|, f : |\mathcal{F}| \to \mathbb{R}$, that coincides in a neighbourhood of every point $a \in |\mathcal{F}|$ with some smooth function $f_a \in \mathcal{F}$, is also an element of \mathcal{F} . However, since $C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}) \supset C^{\infty}(S^1)$ is complete, surely there is a smooth function $g \in C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$ that for every $a \in |\mathcal{F}|$ has g(a) = f(a). If one then takes the restriction of this function $g|_{|\mathcal{F}|}$, one has found the element $g|_{|\mathcal{F}|} \in C^{\infty}(S^1) = \mathcal{F}$ that overlaps with f on $S^1 = |\mathcal{F}|$.

In order to show that this algebra is smooth, one has to find an open covering $\{U_i\}$ such that all $C^{\infty}(U_i) \cong C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$. If one picks two functions $f_1, f_2 \in \mathcal{F}$

$$f_1(x) = \sin^2 \frac{x}{2}, \ f_2(x) = \cos^2 \frac{x}{2},$$

where $x \in \mathbb{R}/\mathbb{Z} = \mathbb{R}/x \sim x + 2\pi$, one can find a covering of $|\mathcal{F}|$ as

$$U_i = \{ x \in |\mathcal{F}| \cong \mathbb{R}/\mathbb{Z} | f_i(x) \neq 0 \}, i \in \{1, 2\}.$$

These U_i are homeomorphic to $(0, 2\pi)$, and thus we see

$$\mathcal{F}|_{U_i} \cong C^{\infty}\left((0, 2\pi)\right) \cong C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}).$$

Since we explicitly found a covering as in Definition 2.10, \mathcal{F} is a smooth algebra.

A final note about this example is that this algebra may also be constructed in different ways. Another way is to consider the set of points of $S^1 := \{(x, y) \in \mathbb{R}^2 | x^2 + y^2 = 1\}$, and construct the above algebra as $\mathcal{F} = C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^2)|_{S^1}$ using the restriction of an algebra in Definition 2.8.

2.3 Spectral representation of Riemannian manifolds

In Section 2.2 the duality between geometric complete smooth algebras and topological manifolds was discussed. It was found that the algebra, a real vectorspace with a product operator, actually contains the full information of the topological manifold. In this section, additional structure will be added to the algebra, namely a Hilbert space and a self-adjoint operator, and it will be shown that this actually contains the full data of a Riemannian manifold. In order to prepare for the discussion in later chapters, extra emphasis will be placed on the case where the Hilbert space is seperable.

A Riemannian manifold (\mathcal{M}, g) is a smooth topological manifold \mathcal{M} , together with a positive-definite metric tensor field g. The metric defines an inner product on every point $p \in \mathcal{M}$

$$g: T_p\mathcal{M} \times T_p\mathcal{M} \to \mathbb{R}.$$

Using this metric, one can define a measure, infinitesimally $d\mu(x) = d^d x \sqrt{|g|}$. Here, |g| denotes the determinant of the metric g_{ab} .

As \mathcal{M} is a smooth manifold, one can consider the algebra of smooth functions $\mathcal{F} = C^{\infty}(\mathcal{M})$. This is a real infinite-dimensional vectorspace with a product operation, but in the case of a compact Riemannian manifold one can define an inner product on this vectorspace as

$$\langle f|g\rangle := \int_{\mathcal{M}} \mathrm{d}^d x \sqrt{|g|} f(x)g(x), \qquad (2.3)$$

where $f, g \in C^{\infty}(\mathcal{M})$. It is important to note that $C^{\infty}(\mathcal{M})$ is not closed with respect to this inner product, however if one takes the closure of $C^{\infty}(\mathcal{M})$ with respect to this inner product, one arrives at a Hilbert space called the square integrable functions²

$$L^2(\mathcal{M}) := \overline{C^\infty(\mathcal{M})}$$

For compact Riemannian manifolds, the Hilbert space $L^2(\mathcal{M})$ is actually seperable, meaning that there is a countable basis $\{f_a\}$ which is also called a Schauder basis. Any function $f \in C^{\infty}(\mathcal{M}) \subset L^2(\mathcal{M})$ may thus be written by

$$f = \sum_{a \ge 1} \alpha^a f_a.$$

The Hilbert space structure makes the algebra easier to describe, because if one knows the product rules for all the basis functions $f_a \cdot f_b$, one can reconstruct the whole algebra. Take for instance $f = \sum_a \alpha^a f_a \in C^{\infty}(\mathcal{M}), \ g = \sum_b \beta^b f_b \in C^{\infty}(\mathcal{M})$, then

$$f \cdot g = \left(\sum_{a \ge 1} \alpha^a f_a\right) \left(\sum_{b \ge 1} \beta^b f_b\right) = \sum_{a \ge 1} \sum_{b \ge 1} \alpha^a \beta^b f_a \cdot f_b.$$

On a Riemannian manifold, one can define a natural self-adjoint operator: The Laplace-Beltrami operator. This operator may be defined as

$$\Delta := -\operatorname{div} \circ \nabla,$$

²The discussion here is mainly geared towards compact Riemannian manifolds, as these are the main objects of study in this work. For non-compact cases, one can still construct a Hilbert space by considering the smooth functions with compact support, $C_c^{\infty}(\mathcal{M})$, though this will not be a separable Hilbert space.

where ∇ is the gradient of a function, which is a map from the smooth functions to the tangent bundle

$$\nabla: C^{\infty}(\mathcal{M}) \to T\mathcal{M},$$

which may be defined by first taking the exterior derivative of a function, and then using the metric to map this element to the tangent bundle. In local coordinates this is given by (acting on a function $f \in C^{\infty}(\mathcal{M})$)

$$\nabla f = g^{ab} \partial_a f \partial_b.$$

The operator div is the divergence operator, which maps tangent vectorfields to the smooth functions again

$$\operatorname{div}: T\mathcal{M} \to C^{\infty}(\mathcal{M}).$$

The divergence is usually defined as the formal dual of the gradient with respect to the inner product $\langle . | . \rangle$. Requiring this, one finds

$$\operatorname{div} X = \frac{1}{\sqrt{|g|}} \partial_a (X^a \sqrt{|g|}), \qquad (2.4)$$

where $X \in T\mathcal{M}$. In local coordinates, acting on a function $f \in C^{\infty}(\mathcal{M})$, the resulting Laplace-Beltrami operator is then given by

$$\Delta f = -\frac{1}{\sqrt{|g|}} \partial_a (g^{ab} \sqrt{|g|} \partial_b f).$$
(2.5)

A very useful theorem for compact Riemannian manifold is the following [71], which will be stated here without proof.

Theorem 2.4. The Hodge theorem for functions. Let (\mathcal{M}, g) be a compact Riemannian manifold. Then, there exists an orthonormal basis of $L^2(\mathcal{M})$ consisting of eigenfunctions of the Laplace-Beltrami operator. All eigenvalues are negative (except for zero which has multiplicity one), and have finite multiplicity.

Therefore, the Laplace-Beltrami operator is very useful in order to find a useful basis of the Hilbert space $L^2(\mathcal{M})$.

From (2.5) it is very clear that the metric is crucial for the construction of this operator, and that the operator is in this sense determined by the metric. However, this works also the other way around: The action of the Laplace-Beltrami operator on smooth functions $f \in C^{\infty}(\mathcal{M})$ fully determines the metric. This may be readily seen by expanding the expression (2.5)

$$\Delta f \approx g^{ab} \partial_a \partial_b f + \text{lower order terms.}$$
(2.6)

Therefore, if one takes a function that is locally $f \sim x^a x^b$, one can reconstruct g^{ab} . Combining this with the knowledge that from the algebra of functions $\mathcal{F} = C^{\infty}(\mathcal{M})$ one can reconstruct the smooth manifold structure, this means that for a Riemannian manifold (\mathcal{M}, g) , the triple $(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{H}, \Delta)$ actually contains the exact same information, where $\mathcal{F} \cong C^{\infty}(\mathcal{M})$ is a real commutative associative algebra, $\mathcal{H} = L^2(\mathcal{M})$ is a Hilbert space that is the closure of \mathcal{F} with respect to some inner product, and $\Delta : \mathcal{H} \to \mathcal{H}$ a densely defined operator on \mathcal{H} . This statement is similar to the spectral triple approach from non-commutative geometry [62], where the so-called canonical triple contains a C^* -algebra, a Hilbert space and a Dirac-operator [72, 73]. The difference to this approach is the type of algebraic structures used.

Example 2.14. Continuation of the circle. In Example 2.13, the smooth algebra of the circle has been introduced as a sub-algebra of the smooth functions on \mathbb{R} . Here, the example will be built out more, by not considering only the algebra of smooth functions on S^1 , $C^{\infty}(S^1)$, but adding a Hilbert space structure and the Laplace-Beltrami operator.

The circle is a one-dimensional manifold (see Example 2.13), and one can take a local coordinate system where $\theta \in [0, 2\pi]$. The Laplace-Beltrami operator on a unit circle, in terms of these coordinates, is defined as

$$\Delta := \frac{\mathrm{d}^2}{\mathrm{d}\theta^2},$$

and as one might expect from the discussion above, this actually fixes the metric to be

$$g_{\theta\theta} = 1.$$

The eigenfunctions, $\{f_a(\theta)\}\)$, of the Laplace-Beltrami operator on the circle are wellknown, and are given by

$$\left\{\frac{1}{\sqrt{2\pi}}, \frac{1}{\sqrt{\pi}}\sin(\theta), \frac{1}{\sqrt{\pi}}\cos(\theta), \frac{1}{\sqrt{\pi}}\sin(2\theta), \frac{1}{\sqrt{\pi}}\cos(2\theta), \ldots\right\},$$
(2.7)

where they have been normalised with respect to the inner product of Eq. (2.3),

$$\delta_{ab} = \langle f_a | f_b \rangle = \int_0^{2\pi} \mathrm{d}\theta f_a(\theta) f_b(\theta).$$

The eigenvalues of these eigenfunctions have multiplicity 2 (except for the constant function), and are given by n^2 for $n \in \mathbb{N}$. In order of the eigenfunctions above they are

$$\{0, 1, 1, 4, 4, 9, 9, \ldots\}.$$

One might wonder if it is possible to use Eq. (2.6) to reconstruct the metric above. This is indeed possible, if one takes a point $\theta_0 \in [0, 2\pi]$, one finds the inverse metric at that point by choosing a function that locally equals $f_{\theta_0}(\theta) \approx (\theta - \theta_0)^2$. For $f_{\theta_0}(\theta)$ one may take the following function

$$f_{\theta_0}(\theta) = 2(1 - \cos(\theta - \theta_0)),$$

= 2(1 - \sin(\theta_0)\sin(\theta) - \cos(\theta_0)\cos(\theta)))

Now, consider the action of the Laplacian at point θ_0 to find the (inverse) metric at that point

$$\left[\frac{1}{2}\Delta f_{\theta_0}(\theta)\right]_{\theta=\theta_0} = (\sin(\theta_0)^2 + \cos(\theta_0)^2) = 1 = g^{\theta\theta}(\theta_0),$$

so the (inverse) metric has been correctly reconstructed.

In the following chapter, this fact will be used to build a framework that is fundamentally using these three elements. A tensor, acting on a Hilbert space, will define the algebra of functions and contain the spectral information of the Laplace-Beltrami operator. It is thus a single (countable) object that includes all information of a compact Riemannian manifold.

Algebraic tensor models

In this chapter, the focus will be on the construction of algebraic tensor models. The idea is to use a tensor P_{abc} to generate an algebra, and then use the algebraic insights developed in Chapter 2 to relate this tensor to a geometric space. While generating a finite-dimensional commutative algebra is relatively straightforward for finite-dimensional tensors, assuring associativity and finding infinite-dimensional algebras is more difficult. In Section 3.1, the main topological aspects of this will be discussed. The associative closure of a tensor will be defined, which gives the opportunity to connect a finite-dimensional tensor to an infinite-dimensional associative commutative algebra of functions. In Section 3.2 it will be found that demanding the tensor to be totally symmetric may be interpreted as introducing a Hilbert space structure on which the product operator acts as a self-adjoint operator, which is then shown to introduce a measure on the topological space. Section 3.3 then shows how one can encode the full geometric information of a Riemannian manifold into a tensor, and discusses possibilities to extract this information from the tensor.

The formalism explained here has been introduced in [3]. Though the general explanation remains the same, in this chapter the emphasis will be to explain why all the mathematical structures involved are used and building the theory up layer by layer. For instance, while a Banach space structure of the algebra for compact spaces comes for free, and this is extensively used in Section 3.1 to make a tensor-representation of the algebra possible, taking the tensor to be fully symmetric will be shown to introduce a Hilbert space structure and, by that, a measure on the topological space in Section 3.2. If the algebra generated by the tensor does not have an exact unit, this is then interpreted in Section 3.3 as including geometric information into the tensor, yielding the potential reconstruction of a full Riemannian manifold.

3.1 Tensors, algebras and topology

In this section, a tensor describing a product operation of an abstract algebra will be introduced. This (possibly infinite-dimensional) tensor naturally exists for any algebra (\mathcal{A}, \cdot) , and since it completely fixes the algebra it is an interesting object to consider. First, it will be shown how to, in quite general cases, define this tensor for an algebra. After that, the other way around will be explored. Since not every tensor immediately

corresponds to an associative algebra, it is necessary to define the notion of associative closure in order for the algebra to correspond to a pointwise product.

For the real continuous functions over a compact space,¹ one can consider the linear dual space $C(X)^*$ of all bounded linear functionals $\mu : C(X) \to \mathbb{R}$. The Singer-Riesz representation theorem for Banach spaces now states the following [74, 75, 76, 77]:

Theorem 3.1. *The Singer-Riesz representation theorem.* For every bounded linear functional on C(X), there exists a unique (signed) Radon measure μ on X such that the functional can be represented as

$$\mu(f) = \int_X f(x) \mathrm{d}\mu(x).$$

This theorem will be useful later on.

3.1.1 Tensors corresponding to functional algebras

Consider a compact topological space X, and the real continuous functions on this space C(X). Since here we consider compact spaces, the real continuous functions have a (sensible) norm; namely for $f \in C(X)$

$$||f|| = \sup\{|f(x)| \, | \, x \in X\}.$$
(3.1)

The continuous functions form an algebra by a pointwise definition (hereafter called pointwise algebras). This product operation

$$\cdot : C(X) \times C(X) \to C(X),$$

is defined for every $x \in X$ as

$$(f \cdot g)(x) = f(x)g(x), \tag{3.2}$$

utilising the usual product on the real numbers \mathbb{R} . Because this algebra is defined pointwise, and the product on the real numbers has these properties, the algebra is commutative and associative. Furthermore, since the unit function is a continuous function, it is also a unital algebra. An important fact about these algebras is that they are seperable. From now on, abstract Banach \mathbb{R} -algebras \mathcal{F} will be discussed which are unital, associative, commutative and seperable.² In Chapter 2 is already explained how to reconstruct the topological space X from only the abstract algebra.

In order to arrive at a tensor-representation of this algebra, it is useful to introduce the canonical product map.

$$P: \mathcal{F} \times \mathcal{F} \to \mathcal{F},$$

$$P(f,g) \to f \cdot g.$$
(3.3)

From the definition of the product, by construction, this is a symmetric bilinear map. While this map is trivial in the sense that it acts exactly as the operator \cdot , it will be more straightforward to link this to a tensor.

¹Or continuous functions with compact support on locally compact spaces.

²In the finite dimensional case, assuming a Banach space structure is not strictly necessary, since the main element used here is the existence of a countable (Schauder) basis. But for the finite-dimensional case the Hamel basis is already finite. However, in the construction of the associative closure, we will formally assume this finite basis to be a subset of a Schauder basis.

Let us denote a Schauder basis of the algebra \mathcal{F} by $\{f_a\}$. It is known that there is a dual linearly independent set of elements in the linear dual space $\{\alpha^a\} \subset \mathcal{F}^*$, such that they form a bi-orthogonal system [78], i.e.

$$\alpha^a(f_b) = \delta^a_b.$$

Using this, one can decompose any given function $f \in \mathcal{F}$ in terms of the basis f_a , and explicitly find its decomposition by using these elements $\{\alpha^a\}$

$$f = \sum_{a \ge 1} \alpha^a(f) f_a.$$

Now, since the product of two elements of the algebra is again an element of the algebra, one can decompose this resulting element in terms of this basis too

$$\mathcal{P}(f,g) = f \cdot g = \sum_{c \ge 1} \alpha^c (f \cdot g) f_c.$$

Using the bilinearity of the product (or the linearity of α^c), one can fully decompose this as

$$\mathcal{P}(f,g) = \sum_{a \ge 1} \sum_{b \ge 1} \sum_{c \ge 1} \alpha^a(f) \alpha^b(g) \alpha^c(f_a \cdot f_b) f_c.$$
(3.4)

This shows that the product operator \mathcal{P} is fully determined by the set of scalars

$$P_{ab}{}^c := \alpha^c (f_a \cdot f_b) \in \mathbb{R},$$

as one can reconstruct any product $f \cdot g$ using Eq. (3.4). Thus, given this (countably infinite) set of numbers and assuming the existence of a Schauder-basis of the underlying vectorspace \mathcal{F} , one can thus reconstruct every product of the algebra (\mathcal{F}, \cdot) , and thus using the methods developed earlier reconstruct the topological space. These numbers may be recognised to be a tensor, acting as

$$P:\mathcal{F}\times\mathcal{F}\times\mathcal{F}'\to\mathbb{R},$$

where $\mathcal{F}' = \overline{\operatorname{span}\{\alpha^a\}} \subseteq \mathcal{F}^*$, where $\mathcal{F}' = \mathcal{F}^*$ if \mathcal{F} is reflexive.³ The fact that this is a tensor, i.e. a multilinear map, is due to the bi-linearity of \mathcal{P} and the linearity of the α 's.

Note that the scalars $P_{ab}{}^c$ may also be interpreted as the structure constants of the algebra, since

$$f_a \cdot f_b = \sum_{c \ge 1} P_{ab}{}^c f_c. \tag{3.5}$$

Some interesting properties of the maps above will now be considered due to the structure of the \mathbb{R} -algebra, besides the multi-linearity.⁴ Firstly, since the product is commutative the map \mathcal{P} is symmetric,

$$\mathcal{P}(f,g) = (f \cdot g) = (g \cdot f) = \mathcal{P}(g,f),$$

which translates to the tensor P as a symmetry in the first two indices

$$P_{ab}{}^c = P_{ba}{}^c \tag{3.6}$$

³Later, when Riemannian manifolds are considered, a Hilbert space structure will be introduced which makes this reflexive.

⁴Though the multi-linearity ultimately is also due to the definition of the algebra.

Secondly, the \mathbb{R} -algebra product is associative. This translates to the property that

$$\mathcal{P}(\mathcal{P}(f,h),g) = ((f \cdot h) \cdot g) = (f \cdot (g \cdot h)) = \mathcal{P}(f,\mathcal{P}(g,h)).$$

For the tensor P, one may define a new object Γ describing the non-associativity of the tensor P, which for associative algebras equals zero

$$\Gamma_{abc}{}^d := \alpha^d ((f_a \cdot f_b) \cdot f_c - f_a \cdot (f_b \cdot f_c)) = P_{ab}{}^e P_{ec}{}^d - P_{bc}{}^e P_{ae}{}^d = 0.$$
(3.7)

Lastly, the \mathbb{R} -algebra has a unit, this means that there exists an element $1 = \sum_{a \ge 1} \gamma^a f_a$ such that, for all $f \in \mathcal{F}$,

$$1 \cdot f = f,$$

in particular for every element f_a of the basis. For the tensor P this translates to

$$1 \cdot f_b = \sum_{a \ge 1} \gamma^a (f_a \cdot f_b) = \sum_{a \ge 1} \sum_{c \ge 1} \gamma^a P_{ab}{}^c f_c \stackrel{!}{=} f_b,$$

$$\Rightarrow \gamma^a P_{ab}{}^c = \delta_b^c$$
(3.8)

From now on, the opposite approach will be taken, where one assumes a tensor $P_{ab}{}^c$ and the generated algebra is given by the vectorspace $\mathcal{F} = \operatorname{span}\{f_a\}$ and the product operation defined by the tensor $P_{ab}{}^c$

$$f_a \cdot f_b = P_{ab}{}^c f_c.$$

Note that one does not need to assume the vectorspace to have a norm or to be closed, as with the algebra one can already define the dual space $|\mathcal{F}|$ with a topology [63]. Note that as long as the dual space is compact, or the algebra represents functions with compact support, one can reconstruct the Banach space structure by taking the norm of Eq. (3.1). Similarly to the names of algebras, a tensor $P_{ab}{}^c$ is called commutative if Eq. (3.6) holds, associative if Eq. (3.7) holds and unital if there is an element γ^a such that Eq. (3.8) holds.

Note that the algebraic dual space (see Definition 2.3) of a tensor $P_{ab}{}^c$ is given by elements $p \in \mathcal{F}^*$ which satisfy

$$p_a p_b = \sum_{c \ge 1} P_{ab}{}^c p_c, \tag{3.9}$$

where the notation $p_a \equiv p(f_a)$ is often used throughout this thesis. Note that the full homomorphism p in this notation is given by $p = \sum_{a \ge 1} p_a \alpha^a$.

Example 3.1. The tensor corresponding to a circle. In Examples 2.13 and 2.14, the algebra of smooth functions on the circle has been examined already. Here, a tensor will be constructed that corresponds to this algebra. Taking the basis of the algebra defined in Eq. (2.7), one can evaluate the pointwise product. For instance, a well known geometric identity gives

$$f_2 \cdot f_2 = \frac{1}{\pi} \sin(x) \cdot \sin(x) = \frac{1}{2\pi} \left(1 - \cos(2x) \right) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2\pi}} f_1 - \frac{1}{2\sqrt{\pi}} f_5.$$

This product determines the following elements of P

$$P_{22}{}^{1} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2\pi}}, \ P_{22}{}^{5} = -\frac{1}{2\sqrt{\pi}}, \ P_{22}{}^{a} = 0 \text{ (for } a \neq 1, 5).$$

By considering the general product rules

$$\sin(n x) \cdot \sin(m x) = \frac{1}{2} \left(\cos\left((m - n)x\right) - \cos\left((m + n)x\right) \right),$$

$$\cos(n x) \cdot \sin(m x) = \frac{1}{2} \left(\sin\left((m - n)x\right) + \sin\left((m + n)x\right) \right),$$

$$\cos(n x) \cdot \cos(m x) = \frac{1}{2} \left(\cos\left((m - n)x\right) + \cos\left((m + n)x\right) \right),$$

(3.10)

all elements of $P_{ab}{}^c$ may be found.

The idea is now to use this tensor $P_{ab}{}^c$ as the fundamental variable of the theory. While one might be tempted to be satisfied with this, after all there is a clear formalism relating tensors to topological spaces, there is some work to be done to make this useful for a quantum theory of gravity:

- Even if Eq. (3.7) holds for certain tensors, quantum perturbations might affect the tensor such that it is not associative anymore. As pointwise-defined algebras are necessarily associative, this needs to be treated carefully. In the following sections, the algebra will be linked to a bigger associative algebra, called the *associative closure* of the tensor $P_{ab}{}^c$.
- The prominent theory that this formulation is built for uses a totally symmetric tensor P_{abc} , as opposed to the tensor $P_{ab}{}^c$ which is only assumed to be symmetric in the first two indices. In Section 3.2 this is solved by assuming a Hilbert space structure, which connects commutative algebras to completely symmetric tensors P_{abc} , and has the interpretation of generating a measure on the dual space.
- Similarly to the first point, not every algebra has a well-defined unit as in Eq. (3.8). In Section 3.3 it will be shown that the deviation of the unit may be used to add the full geometric information of a Riemannian manifold to the tensor.

Note that similarly to the first point, one might also be worried about commutativity, but restricting the configuration space of tensors to symmetric tensors solves this issue.

3.1.2 Partial algebras and associative extensions

In this section, the notions of a *partial algebra* and *associative extension* will be introduced. In order to understand the motivation for the introduction of a partial algebra, the example of the circle will first be explained more.

Example 3.2. Finite-dimensional circle algebra. The circle, already discussed in Examples 2.13, 2.14 and 3.1, is a one-dimensional smooth manifold and thus has an algebra of smooth functions that is infinite-dimensional. In the following, this algebra will be restricted so that there is only a five-dimensional tensor left, to in the end recover the original algebra $C^{\infty}(S^1)$.

In order to at least contain the information of the products of the generating set of the algebra, given by $\{f_1, f_2, f_3\}$, one can see from Eq. (3.10) that one at least needs to take into account the tensor $P_{ab}{}^c$ with labels reaching up to N = 5.



Figure 3.1: 10,000 homomorphisms of the first three functions f_1, f_2, f_3 of the circle, plotted as the list $p^i(f_a)$ using the arranging of the points as described in Example 3.2. The homomorphisms where calculated using Mathematica by minimising $(p_a p_b - \sum_{c=1}^5 P_{ab}{}^c p_c)^2$ and only keeping the ones that evaluated to zero (excluding the trivial zero-map). Note that the first point is arbitrary, thus there is an arbitrary shift. Images taken from [3].

It is good to note that once one restricts the algebra to finite dimensions, the algebra will become non-associative. In this case, one example of a non-associative product is

$$f_2 \cdot (f_3 \cdot f_4) = f_2 \cdot \sum_{c=1}^{5} P_{34}{}^c f_c = \frac{1}{2\sqrt{\pi}} f_2 \cdot f_2 = \frac{1}{2\sqrt{2\pi}} f_1 - \frac{1}{4\pi} f_5,$$

$$(f_2 \cdot f_3) \cdot f_4 = \sum_{c=1}^{5} P_{23}{}^c f_c \cdot f_4 = \frac{1}{2\sqrt{\pi}} f_4 \cdot f_4 = \frac{1}{2\sqrt{2\pi}} f_1.$$

This non-associativity is due to finite cutoff N = 5 that was introduced, as for $C^{\infty}(S^1)$

$$\sin(\theta)(\cos(\theta)\sin(2\theta)) = \frac{1}{2}\sin(\theta)(\sin(\theta) + \sin(3\theta)) = \frac{1}{4}(1 - \cos(4\theta)),$$
$$(\sin(\theta)\cos(\theta))\sin(2\theta) = \frac{1}{2}\sin(2\theta)\sin(2\theta) = \frac{1}{4}(1 - \cos(4\theta)).$$

In the finite-dimensional case the $\sin(3\theta)$ contribution "drops out", because of which the product is not associative anymore since $f_5 \sim \cos(2\theta)$ should not be present.

If one now wants to find "homomorphisms" that are only homomorphisms for a subset $S \cong \{f_1, f_2, f_3\}$ of the algebra, one could define them as

$$p \in \mathcal{F}^* \cong \mathbb{R}^5, a, b \in \{1, 2, 3\}: p_a p_b = \sum_{c=1}^5 P_{ab}{}^c p_c.$$
 (3.11)

Note that these are not homomorphisms of the algebra \mathcal{F} generated by P, but only of a part of the algebra, namely \mathcal{S} , and they are elements of \mathcal{F}^* , not \mathcal{S}^* . Let us denote this "dual space" as $|\mathcal{S}|$, then it is still possible to introduce a topology in the same way as one would usually do for the algebraic dual space by demanding all elements of $\mathcal{S} = \{f_1, f_2, f_3\}$ to be continuous functions.

Solutions to Eq. (3.11) may be found by using a computer. In [3], Mathematica was used to calculate 10,000 points in this way. These points are labeled by p^i , $i \in \{1, ..., 10, 000\}$. In order to visualise the topology, consider the elementary definition of continuity,

$$\lim_{\epsilon \to 0^+} f_a(p) - f_a(p+\epsilon) \to 0.$$

For a discrete set of points, the most straightforward version of the continuous definition above is by arranging the points such that the absolute value of

$$f_a(p^i) - f_a(p^{i+1}) = p_a^i - p_a^{i+1}$$
is as small as possible. For this, one starts with a point, say p^1 . Then, take p^2 to be the point that minimises $\sum_{a=1}^{5} |p_a^1 - p_a^2|^2$. This is then done for every point p^i , such that

$$\sum_{a=1}^{5} |p_a^i - p_a^{i+1}|^2 \tag{3.12}$$

will be minimised. The result of this is shown in Fig. 3.1, where the resemblance, up to deformations, with the functions $\{\frac{1}{\sqrt{2\pi}}, \frac{1}{\sqrt{\pi}}\sin(x), \frac{1}{\sqrt{\pi}}\cos(x)\}$ is clear.

This example justifies the following definitions.

Definition 3.1. Consider a vectorspace \mathcal{F} . A sub-vectorspace $\mathcal{S} \subset \mathcal{F}$ with a bilinear product operator on $\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{P} : \mathcal{F} \times \mathcal{F} \to \mathcal{F}$, is called a *partial algebra*.

The partial algebra is unital if $\exists 1 \in S$, $\forall f \in S : \mathcal{P}(1, f) = f$. Similarly, the partial algebra is commutative if $\forall f, g \in S$, $\mathcal{P}(f, g) = \mathcal{P}(g, f)$ and associative if $\forall f, g, h \in S$, $\mathcal{P}(f, \mathcal{P}(g, h)) = \mathcal{P}(\mathcal{P}(f, g), h)$.

Note that for the partial algebra, for the commutativity and associativity conditions, the result of $\mathcal{P}(f,g)$ (and the others) can be lie outside of \mathcal{S} , in \mathcal{F} . This \mathcal{P} is here taken to be generated by a tensor $P_{ab}{}^c$, as described in Section 3.1.1.

Definition 3.2. The *algebraic dual-space* of a *partial* algebra $S \subset F$ with operator P, denoted |S|, are all $p \in F^*$ that are homomorphisms of the partial algebra in the sense that

$$|\mathcal{S}| := \{ p \in \mathcal{F}^* | \forall f, g \in \mathcal{S}, \ p\left(\mathcal{P}(f,g)\right) = p(f)p(g) \}.$$
(3.13)

The elements of this dual space are called partial homomorphisms.

There is an important difference between this definition, and the original definition of the algebraic dual space of an algebra in Definition 2.3, namely that the resulting product $\mathcal{P}(f,g)$ of two elements $f,g \in S$ is only required to be an element of the bigger algebra \mathcal{F} , and thus may lie outside of S. Furthermore, the elements $p \in |S|$ are elements of \mathcal{F}^* , but not S^* , in general. Note that these definitions properly define the notions used in Example 3.2.

In the case of Example 3.2, the partial algebra $S \cong \text{span}\{f_1, f_2, f_3\}$ "reached" every element of the full algebra $\mathcal{F} \cong \text{span}\{f_1, \ldots, f_5\}$. The following definition serves to make this notion precise.

Definition 3.3. The *range* of a unital partial algebra is defined as the sub-vectorspace $\mathcal{K}^{(S)}$ of \mathcal{F} , where $S \subseteq \mathcal{K}^{(S)} \subseteq \mathcal{F}$, which is reached by evaluating products of elements of S.

$$\mathcal{K}^{(\mathcal{S})} := \{ \mathcal{P}(f,g) | f, g \in \mathcal{S} \}.$$

A partial algebra is called *covering* if $\mathcal{K}^{(S)} = \mathcal{F}$.

Note that the partial homomorphisms of S are well-defined on \mathcal{K}^* as projections $p|_{\mathcal{K}^*}$, since there they will be restricted by the action of the product. According to the definition above, the partial algebra of Example 3.2 is a covering partial algebra. The benefit of a covering partial algebra is that the partial homomorphisms are unambiguously defined on the whole dual space \mathcal{F}^* .

In order to be more general than only single partial algebras, the following notion is useful.

Definition 3.4. A system of partial algebras is a set of partial algebras $\{S_i | i \in \mathcal{I}\}$ with ranges $\{\mathcal{K}_i | i \in \mathcal{I}\}$, where \mathcal{I} is some index set, such that for every pair (S_i, S_j) their dual spaces have a nontrivial intersection, i.e. $|S_i| \cap |S_j| \neq \emptyset$. The range of the system is defined as the union of the ranges of the partial algebras

$$\mathcal{K}^{(\{\mathcal{S}_i\})} := \bigcup_{\{i \in \mathcal{I}\}} \mathcal{K}^{(\mathcal{S}_i)}$$

The system $\{S_i\}$ is called *maximal* if there is no system, say $\{\mathcal{T}_j\}$, with a larger range, i.e. $\mathcal{K}^{\{S_i\}} \subset \mathcal{K}^{\{\mathcal{T}_j\}}$. This system is said to be *covering* \mathcal{F} if its range spans the whole algebra, i.e. $\mathcal{K}^{\{S_i\}} = \mathcal{F}$. The *algebraic dual-space* of a system of partial algebras $\{S_i\}$ is the intersection of all of the dual spaces, i.e.

$$|\{\mathcal{S}_i\}| := \bigcap_i |\mathcal{S}_i|.$$

Now, all ingredients needed are present to define the *associative extension*, which will be the basis of the associative closure later on.

Definition 3.5. An *associative extension* of a tensor $P_{ab}{}^c$ acting on a vectorspace \mathcal{F} with basis $\{f_a\}$ and dual elements $\{\alpha^a\}$, is an algebra (\mathcal{A}, \cdot) , consisting of a seperable Banach space \mathcal{A} , which is an extension of $\mathcal{F} \subset \mathcal{A}$, and a product operation $\cdot : \mathcal{A} \times \mathcal{A} \to \mathcal{A}$ satisfying:

- 1. The algebra is unital, associative and commutative.
- 2. The product operation \cdot reduces to $P_{ab}{}^c$ on \mathcal{F} in the sense that

$$\forall f_a, f_b \in \{f_a\}, \, \alpha^c \in \{\alpha^c\} \, : \, P_{ab}{}^c = \alpha^c (f_a \cdot f_b), \tag{3.14}$$

Every element of the algebraic dual space p ∈ |A| projected to F*, i.e. p|F*, is contained in the dual space of some maximal system of partial algebras |{S_i}| ⊂ F*. Furthermore this projection is injective.

The definition above has several requirements that have either mathematical or physical reasons. Firstly, the fact that the algebra should be unital, associative and commutative is simply because the associative extension \mathcal{A} is supposed to describe a pointwise algebra which naturally has these properties. Secondly, the main information about the algebra one has is given by the tensor $P_{ab}{}^c$, so the second requirement ensures this information is present. The last condition has two main reasons for being included in this way. Physically, it is important that the functions that are measured, basically the partial algebra \mathcal{S} ,⁵ do not change their form once the extension of the algebra is considered. Therefore, the elements of the dual space of this associative extension have to be proper extensions of the partial homomorphisms. The second reason relates to the injectivity requirement, as one does not want to consider algebras that are not connected to the algebra generated by $P_{ab}{}^c$.

⁵Or system of partial algebras

Example 3.3. Partial algebras and associative extension of the circle. In Example 3.1, an example of a covering unital commutative associative partial algebra S of the five-dimensional circle algebra was already given. There are other partial algebras possible as well.

Consider for instance the partial algebra $S_1 = \operatorname{span}\{f_1, f_2\}$. This partial algebra has range

$$\mathcal{K}_1 = \operatorname{span}\{f_1, f_2, f_5\},$$

and is thus not a covering partial algebra. Another example is a one-parameter family of partial algebras $S_{\alpha} = \operatorname{span}\{f_1, \sin(\alpha)f_2 + \cos(\alpha)f_3\}$, for $\alpha \in [0, 2\pi)$, with ranges

$$\mathcal{K}_{\alpha} = \operatorname{span}\{f_1, \sin(\alpha)f_2 + \cos(\alpha)f_3, 2\sin(\alpha)\cos(\alpha)f_4 + (\cos(\alpha)^2 - \sin(\alpha)^2)f_5\}$$

Note that this reduces to S_1 if $\alpha = \pi/2$. Using this one-parameter family, one can construct a system of partial algebras $\{S_\alpha\}$ which is actually also a covering set of partial algebras. Note that $\bigcup_{\alpha} S_{\alpha} = S$, and in particular $\mathcal{K}^{\{S_\alpha\}} = \mathcal{K}$ and $|\{S_\alpha\}| = |S|$.

Let us prove that the smooth functions over the circle are an associative extension of the five-dimensional algebra \mathcal{F} .

Proposition 3.1. Consider the algebra $\mathcal{F} \cong \text{span} \{f_1, \ldots, f_5\}$ with the tensor $P_{ab}{}^c$ acting on it as in Example 3.1, $\mathcal{A} \cong C^{\infty}(S^1)$ is an associative extension of this algebra.

Proof. Since the algebra \mathcal{F} is simply the span of the first few elements of the algebra, \mathcal{A} is naturally an extension, and it is known already to be a Banach space. Furthermore the algebra is unital, associative and commutative, and the tensor $P_{ab}{}^c$ is defined exactly in the same way as required by Definition 3.5. Therefore the only thing that needs to be proven is that the third condition of Definition 3.5 is satisfied.

To do this, one needs to show that every $p \in |C^{\infty}(S^1)|$, projected to \mathcal{F}^* , is an element of the dual space of a maximal partial algebra. For this, one can take the partial algebra $\mathcal{S} \cong \operatorname{span}\{f_1, f_2, f_3\}$. However, this can easily be seen, since this is equivalent to checking whether

$$f_a(p)f_b(p) = \sum_{c=1}^5 P_{ab}{}^c f_c(p)$$

for $a, b \leq 3$. This is exactly the case by construction, since all information for the products of $\{f_1, f_2, f_3\}$ is contained in $P_{ab}{}^c$.

3.1.3 The associative closure

The associative extension defined in Section 3.1.2 links an associative algebra to a tensor $P_{ab}{}^c$ which does not directly generate an associative algebra. In Example 3.2 the example of a five-dimensional tensor representing the low-energy limit of the algebra of the circle.

The problem with the associative extension is that, while the smooth algebra of functions indeed is an associative extension, there are many other extensions. For instance, there are many associative extensions of the five-dimensional algebra mentioned above which have finite dimension, though the associative algebra that is looked for, $C^{\infty}(S^1)$, is infinite-dimensional. This final algebra will be called the "associative closure".

When looking for a candidate of such an algebra, it is useful to look for the dual space of this candidate, since one would like this dual space to be as large as possible in order to come closest to the notion of a continuous space. The strategy to define the associative closure, is to "merge" all the dual spaces of associative extensions together. The following notion will be useful for this.

Definition 3.6. Let $p \in |\mathcal{A}|$ for any associative extension (\mathcal{A}, \cdot) of $P_{ab}{}^c$. The projection of p to the linear dual space of \mathcal{F} ,

$$p^* \equiv p|_{\mathcal{F}^*},$$

is called a *potential homomorphism* of P_{ab}^{c} .

The space of potential homomorphisms of \mathcal{F} , denoted $|\mathcal{F}|^{(P)}$, is the collection of all homomorphisms of all associative extensions projected to \mathcal{F}^* .

The key point of this definition is to allow one to not only consider the homomorphisms of \mathcal{F} under P, but consider all homomorphisms of some bigger algebra that could generate P. The space of potential homomorphisms may then be thought of as the actual space of points. The associative closure may then finally be defined.

Definition 3.7. An associative closure of a tensor $P_{ab}{}^c$ acting on \mathcal{F} is an associative extension (\mathcal{A}, \cdot) of $P_{ab}{}^c$ such that the restriction of its algebraic dual space to the linear dual space of \mathcal{F} is exactly the space of potential homomorphisms of \mathcal{F} , i.e. $|\mathcal{A}||_{\mathcal{F}^*} = |\mathcal{F}|^{(P)}$.

One can readily see that this lemma holds.

Lemma 3.1. The algebraic dual space of an algebraic closure is isomorphic to the space of potential homomorphisms.

Proof. Since the projection map is surjective for the associative closure, and injectivity is already assumed in the definition of the associative extension, the projection map is an isomorphism. \Box

With this definition, the associative closure essentially is the associative extension with the largest possible dual space. Note that while the associative closure is not necessarily unique, this is physically not really a problem. The underlying assumption is that the functions one can actually measure are the functions included in \mathcal{F} , and the physical space is the space of potential homomorphisms. This space will be exactly the same for every associative closure. The associative closure is in that sense mainly a mathematical tool to be sure that there exists a topology on the space of potential homomorphisms.

In the following will be proved that the algebra $C^{\infty}(S^1)$ is an associative closure of the algebra of Example 3.2.

Example 3.4. The associative closure, $C^{\infty}(S^1)$, for the circle. In this example it will be shown that the smooth functions $C^{\infty}(S^1)$ are an associative closure for the five-dimensional tensor from Example 3.2.

For this, the following lemma will be useful.

Lemma 3.2. The space of potential homomorphisms is included in the dual space of the partial algebra $S = \text{span}\{f_1, f_2, f_3\}$. I.e.

$$|\mathcal{F}|^{(P)} \subseteq |\mathcal{S}|.$$

Proof. Note that the cases that $S' \supset S$, the requirement for elements of |S'| will be at least as restrictive as for |S|, and thus in those cases the statement is trivial since then $|S'| \subset |S|$. Furthermore, a two-dimensional partial algebra can never cover a five-dimensional vectorspace. Therefore, the most important type of partial algebra to consider are three-dimensional ones. There are two possibilities, either the partial algebra overlaps with S, or it does not.

Let us assume the latter. In that case the partial algebra has the form

$$\mathcal{W} = \operatorname{span}\{f_1, f_4, f_5\},\$$

but note that this gives

$$f_4 \cdot f_4 \sim f_5 \cdot f_5 \sim f_1,$$

$$f_4 \cdot f_5 = 0,$$

so this partial algebra is not a covering algebra. F

The most general form of three-dimensional partial algebras that overlap with ${\cal S}$ is

$$\mathcal{V} = \operatorname{span}\{f_1, g = \alpha f_2 + \beta f_3, h = \gamma f_4 + \delta f_5\},\$$

where $\alpha, \beta, \gamma, \delta \in \mathbb{R}$. However, one wants partial algebras that are associative. One could construct the Γ -tensor of Eq. (3.7) and see for which triplets of vectors this would evaluate to zero. However, it is instructive to simply calculate the product here and see which products are associative. If one does this exercise to compare $(g \cdot g) \cdot h$ with $g \cdot (g \cdot h)$, one gets

$$(g \cdot g) \cdot h = \frac{\delta(\beta^2 - \alpha^2) + 2\alpha\beta\gamma}{2\sqrt{2}\pi} f_1 + \frac{(\alpha^2 + \beta^2)\gamma}{2\pi} f_4 + \frac{(\alpha^2 + \beta^2)\delta}{2\pi} f_5$$

whereas

$$g \cdot (g \cdot h) = \frac{\delta(\beta^2 - \alpha^2) + 2\alpha\beta\gamma}{2\sqrt{2}\pi} f_1 + \frac{(\alpha^2 + \beta^2)\gamma}{4\pi} f_4 + \frac{(\alpha^2 + \beta^2)\delta}{4\pi} f_5$$

Comparing the two equations above, it is clear that this can only be associative if either $\alpha = \beta = 0$ or $\gamma = \delta = 0$, but then the case reduces to a two-dimensional non-covering algebra.

So there is no other associative covering partial algebras.

Therefore, every potential homomorphism has to be included in |S|, since they cannot come from other partial algebras.

Proposition 3.2. $C^{\infty}(S^1)$ is an associative closure of the five-dimensional tensor $P_{ab}{}^c$ of Example 3.2.

Proof. As has already been proven in Proposition 3.1, $C^{\infty}(S^1)$ is an associative extension of $P_{ab}{}^c$. What one needs to show is that every potential homomorphism of $P_{ab}{}^c$ is an element of $|C^{\infty}(S^1)||_{\mathcal{F}^*}$.

Using Lemma 3.2, it is clear that every potential homomorphism must lie in |S|. This means that, if $|C^{\infty}(S^1)||_{\mathcal{F}^*} = |S|$, then necessarily every potential homomorphism lies in $|C^{\infty}(S^1)||_{\mathcal{F}^*}$ and thus $C^{\infty}(S^1)$ is an associative closure.

To confirm this, take an element $p \in |S|$. From Definition 3.2, this is any $p \in \mathbb{R}^5$ such that $\forall a, b \leq 3$

$$p_a p_b = \sum_{c=1}^5 P_{ab}{}^c p_c.$$

For p_1, p_2, p_3 this already fixes the components as evaluation maps of $f_1 \sim 1, f_2 \sim \sin(x), f_3 \sim \cos(x)$. This is because the evaluation maps of these functions are precisely all the homomorphisms $p: C^{\infty}(S^1) \to \mathbb{R}$, and since all the information of their products is contained within the five-dimensional tensor P_{abc} , the solutions to the above equation are nothing more but the restriction of these homomorphisms to \mathbb{R}^3 , so $|C^{\infty}(S^1)||_{\mathbb{R}^3} = |\mathcal{S}||_{\mathbb{R}^3}$. One now needs to check the last two components, p_4 and p_5 , and show that these correspond to restrictions of the full $C^{\infty}(S^1)$ homomorphisms.

However, since the $C^{\infty}(S^1)$ algebra is defined pointwise, this is necessarily the case. For instance, if one takes the case of f_5 . The product defined by $P_{22}{}^c$ gives

$$f_5 = \sqrt{2}f_1 - 2\sqrt{\pi}f_2 \cdot f_2,$$

and taking the same homomorphism $p \in \mathbb{R}^5$

$$f_5(p) = p_5 = \sqrt{2}p_1 - 2\sqrt{\pi}p_2p_2 = \sqrt{2}f_1(p) - 2\sqrt{\pi}f_2(p)f_2(p),$$

one gets a pointwise definition of the function $f_5 \sim \cos(2x)$. A similar statement holds for $f_4 \sim \sin(2x)$. Since every homomorphism of $C^{\infty}(S^1)$ necessarily respects this, we see that actually

$$|C^{\infty}(S^1)||_{\mathcal{F}^*} = |\mathcal{S}|.$$

3.2 A measure from a Hilbert space

In this section, the structure introduced in Section 3.1 will be extended. In Section 3.1, a Banach space structure was always assumed. In the case of a (locally) compact Hausdorff space, this is a fair assumption to make. For a (canonical) theory of gravity however, one would like to ideally describe Riemannian manifolds, or at least spaces that look like it. Furthermore, this section will put the notation of the tensor $P_{ab}{}^c$ more in line with the canonical tensor model assumption that the main tensor of interest is a totally-symmetric tensor P_{abc} . After this, the construction of an associative closure will be discussed using a space of potential homomorphisms, after which it will be explained how these potential homomorphisms may be generated.

3.2.1 Hilbert space, totally symmetric tensors and a measure

In Section 2.1 was already explained that the space of compactly supported smooth functions on a Riemannian manifold has a natural inner product, as defined in Eq. (2.3). Therefore, assuming an inner product structure on the algebra \mathcal{A} seems like a logical

first step towards describing a Riemannian manifold in terms of a tensor. Here, it will be shown that in this case the natural measure on a Riemannian manifold,

$$\mu(f) := \int_{|\mathcal{A}|} \mathrm{d}^d x \sqrt{|g|} f(x),$$

may be reconstructed. In the following, the vectorspace A with basis $\{f_a\}_{a\geq 1}$ will be assumed with an inner product

$$\langle f_a | f_b \rangle = \delta_{ab}.$$

First, let us note that for a Hilbert space \mathcal{A} , the Riesz representation theorem of Theorem 3.1 has an even stronger notion [69], namely that for every $\alpha \in \mathcal{A}^*$, there is a $g \in \mathcal{A}$ such that for every $f \in \mathcal{A}$

$$\alpha(f) = \langle g | f \rangle.$$

Specifically, for a real measured space of functions (like the functions on a Riemannian manifold), this means that there is a single measure μ such that

$$\alpha(f) = \langle g | f \rangle = \int_{|\mathcal{A}|} \mathrm{d}\mu(p) f(p) g(p) dp$$

where the measure $d\mu(p) = d^d x \sqrt{|g(x)|}$ for Riemannian manifolds, with x the local coordinate representation of p. Let us define the product operator $P_g : \mathcal{A} \to \mathcal{A}$ of a function $g \in \mathcal{A}$ as follows

$$P_g(f) = f \cdot g$$

This operator is self-adjoint under the inner product, as may be seen as follows

$$\langle h| P_g(f) \rangle = \langle h| f \cdot g \rangle = \int_{|\mathcal{A}|} \mathrm{d}\mu(p)h(p)f(p)g(p) = \langle h \cdot g| f \rangle = \langle P_g(h)| f \rangle.$$

Note that the definition of $P_{ab}{}^c$ may now be rewritten to

$$P_{ab}{}^c := \alpha^c (f_a \cdot f_b) = \int_{|\mathcal{A}|} \mathrm{d}\mu(p) f_a(p) f_b(p) f_c(p).$$
(3.15)

From this expression it is clear that the tensor $P_{ab}{}^c$ is totally symmetric. More abstractly, this comes from the fact that the product operator $P_g(f)$ above is self-adjoint, so for an abstract algebra one would like (or impose) this to be the case. If one now writes

$$g_{cd} := \langle f_d | f_c \rangle, \qquad (3.16)$$

and

$$P_{abc} := g_{cd} P_{ab}{}^d,$$

one arrives at the totally-symmetric tensor of degree three that is used in the canonical tensor model. This implies that the restriction of the tensor P_{abc} to have this form in the model, together with the total symmetric requirement, implies that the tensor actually represents a product on an inner-product space. This seemingly simple, and almost trivial, requirement actually makes the interpretation of a measured space possible.

From here on, when it is clear from the context that the Hilbert space is considered, the Einstein summation convention will be assumed for lower indices as well unless specified otherwise. This means that for instance,

$$P_{abc}f_c \equiv \sum_{c \le 1} P_{abc}f_c.$$

It is useful to separately define the associative extension and closure of a tensor P_{abc} with three lower indices, just to be clear that the Hilbert space structure is assumed for tensors with all-lower indices, while only a Banach space is assumed for tensors of the form $P_{ab}{}^{c}$.

Definition 3.8. An *associative extension* of a tensor $P_{abc} := \delta_{cd} P_{ab}{}^d$, is an associative extension as in Definition 3.5 which is a Hilbert space. Here,

$$P_{abc} = \langle f_c | f_a \cdot f_b \rangle \,.$$

Definition 3.9. A *potential homomorphism* of a tensor P_{abc} acting on \mathcal{F} is a homomorphism of an associative extension (\mathcal{A}, \cdot) of P_{abc} projected to \mathcal{F}^* . The *space of potential homomorphisms* of \mathcal{F} , denoted $|\mathcal{F}|^{(P)}$, is the collection of all homomorphisms of all associative extensions projected to \mathcal{F}^* .

Definition 3.10. An associative closure of a tensor P_{abc} acting on \mathcal{F} is an associative extension (\mathcal{A}, \cdot) of P_{abc} such that the restriction of its algebraic dual space to the linear dual space of \mathcal{F} is exactly the space of potential homomorphisms of \mathcal{F} , i.e. $|\mathcal{A}||_{\mathcal{F}^*} = |\mathcal{F}|^{(P)}$.

In order to fully define the relationship to a measure, the following definition is useful.

Definition 3.11. A tensor P_{abc} acting on \mathcal{F} is said to be *measure-generated* if there is an associative closure \mathcal{A} equipped with a measure μ on $|\mathcal{A}|$ such that

$$\forall f, g \in \mathcal{A} : \langle f | g \rangle = \int_{|\mathcal{A}|} \mathrm{d}\mu(p) f(p) g(p).$$
(3.17)

With the following proposition can be seen that this is equivalent to the existence of an associative closure.

Proposition 3.3. A unital tensor P_{abc} is measure-generated iff there is an associative closure of P_{abc} .

Proof. If there is an associative closure of P_{abc} , then P_{abc} may be written as

$$P_{abc} = \langle f_c | f_a \cdot f_b \rangle = \int_{|\mathcal{A}|} \mathrm{d}\mu(p) f_a(p) f_b(p) f_c(p) d\mu(p) d\mu($$

In particular, if one uses the bi-linearity of the inner product one can show that, for $f = \alpha^a f_a$, $g = \beta^b f_b$ and $1 = \gamma^c f_c$

$$\langle f | g \rangle = \alpha^a \beta^b \gamma^c \langle f_c | f_a \cdot f_b \rangle = \int_{|\mathcal{A}|} \mathrm{d}\mu(p) f(p) g(p).$$

It is currently not known whether every tensor has an associative closure, but this is the current conjecture. The following statements utilise the isomorphism $|\mathcal{A}| \cong |\mathcal{F}|^{(P)}$.

Proposition 3.4. *For any* $f, g \in \mathcal{F}$

$$\langle f | g \rangle = \int_{|\mathcal{A}|} \mathrm{d}\mu(p) f(p) g(p) = \int_{|\mathcal{F}|^{(P)}} \mathrm{d}\mu(p) f(p) g(p),$$

Proof. $|\mathcal{F}|^{(P)}$ is the projection of homomorphisms $p \in |\mathcal{A}|$ to \mathcal{F}^* by the definition of the associative closure, so for $f \in \mathcal{F}, p(f) = p^*(f)$, where p^* denotes the projection of p to \mathcal{F}^* . Since we are only considering functions in \mathcal{F} , and the spaces are isomorphic, we only have to consider $|\mathcal{F}|^{(P)}$.

Corollary 3.1.1. In particular, for any two basis elements f_a, f_b

$$\delta_{ab} = \int_{|\mathcal{F}|^{(P)}} \mathrm{d}\mu(p) f_a(p) f_b(p). \tag{3.18}$$

Proposition 3.5. A measure-generated unital tensor is given by

$$P_{abc} = \int_{|\mathcal{F}|^{(P)}} d\mu(p) f_a(p) f_b(p) f_c(p).$$
(3.19)

Proof. Take A to be an associative closure of P_{abc} . For an element of its algebraic dual space $p \in |A|$ we have

$$p(f_a)p(f_b) = p(f_a \cdot f_b).$$

Furthermore, for any product of the basis function $f_a, f_b \in \mathcal{B}_F$

$$f_a \cdot f_b = P_{abc} f_c + g,$$

where $P_{abc}f_c \in \mathcal{F}$ and $g \in \mathcal{F}^{\perp}$. This comes from the definition of an associative extension, such that $P_{abc} = \langle f_c | f_a \cdot f_b \rangle$, so $\langle f | g \rangle = 0$ for all $f \in \mathcal{F}$. In particular, for any $p \in |\mathcal{A}|$

$$p(f_a)p(f_b) = p(f_a \cdot f_b) = p(P_{abc}f_c) + p(g).$$

Since $p(f) = p^*(f)$ for $f \in \mathcal{F}$, where p^* denotes the projection of p to \mathcal{F}^* , we find

$$\int_{|\mathcal{F}|^{(P)}} \mathrm{d}\mu(p)p(f_a)p(f_b)p(f_c) = \int_{|\mathcal{A}|} \mathrm{d}\mu(p)p(f_a)p(f_b)p(f_c),$$
$$= \int_{|\mathcal{A}|} \mathrm{d}\mu(p)p(P_{abd}f_d)p(f_c) + \int_{|\mathcal{A}|} \mathrm{d}\mu(p)p(g)p(f_c).$$

On the right-hand-side we have the inner product as defined in (3.17), so we get

$$\int_{|\mathcal{F}|^{(P)}} \mathrm{d}\mu(p) p(f_a) p(f_b) p(f_c) = P_{abd} \langle f_d | f_c \rangle + \langle g | f_c \rangle = P_{abc}$$

where the last inner product is zero since $g \notin \mathcal{F}$.

Given the above mathematical notions, it is interesting to explore how one could construct the measure in practice. Note that simple functions play a central role in measure theory, and they will be useful here as well. First, assume that the basis functions may be written as simple functions. These simple functions are linear combinations of indicator functions $\mathbf{1}_{A_i}$, where $A_i \subset |\mathcal{F}|^{(P)}$ are measurable sets. Denoting R as the amount of disjoint regions A_i , the function is then given by

$$f_a = \sum_{i=1}^{R} p_a^i \mathbf{1}_{A_i}, \tag{3.20}$$

With the measure on $|\mathcal{F}|^{(P)}$ above one can now perform the integration

$$\int_{|\mathcal{F}|^{(P)}} \mathrm{d}\mu(p) f_a = \sum_{i=1}^R p_a^i \mu(A_i) \equiv \sum_{i=1}^R p_a^i \beta_i,$$

39

with $\beta_i \equiv \mu(A_i) > 0$. One assumption of the above is that all of the basis functions are decomposed in terms of the same indicator functions. This means that one can evaluate a product of two functions by simply writing

$$f_a \cdot f_b = \sum_{i=1}^R p_a^i p_b^i \mathbf{1}_{A_i}$$

If one then integrates this quantity as shown above, one gets a representation of the inner product

$$\langle f_a | f_b \rangle = \int_{|\mathcal{F}|^{(P)}} \mathrm{d}\mu(p) f_a(p) f_b(p) = \sum_{i=1}^R \mu(A_i) p_a^i p_b^i \equiv \sum_{i=1}^R \beta_i p_a^i p_b^i.$$
 (3.21)

Moreover, by using (3.19) one finds

$$P_{abc} = \sum_{i=1}^{R} \beta_i p_a^i p_b^i p_c^i.$$
(3.22)

This expression is a tensor rank decomposition of the tensor P_{abc} , and shows why the tensor rank decomposition has been so useful when applied to the canonical tensor model in the past. Below it will be conjectured that taking a positive minimal tensor rank decomposition, notions which will be defined below, corresponds to potential homomorphisms $p^i \in |\mathcal{F}|^{(P)}$ with a measure-value for the region they represent $\beta_i \in \mathbb{R}_+$.

Example 3.5. Constructing the measure of the circle. For the circle, it was found in Example 3.4 that the space of potential homomorphisms is actually the dual space of the partial algebra $S \cong \text{span}\{f_1, f_2, f_3\}, |S|$. In Example 3.2 was already explained how the points of |S| may be found. In this example, these points will be used, and a consistent measure will be found for this space.

First note that, since the circle is one-dimensional, the measurable sets A_i of Eq. (3.20) are generated by line segments $[a_i, b_i)$, where b > a. Therefore, suppose one has a solution to Eqs. (3.21) and (3.22), then the β_i actually are describing the length of each line-segment $\beta_i = b_i - a_i$. If one assumes this approximation of the functions f_a as simple functions, the function may be written as

$$f_{a}(x) = \begin{cases} p_{a}^{1}, \ 0 \leq x < \beta_{1}, \\ p_{a}^{2}, \ \beta_{1} \leq x < \beta_{1} + \beta_{2}, \\ \dots \\ p_{a}^{R}, \ \sum_{i=1}^{R-1} \beta_{i} \leq x < \sum_{i=1}^{R} \beta_{i}. \end{cases}$$
(3.23)

These β_i may be found by finding solutions to Eqs. (3.21) and (3.22), for instance by using Mathematica. In [3] this exercise was performed using 1.000 randomly selected points of the 10.000 points from Example 3.2. The result of this procedure may be found in Fig. 3.2. Note that the circumference of the circle exactly matches 2π , and the functions look exactly like the functions used to construct the tensor. It should be noted that this is merely an approximation of the functions, but in the limit they will represent the original functions $\{1, \sin(x), \cos(x)\}$.



Figure 3.2: A plot of the first three basis functions of the circle, as given by Eq. (3.23), taken from [3]. As mentioned in the text, 1.000 points are used. Note that the deformations of Fig. 2.1 disappear due to the inclusion of the information of the measure.

In order to reconstruct the full measure, one needs to take all possible finite subsets of $|S| \cong |\mathcal{F}|^{(P)}$, and take all possible solutions to Eq. (3.21). The collection of all these different solutions will then correspond to the measure over different regions. This means that one has a well-defined Lebesgue integral for any function.

Note that in practice, it usually suffices to take only one set of points and find a solution like in Fig. 3.2, similarly to the fact that for many purposes taking a finite Riemann sum gives a good approximation of many integrals. This then makes it possible to do numerical calculations, as for instance will be shown below in Example 3.7.

3.2.2 Generating potential homomorphisms

So-far, the mathematical background has been given to link a tensor P_{abc} to an associative closure. In this section, it will be shown how to generate a space of potential homomorphisms using a technique used in data analysis which has also been extensively used in the canonical tensor model [6, 1], the tensor rank decomposition. Once one has this space of potential homomorphisms, Section 3.2.3 will explain how one can construct the associative closure.

The straightforward way of generating potential homomorphisms is the one used sofar in Examples 3.1 to 3.4, namely find all (covering) partial algebras S_k , construct their dual spaces $|S_k|$, and and check which $p \in |\mathcal{F}|^{(P)} \subseteq \bigcup_k |S_k|$ have a finite measure contribution in Eqs. (3.21) and (3.22).

The tensor rank decomposition is a data analysis tool which has many applications in various fields, such as machine learning [79], signal processing [80], neuroscience [81], mathematics [82] and many more [83]. Notably, it was used in the context of the canonical tensor model several times [6, 2, 84, 85]. In [6] it was shown that the tensor rank decomposition, combined with other techniques such as persistent homology [86, 87, 88, 89], may be used to recover topological and geometrical information from a tensor P_{abc} that is constructed from eigenfunctions of the Laplace-Beltrami operator as explained above. From Eq. (3.22) it can be seen why the tensor rank decomposition might be so useful, since one recovers a tensor rank decomposition if one uses a suitable simple function to approximate the basis functions $p_a = f_a(p)$.

In [3], a peculiar connection between the tensor rank decomposition and potential homomorphisms was discovered. It was conjectured that a certain class of tensor rank decompositions, namely positive minimal tensor rank decompositions, generates potential homomorphisms. Consider a rank-R tensor rank decomposition of a unital

tensor P_{abc} acting on a vectorspace \mathcal{F} ,

$$P_{abc} = \sum_{i=1}^{R} \phi_a^i \phi_b^i \phi_c^i, \qquad (3.24)$$

where $\phi^i \in \mathcal{F}^*$. Note that often the definition of a tensor rank decomposition includes the requirement that R is the lowest possible integer for which such a decomposition may be found. Here, however, this is not required and instead defined separately (as in [2]).

Definition 3.12. A tensor rank decomposition

$$P_{abc} = \sum_{i=1}^{R_c} \phi_a^i \phi_b^i \phi_c^i,$$

is called *minimal* if there is no integer $R < R_c$ for which such a decomposition is possible.

Since the tensor P_{abc} is unital, there is a unit element $1 = \gamma_a f_a$ such that

$$\delta_{bc} = \gamma_a P_{abc} = \sum_{i=1}^R (\gamma_a \phi_a^i) \phi_b^i \phi_c^i \equiv \sum_{i=1}^R \lambda_i \phi_b^i \phi_c^i.$$
(3.25)

This leads to the following definition

Definition 3.13. A tensor rank decomposition

$$P_{abc} = \sum_{i=1}^{R_c} \phi_a^i \phi_b^i \phi_c^i,$$

for a unital tensor P_{abc} with unit $1 = \gamma_a f_a$ is called positive if for all i

$$\lambda_i \equiv (\gamma_a \phi_a^i) > 0.$$

If one now writes $\beta_i \equiv (\lambda_i)^{1/3}$ and $p_a^i \equiv (\beta_i)^{-1/3} \phi_a^i$, one finds that Eqs. (3.24) and (3.25) may be written as

$$P_{abc} = \sum_{i=1}^{R} \beta_i p_a^i p_b^i p_c^i,$$

$$\delta_{ab} = \sum_{i=1}^{R} \beta_i p_a^i p_b^i,$$
(3.26)

which are exactly of the same form as Eqs. (3.21) and (3.22). This similarity suggests that there might be a relationship between positive tensor rank decompositions and the space of potential homomorphisms with a measure on it.

From the above, there are some clear connections between positive tensor rank decompositions and the space of potential homomorphisms. For one, both the building blocks of the tensor rank decomposition, p^i , and elements of the space of potential homomorphisms r, are elements of the linear dual space \mathcal{F}^* . Furthermore, there is a natural association of the β_i in the tensor rank decomposition with a measure, where $\beta_i \equiv \mu(A_i)$ for a region $A_i \subset |\mathcal{F}|^{(P)}$.

The question is whether or not these elements are actually potential homomorphisms. To classify this, another definition will come in handy



Figure 3.3: A plot of the points of the circle generated by the tensor rank decomposition of the second basis function $p_2^i = f_2(p^i)$, using the simple function representation described in Eq. (3.23). From left to right, M = 1, 5 and 150 tensor rank decompositions were used. Figure taken from [3].

Definition 3.14. A positive tensor rank decomposition

$$P_{abc} = \sum_{i=1}^{R_c} \beta_i p_a^i p_b^i p_c^i,$$

is called *pointwise*, if all elements are potential homomorphisms, i.e. every $p_a^i \in |\mathcal{F}|^{(P)}$.

The underlying idea of the formalism described in this section is that if one considers all pointwise tensor rank decompositions, one finds the whole space of potential homomorphisms $|\mathcal{F}|^{(P)}$. The main question is thus under what conditions does a tensor rank decomposition correspond to a pointwise decomposition. The example of the circle will lay the groundwork for a conjecture about this very question below.

Example 3.6. Tensor rank decompositions of the circle. In this example, the tensor rank decomposition of the tensor corresponding to the circle, as already discussed in Examples 3.1 to 3.5.

This N = 5 dimensional tensor P_{abc} has a (positive) rank of R = 7. Therefore it is useful to first look at the elements p_a^i which make up these (minimal) tensor rank decompositions. This may be done by finding solutions to

$$0 = \left(\sum_{i=1}^{R} \phi_a^i \phi_b^i \phi_c^i - P_{abc}\right)^2,$$

for instance with a computer. After this, one can use rewrite this tensor rank decomposition in the form of Eq. (3.26), in order to get to a set of "points" $\{p_a^i\}$ and their associated "measure" $\{\beta_i\}$. In [3], this was done using Mathematica by finding M = 150 positive minimal tensor rank decompositions. Here, M denotes the amount of tensor rank decompositions generated.

For any element $p^i \in \mathcal{F}^*$, one can check if it is a potential homomorphism by verifying whether they are elements of the partial algebra S defined in Example 3.3. This verification for a point p_a^i is straightforwardly done by checking if

$$s_a^1 s_b^2 p_a^i p_b^i = s_a^1 s_b^2 P_{abc} p_c^i, aga{3.27}$$

for every $s^1, s^2 \in S$. Rather surprisingly, if one performs this check for all the points generated by the minimal positive tensor rank decomposition above, $\{p_a^i\}$, every point



Figure 3.4: A plot of the "points" generated by a non-minimal tensor rank decomposition, showing how they deviate from the results in figure 3.3. In this image, 10 tensor rank decompositions of rank 8 are combined into the plot, using the same procedure as before. Some points still look similar to figure 3.3, but there are clear discrepancies from what is expected. The figure was taken from [3].

actually corresponds to a potential homomorphism. Furthermore, for every tensor rank decomposition, the sum of the measure elements exactly evaluates to

$$\sum_{i=1}^{R} \beta_i = 2\pi,$$

which is exactly what one expects for a measure corresponding to a circle of circumference 2π .

To visually represent all of these points together as simple functions, it is useful to use the notation $(\beta_i^{(I)}, p_a^{(I)})^i$ denoting the *i*-th point and measure in the *I*-th tensor rank decomposition. If one now rewrites the tensor in terms of the *M* tensor rank decompositions one finds

$$P_{abc} = \frac{1}{M} \left(\sum_{i=1}^{R} \beta_i^{(1)} p_a^{(1)i} p_b^{(1)i} p_c^{(1)i} + \dots + \sum_{i=1}^{R} \beta_i^{(M)} p_a^{(M)i} p_b^{(M)i} p_c^{(M)i} \right),$$

$$= \frac{1}{M} \sum_{I=1}^{M} \sum_{i=1}^{R} \beta_i^{(I)} p_a^{(I)i} p_b^{(I)i} p_c^{(I)i}.$$

This implies that, using M tensor rank decompositions, the correct measure values to take are actually

$$\frac{1}{M}\beta_i^{(I)}.\tag{3.28}$$

This is what was used in the demonstration in Fig. 3.3, where this approach was demonstrated for three cases: Using only M = 1 tensor rank decomposition, using M = 5 tensor rank decompositions, and using M = 150 tensor rank decompositions.

In this example, thus-far only the *minimal* tensor rank decomposition was discussed. This was for a reason, namely for a non-minimal tensor rank decomposition the elements p_a^i are not necessarily potential homomorphisms anymore. This might not be clear from the discussion above, and a deeper understanding of this might be useful in the future. In the case of this example, one might try to find positive tensor rank decompositions of rank R = 8. When finding solutions to this, there always seem to be elements where Eq. (3.27) is not satisfied quite substantially (of the order $|s_a^1 s_b^2 p_a^i p_b^i - s_a^1 s_b^2 P_{abc} p_c^i| \sim O(1)$).

This fact is seen more clearly in a visual representation. If one generates M = 10 tensor rank decompositions of rank R = 8 and uses the same interpretation as points as for R = 7, the result is given in Fig. 3.4. Clearly this points towards the requirement

that the tensor rank decomposition is supposed to be *minimal*. Note that this does not mean that there are no pointwise tensor rank decompositions of higher rank, but only for minimal tensor rank decompositions does every tensor rank decomposition seem to be pointwise.

From Example 3.6, one is led to the following conjecture.

Conjecture 3.1. For a unital tensor P_{abc} that admits a covering partial algebra, any minimal positive tensor rank decomposition is a pointwise decomposition.

If this conjecture is true, it makes generating potential homomorphisms relatively simple, as many techniques for finding tensor rank decompositions already exist [83]. Currently it is not known if this conjecture hold more generally or not. It is an interesting potential future research direction.

An interesting aspect to consider is the case when a tensor P_{abc} has some symmetry. In [84] it was already pointed out that, if a tensor P_{abc} has a symmetry such that for a Lie-group transformation G_{ab}

$$G_{aa'}G_{bb'}G_{cc'}P_{a'b'c'} = P_{abc}$$

there is a continuous degeneracy of the tensor rank decomposition. This is because for every p_a^i belonging to a tensor rank decomposition, the element $G_{aa'}p_{a'}^i$ belongs to another tensor rank decomposition

$$G_{aa'}G_{bb'}G_{cc'}P_{a'b'c'} = \sum_{i=1}^{R} \beta_i (G_{aa'}p_{a'}^i)(G_{bb'}p_{b'}^i)(G_{cc'}p_{c'}^i) = P_{abc}.$$
(3.29)

Therefore, if such a symmetry exists, it implies together with Conjecture 3.1 that the tensor P_{abc} corresponds to a continuous space.

One last thing to discuss about the construction of a measured space from tensor rank decompositions is the choice of the individual measure elements as in Eq. (3.28). It should be noted that this is nothing more than a choice. Since the tensor rank decompositions are generated randomly, it is not clear beforehand if this would be the most natural choice. The only real restriction for the final measure elements is that the sum of the elements remains unchanged $\sum_{i=1}^{M*R} \beta_i = \sum_{i=1}^{R} \beta_i^{(I)} \forall_{I \leq M}$. One could write Eq. (3.28) as the rule

$$\beta_{(I-1)*R+j} = \frac{1}{M} \beta_j^{(I)}.$$
(3.30)

There is a certain ambiguity in doing so. The most general form of this would be given by

$$\beta_{(I-1)*R+j} = A_I \beta_j^{(I)},$$

where $A_I > 0$ and $\sum_{I=1}^{M} A_I = 1$. It is expected that such a "transformation" corresponds to performing a diffeomorphism on the manifold, since it can be interpreted as a deformation.

3.2.3 Constructing the associative closure

In this section, it will be shown how an associative closure of a tensor P_{abc} acting on vectorspace \mathcal{F} may be reconstructed if one has the space of potential homomorphisms $|\mathcal{F}|^{(P)}$. This space may be found by using the tensor rank decomposition, as explained in Section 3.2.2.

Consider two basis functions f_a , f_b . A potential homomorphism $p \in |\mathcal{F}|^{(P)}$ will, in the associative closure, correspond to the evaluation of the functions f_a and f_b at a point p. The strategy will be to already treat this point as an evaluation map, and the part of the pointwise product that is not described by the tensor P_{abc} yet should then correspond to a new function. Performing this decomposition, one gets

$$f_a(p)f_b(p) = P_{abc}f_c(p) + g(p) = \langle f_c | f_a \cdot f_b \rangle f_c(p) + g(p),$$
(3.31)

where g(p) corresponds to the difference between the pointwise product to the product induced by P_{abc} . There are two options, either $g(p) = 0 \forall_{p \in |\mathcal{F}|^{(P)}}$ or g(p) is non-trivial. In the first case, the pointwise product is already exactly described by P_{abc} , and f_a and f_b span a partial algebra. One has to pick new f_a and f_b until one finds a non-trivial result. If such f_a , f_b do not exist, this means P_{abc} already describes an associative algebra and one is done.

In the other case, where g(p) is non-trivial, the idea is to see g(p) as a new function that is not in the algebra yet. By construction, g is a map

$$g: |\mathcal{F}|^{(P)} \to \mathbb{R}.$$

In a sense, the algebra is now "closed" with respect to this function if it is added as a new basis element. Note that, again by construction,

$$\int_{|\mathcal{F}|^{(P)}} \mathrm{d}\mu(p) f_a(p) g(p) = 0$$

This shows that the inner product may be extended to g trivially as well, keeping the basis orthogonal. In order to make the basis orthonormal, introduce the final new basis element

$$f_{N+1}(p) = \frac{g(p)}{\|g\|},$$

where $||g|| = \sqrt{\langle g|g \rangle}$ is the norm induced by the inner product. f_{N+1} together with $\{f_a\}$ forms an orthonormal basis with the same inner product

$$\delta_{ab} = \langle f_a | f_b \rangle = \int_{|\mathcal{F}|^{(P)}} \mathrm{d}\mu(p) f_a(p) f_b(p), \qquad (3.32)$$

where a now runs from 1 to N + 1. Let us now denote this vectorspace by $F^{(N+1)}$, and introduce a new tensor $P_{abc}^{(N+1)} = \langle f_c | f_a \cdot f_b \rangle$ for all $a, b, c \leq N + 1$ with the inner product of Eq. (3.32).

Next, one takes new $f_a, f_b \in \mathcal{F}^{(N+1)}$ and restarts this process, starting with Eq. (3.31). In this case, $\mathcal{F}^{(N+1)}$ is treated as the starting vectorspace using the tensor $P_{abc}^{(N+1)}$. The associative closure is now found as the inductive limit of this process, producing a countably infinite-dimensional algebra.

One has to show that this indeed produces an associative closure.



Figure 3.5: A plot of the 10th and 11th basis functions of the exact circle using the procedure described in the text, with the same 1.000 points as before in figure 3.2.

Proposition 3.6. The construction above produces an associative closure.

Proof. The proof will commence in two parts. First it will be shown that this construction leads to an associative extension, and after that it will be shown that this extension is actually an associative closure.

First note that for every element in $p^* \in |\mathcal{F}|^{(P)}$, an element was constructed in the algebraic dual space of $\mathcal{A}, p \in |\mathcal{A}|, p(f_a) = f_a(p^*)$, since basically a new algebra was constructed where the original potential homomorphisms become proper homomorphisms. Referring to Definition 3.5, it is clear that the first two points are satisfied by construction. Furthermore, since every element of the dual space $p \in |\mathcal{A}|$ projected to \mathcal{F}^* must be an element of some associative extension by the definition of potential homomorphisms, it necessarily lies in $|\mathcal{S}|$ for a maximal system of partial algebras $\mathcal{S}_i \subset \mathcal{F}$. Since every element $p \in |\mathcal{A}|$ is constructed from a $p^* \in |\mathcal{F}|^{(P)}$, this is injective.

Similarly it follows that it is an associative closure, since for every $p \in |\mathcal{A}|$ it must hold that $p^* \equiv p|_{\mathcal{F}^*} \in |\mathcal{F}|^{(P)}$ by definition of the space of potential homomorphisms, and $p \in |\mathcal{A}|$ was directly constructed from every $p^* \in |\mathcal{F}|^{(P)}$. Therefore, this is an isomorphism and thus $|\mathcal{A}||_{\mathcal{F}^*} = |\mathcal{F}|^{(P)}$.

To end this section, the example of the circle will once more be used.

Example 3.7. Constructing the associative closure of the circle. In this example, the exact circle from Examples 3.1 to 3.6 is used again.

As has already been shown, there is an infinite-dimensional associative closure (\mathcal{A}, \cdot) of the five-dimensional tensor P_{abc} given my the smooth functions

$$\mathcal{A} \cong C^{\infty}(S^1).$$

It is useful, however, to show this using this more general procedure. In [3], this procedure was used to construct an extension of the algebra up to $\mathcal{A} \cong \mathbb{R}^{11}$, which gives the opportunity to display the funcitons $f_{10}(x) \sim \sin(5x)$ and $f_{11}(x) \sim \cos(5x)$. To this end, a number of 1000 points was used, defining the pointwise inner product as Eq. (3.21). The result of this is shown in Fig. 3.5.

Note that technically, the construction using only a finite number of points will result in an associative extension. Therefore, if one wants to generate high frequency functions reliably, one needs to use an approximation with more and more points.

3.3 Generating a unit and reconstructing geometry

Thus far, in this chapter, a topological and measure-theoretic understanding of algebras generated by a tensor P_{abc} has been shown. It might be noted that the general strategy followed here is similar to that used in the spectral triple approach [72], though the mathematical objects used differ slightly, namely

- An associative commutative algebra \mathcal{A} generates the topological space $|\mathcal{A}|$.
- A Hilbert space \mathcal{H} on which the elements of the algebra are represented yields a measure.
- An operator D acting on the Hilbert space \mathcal{H} which contains the full information of the Riemannian metric q_{ab} .

This section will now explain how the last step may be added in this formalism. It will be shown that it is possible to do this without adding any additional objects to the theory, meaning that a symmetric tensor of degree three, P_{abc} , will be all that is needed to describe the full geometry of a Riemannian manifold.

The approach taken in this section is in two steps. First a method will be given to include the information of an operator into the tensor P_{abc} , and then it will be explained how this information may be reconstructed from the tensor P_{abc} afterwards without losing the important topological and measure-theoretic results obtained thusfar. As already alluded to in Chapter 2, the operator that plays a central role in Riemannian geomtry is the Laplace-Beltrami operator [71]. Therefore, this is the main operator that will be used.

Before resuming, it is useful to introduce some notation for this section. The "naked" tensor that corresponds to a measured topological space as explained in the sections above will be denoted by \bar{P}_{abc} , where the tensor corresponding to the full geometric information will be denoted by P_{abc} . The tensor \bar{P}_{abc} will also be called the topological tensor, and the tensor P_{abc} the geometric tensor.

3.3.1 Spectral information in algebraic tensor models

In this section, it will be explained how the full information of the Laplace-Beltrami operator may be included in a tensor P_{abc} by altering the topological tensor \bar{P}_{abc} . In Section 3.3.2 it will then be shown that one can actually recover the original tensor \bar{P}_{abc} . The reason for wanting the information of the Laplace-Beltrami operator is the close connection it has with Riemannian geomtry.

Recall from Section 2.3 that the Laplace-Beltrami operator Δ , for a compact Riemannian manifold (\mathcal{M}, q) , has a countable number of eigenfunctions $\{f_a\}$ satisfying

$$\Delta f_a := \lambda_a f_a. \tag{3.33}$$

Moreover, these eigenfunctions form a Schauder basis for $L^2(\mathcal{M})$. This is useful in this setup, since $L^2(\mathcal{M})$ is also the Hilbert space that the tensor \overline{P}_{abc} is defined on. Therefore, in principle, if one knows the tensor \overline{P}_{abc} and the eigenvalues of the Laplace-Beltrami operator $\{\lambda_a\}$, then one can reconstruct the full geometry of (\mathcal{M}, q) .

However, in practice it will be difficult to use the Laplace-Beltrami operator directly, as it is not compact. The idea is to use a positive compact self-adjoint operator \mathcal{O} . From the spectral theorem [69], it is known that compact self-adjoint operators on a seperable Hilbert space have some nice properties. Firstly, their eigenvectors $\{f_a\}$ form a countable (Schauder) basis,⁶ and the eigenvalues, μ_a , have the property that $\mu_a \to 0$ for $a \to \infty$.

Note that one has several choices of an operator which directly correspond to the Laplace-Beltrami operator one can choose. In Section 3.3.2, it will be clear that a positive compact self-adjoint operator makes sense, but besides that the choice of operator will be theory dependent. One example of such an operator would be the heat operator

$$e^{-t\Delta}: L^2(\mathcal{M}) \to L^2(\mathcal{M}),$$

for t > 0. One can prove that this is a compact operator on $L^2(\mathcal{M})$ [71]. Here, this operator will be assumed, though other choices can be considered in exactly the same way. The eigenvalues of this operator μ_a may be written in terms of the eigenvalues of the Laplace-Beltrami operator

$$\mu_a = \mathrm{e}^{-t\lambda_a} \, .$$

This means that knowing the eigenvalues μ_a of $e^{-t\Delta}$ is enough to identify the eigenvalues λ_a of Δ . This is the key property that is important for a general operator \mathcal{O} , the eigenvalues of the Laplace-Beltrami operator have to be determined by the eigenvalues of the operator \mathcal{O} , and not add additional degeneracies to the spectrum.

Assuming the tensor \bar{P}_{abc} to already be defined in the same basis $\{f_a\}$ of eigenfunctions of the operator \mathcal{O} , one can define a new tensor P_{abc} as

$$P_{abc} := \langle \mathcal{O}f_c | \left(\mathcal{O}f_a \right) \cdot \left(\mathcal{O}f_b \right) \rangle . \tag{3.34}$$

Because the eigenfunctions are already assumed to be aligned, this may also be written in terms of the eigenvalues and the topolotical tensor \bar{P}_{abc}

$$P_{abc} := \langle \mathcal{O}f_c | (\mathcal{O}f_a) \cdot (\mathcal{O}f_b) \rangle,$$

= $\mu_a \mu_b \mu_c \langle f_c | f_a \cdot f_b \rangle,$
= $\mu_a \mu_b \mu_c \bar{P}_{abc},$ (3.35)

where the original topological definition of the tensor was used. Note that this tensor P_{abc} is still real and completely symmetric. In the specific case of the heat operator above, this reduces to

$$P_{abc} = e^{-t(\lambda_a + \lambda_b + \lambda_c)} \bar{P}_{abc}.$$
(3.36)

Note that this is exactly an expression that was used in [6], where a "damping factor" $e^{-\lambda_a/\Lambda}$ was introduced in the definition of the eigenfunctions. This damping factor was motivated by the fact that the results for reconstructing the topology and geometry became more stable. The current discussion gives this factor a whole new interpretation, since this factor basically introduces the full geometric information into the tensor. From the discussion above, it is clear that the topological tensor \bar{P}_{abc} simply does not contain any information on the geometry of the Riemannian manifold yet except for the measure,

⁶It might be that the kernel of \mathcal{O} is non-trivial. It will not be the case here, but in that case one has to add a basis for the kernel of \mathcal{O} in order to arrive at a countable basis.

so this kind of "damping factor" is a way of ensuring that the information is included in the tensor. This also explains the success that was had reconstructing part of the geometry and the topology of the manifolds considered using a discrete version of the heat equation.

A last note before ending this section is on the new tensor P_{abc} . It is important to realise that one cannot use the tensor P_{abc} directly anymore in order to reconstruct the topology and measure by the methods developed in Sections 3.1 and 3.2, one has to use the topological tensor \bar{P}_{abc} . Even though all information is included in the tensor P_{abc} , in practice one needs to have the topological tensor \bar{P}_{abc} and a list of eigenvalues λ_a of the Laplace-Beltrami operator in order to reconstruct the Riemannian manifold.

One thing that will be important is the fact that P_{abc} will not have a well-defined unit anymore. Say, for instance, the unit of \overline{P}_{abc} is given by $1 = \gamma f_1$, meaning that

$$\gamma \bar{P}_{1bc} = \delta_{bc}.$$

However, for P_{abc} , this will clearly not be a unit anymore

$$\gamma P_{1bc} = \gamma \mu_1 \mu_b \mu_c \delta_{bc}.$$

In Section 3.3.2 it will be shown how to recover a topological tensor P_{abc} and a list of eigenvalues $\{\mu_a\}$ of a compact self-adjoint operator from a large class of tensors P_{abc} .

3.3.2 Distilling the unit and the spectrum of a positive compact self-adjoint operator.

In Section 3.3.1 a method was shown to include geometric information into a symmetric tensor. This section serves to explain how to extract this information again from the tensor. The result of this procedure applied to a tensor P_{abc} will be a topological tensor \overline{P}_{abc} and a list of positive eigenvalues $\{\mu_a\}$, which then can be used to reconstruct the Riemannian manifold. This makes the inclusion of the geometric information as explained in Section 3.3.1 unambiguous, as one has a way to recover the ingredients used, except that one still has to specify the operator one uses to interpret the eigenvalues $\{\mu_a\}$, which will be left as a model dependent property. For instance, the canonical tensor model will be assumed to have some specific operator \mathcal{O}^{CTM} which will link the dynamics of the model to general relativity.

The key to extracting the spectrum of a positive compact self-adjoint operator lies in the absence of a unit in this kind of tensor P_{abc} , as has already be hinted towards in the end of Section 3.3.1. In Sections 3.1 and 3.2 it was always assumed that the tensor \bar{P}_{abc} has a unit, meaning that $\exists \mathbf{1} = \gamma_a f_a \in \mathcal{F}$ such that

$$\gamma_a \bar{P}_{abc} = \delta_{bc}.\tag{3.37}$$

Generally for a symmetric tensor P_{abc} , and in particular for the construction in Section 3.3.1, there will be no such unit element. In order to generate a new tensor \bar{P}_{abc} which *is* unital, it is instructive to go back to the original definition of the unit. Namely a unit $1 \in \mathcal{F}$ has the property that $\forall f = \alpha_a f_a \in \mathcal{F}$

$$\mathbf{1} \cdot f = \gamma_a \alpha_b P_{abc} f_c = \alpha_c f_c = f,$$

which holds iff Eq. (3.37) holds. If one wants to find a candidate for a unit, it is useful to generalise this notion somewhat. This is done by the requirement that the unit is its own unit

$$\mathbf{1} \cdot \mathbf{1} = \gamma_a \gamma_b P_{abc} f_c = \gamma_c f_c = \mathbf{1},$$

which implies

$$\gamma_a \gamma_b P_{abc} = \gamma_c. \tag{3.38}$$

This is exactly the Eigen-problem of a tensor P_{abc} , which always has at least one real solution for real symmetric tensors [90]. This solution might not be unique, but it will be explained later what the canonical choice will be.

Motivated by Eq. (3.37), one can construct a matrix using the solution γ_a ,

$$M_{bc} := \gamma_a P_{abc}.$$

If γ_a would correspond to a true unit, this matrix would simply reduce to δ_{bc} as Eq. (3.37). Currently, the interest lies in the case where it does not correspond to the unit. In that case, one can diagonalise the matrix to find a matrix of the form (without Einstein-summation)

$$M_{ab} = w_a \delta_{ab}. \tag{3.39}$$

From now on, P_{abc} is already taken to be in terms of the basis that diagonalises the matrix M_{ab} . Furthermore, w_a is assumed to be positive. In this case, one can define a new tensor (without using Einstein-summation)

$$\bar{P}_{abc} := \frac{1}{\sqrt{w_a w_b w_c}} P_{abc}, \tag{3.40}$$

which is the candidate for the topological tensor. This tensor indeed is unital, with unit

$$\mathbf{1} \equiv \sum_{a} \bar{\gamma}_{a} f_{a} := \sum_{a} \sqrt{w_{a}} \gamma_{a} f_{a},$$

as may be seen by (without using Einstein-summation)

$$\sum_{a} \gamma_a \sqrt{w_a} \bar{P}_{abc} = \sum_{a} \gamma_a P_{abc} \frac{1}{\sqrt{w_b w_c}} = \frac{w_b \delta_{bc}}{\sqrt{w_b w_c}} = \delta_{bc}$$

Since the assumption was that the w_a are all positive, the tensor in Eq. (3.40) is real. Equation (3.40) may be rewritten as

$$P_{abc} := \sqrt{w_a w_b w_c} \bar{P}_{abc}.$$

By comparing this equation to Eq. (3.35), it is easily seen that the w_a may be interpreted in terms of the eigenvalues $\{\mu_a\}$ of an operator \mathcal{O} by identifying

$$w_a := \mu_a^2, \tag{3.41}$$

and indeed, if one uses Eq. (3.35) to define a new tensor P_{abc} from the topological tensor \bar{P}_{abc} , the procedure described here exactly reproduces the topological tensor \bar{P}_{abc} and spectrum $\{\mu_a\}$.

Since the object that one starts with it P_{abc} , it is interesting to see under which conditions the matrix M_{ab} is positive definite. Consider the problem where one tries to fiend the extremal values of the functional

$$f(\gamma) := \gamma_a \gamma_b \gamma_c P_{abc}, \tag{3.42}$$

under condition $|\gamma|^2 = \gamma_a \gamma_a = 1$. For this, one can introduce a Lagrange multiplier k,

$$g(\gamma) := \gamma_a \gamma_b \gamma_c P_{abc} + k(1 - |\gamma|^2).$$

If one now takes the derivative with respect to γ_a

$$\partial_{\gamma_c} g(\gamma) = 3\gamma_a \gamma_b P_{abc} - 2k\gamma_c = 0,$$

one should solve this equation to find the extremal values. Defining $\gamma'_a = \frac{2k}{3}\gamma_a$, this exactly reproduces the Eigen-problem Eq. (3.38),

$$\gamma_a' \gamma_b' P_{abc} = \gamma_c'$$

Therefore, by definition of M_{ab} , the extremal value γ_a is an eigenvector of M_{ab}

$$\gamma_a M_{ab} = \gamma_a \gamma_c' P_{abc} = \frac{2k}{3} \gamma_a \gamma_c P_{abc} = \left(\frac{2k}{3}\right)^2 \gamma_b$$

It can be seen that the eigenvalues are positive for real solutions. This also implies

$$\gamma_a \gamma_b \gamma_c P_{abc} = \frac{2k}{3}.$$

This sets the first eigenvalue to $\left(\frac{2k}{3}\right)^2$. In order to find the other eigenvalues, consider a second order perturbation of (3.42) denoted by $\epsilon \delta_a$, with δ_a a unit-size vector. It follows from the restriction $|\gamma|^2 = 1$ that $\gamma_a \delta_a = 0$. The first-order contribution is zero since for extremal values. The second-order contribution is given by

$$3\gamma_a \delta_b \delta_c P_{abc} = \frac{9}{2k} M_{bc} \delta_b \delta_c,$$

this means that the requirement that M_{ab} is positive-definite coincides with the functional (3.42) either having a local minimum with a positive value (k > 0), or a local maximum with a negative value (k < 0).

If there are still several candidates left, one can consider to look for "almost unit" functions, thus minimising

$$\sum_{a=1}^{N} (w_a - 1)^2.$$

This would then produce a candidate unit which is as close to the real unit as possible.

The canonical tensor model and its wave functions

The canonical tensor model was introduced in [64], and is a tensor model set in the Hamiltonian framework. In this chapter, the model will be extensively reviewed. Both the kinematics and dynamics of the classical model will be introduced, and the quantum version of the model will be explained.

4.1 The motivation for a new kind of tensor model

In this thesis, the canonical tensor model is introduced as a prime example of a model that could be interpreted as an algebraic tensor model. In this section the main motivation behind this model will be briefly reviewed, both from the algebraic tensor model perspective and a more historical perspective.

The predecessors of the original tensor models are matrix models. Matrix models appeared in the study of planar maps [91, 92, 93], and were very useful tools in the study of two-dimensional dynamical triangulation since they made explicit calculations possible [94]. In these matrix models, perturbative expansions yield ribbon graphs which are extensions of the Feynmann graphs appearing in field theories. The dual of these ribbon graphs then yields a triangulation of a two-dimensional surface. One of the critical factors to make this breakthrough possible was an observation by 't Hooft that matrix models of this kind using very large $N \times N$ matrices have an 1/N-expansion, characterising the topology of the resulting graphs [95].

In [49, 50, 51], matrix models were then extended to tensor models in an attempt to reproduce the success of two-dimensional dynamical triangulation in higher dimensions. The logic was that since matrices have two indices they reproduce two-dimensional spaces, whereas tensors of degree d could reproduce d-dimensional spaces. However, a proper 1/N expansion was not available for these kind of models, and the emergent spaces are highly singular. In order to improve this, group field theories were introduced shortly after, but they still were difficult to analyse [96, 97, 98]. An apparent breakthrough came with the introduction of coloured tensor models [99, 100], which are a class of tensor models that allow a certain type of 1/N expansion [101]. Even though this 1/N-expansion is not topological as in the matrix model case, this was the first time that tensor

models could systematically be analysed. However, it was found that these models still do not generate macroscopic spacetimes [102], and the main hope is to connect these models to gravity via holography due to the dominance of so-called melonic graphs [103, 104].

The results of tensor models are similar to that of the dynamical triangulation approach to quantum gravity already mentioned in Section 1.2. In dynamical triangulation, the inclusion of a causal requirement to the set of allowed triangulations seemed to solve many of the issues [46]. This is the main insight that led to the introduction of the canonical tensor model [64]. A key point in the causal requirement of causal dynamical triangulation is the assumption that the spacetime manifold has the form of

$$\mathcal{M}\cong\mathbb{R}\times\mathcal{S},$$

i.e. that spacetime is globally hyperbolic as in Eq. (1.3). However, the topology in tensor models is supposed to be an emergent phenomenon, and fixing such a topological requirement would be very unnatural. Therefore, it was proposed to build a tensor model which was set in the Hamiltonian framework built in by the ADM-formalism of general relativity, because this would implicitly implement the causal requirement already and use a Hamiltonian to generate time translations. The Hamiltonian of the model is then chosen by certain first principles in order to assure that its constraint algebra resembles the ADM constraint algebra, as explained in Section 4.2.

One caveat of this approach is that the interpretation of tensors relating to simplices that triangulate a space is lost. Therefore, the strategy has mainly been to investigate this abstract tensor model, and leave the direct interpretation of the tensors in terms of spatial manifolds for later, backed up by some strong evidence suggesting a connection to general relativity [66, 67, 68]. A potential interpretation in the form of algebraic tensor models was then introduced in [3], motivated by data-analytic results in [6].

The interpretation of this model in the algebraic tensor model description of Chapter 3, introduced in [3], uses some ideas that were introduced already before [105, 106, 107, 108, 109, 110, 111]. The absence of a notion of associative closure however, made this approach hard to give some real physical interpretation. After all, any finite-dimensional associative algebra would necessarily reduce to a finite set of disconnected points, and non-associative algebras could not correspond to functions over a manifold. This realisation in rather natural from the algebraic tensor model point of view; if the algebra is finite-dimensional and associative, the algebraic dual space will consist of a finite amount of points with the discrete topology on them. The non-associativity of a finite-dimensional algebra makes it possible to link a finite-dimensional tensor to an infinite-dimensional algebra.

4.2 The classical canonical tensor model

In this section, the classical canonical tensor model will be defined as a starting point to define the full quantum mechanical model. As explained before, it is expected that the tensor P_{abc} represents a spatial slice of the full spacetime manifold through the interpretation of Chapter 3. Therefore, a natural starting point is the Hamiltonian formalism, where all possible tensors P_{abc} constitute the configuration space, and a Hamiltonian defines the time evolution.

4.2.1 The phase space

The canonical tensor model is defined using finite-dimensional real symmetric tensors. The tensors are multilinear maps from a finite-dimensional vectorspace \mathcal{F} to the real numbers

$$Q: \mathcal{F} \times \mathcal{F} \times \mathcal{F} \to \mathbb{R}.$$

The symmetry requirement means that, for any $f, g, h \in \mathcal{F}$,

$$Q(f,g,h) = Q(f,h,g) = Q(g,f,h) = Q(g,h,f) = Q(h,f,g) = Q(h,g,f).$$

As is well known, given a basis $\{f_a\}$ of this vectorspace, a tensor is fully characterised by a real multidimensional array

$$Q_{abc} := Q(f_a, f_b, f_c).$$

It is therefore easy to see that the configuration-space, the space of all possible N-dimensional totally symmetric tensors of degree three, is given by

$$\mathcal{C} = \mathbb{R}^{\mathcal{N}},$$

where

$$\mathcal{N} \equiv \frac{1}{6}N(N+1)(N+2)$$
 (4.1)

is the amount of independent entries of a symmetric tensor of degree three. This fact may be used to readily find the cotangent space, and thus the canonical phase space of the model with symplectic structure. First, note that the phase space Γ is isomorphic to the cotangent bundle

$$\Gamma := T^* \mathcal{C} \cong \mathbb{R}^{2\mathcal{N}}.$$

If one takes $Q \in C$, then choose an element $P \in T_Q^*C$. Since $T_Q^*C \cong \mathbb{R}^N$, this may again be represented by a tensor P_{abc} . The local coordinates on Γ are now denoted by (Q_{abc}, P_{abc}) . In these coordinates, a natural one-form is given by

$$w := P_{abc} \mathrm{d}Q_{abc} \tag{4.2}$$

which gives rise to the symplectic two-form

$$\mathrm{d}w = \mathrm{d}Q_{abc} \wedge \mathrm{d}P_{abc}.\tag{4.3}$$

The Poisson bracket is given by

$$\{Q_{abc}, P_{def}\} := \sum_{\sigma} \delta_{a\sigma_d} \delta_{b\sigma_e} \delta_{c\sigma_f} , \qquad (4.4)$$

where σ is a permutation of $\{d, e, f\}$ and δ the Kronecker delta.

As mentioned in Section 3.2, the reason why one can consider totally symmetric tensors Q_{abc} is because of an inner product structure present on the vector space \mathcal{F} . The choice of inner product given a basis $\{f_a\}$ is taken to be

$$\langle f_a | f_b \rangle := \delta_{ab}. \tag{4.5}$$

Note that this means that if one takes a tensor Q_{abc} one implicitly implies the above inner product structure, meaning that with only a tensor one automatically constructs a (finite-dimensional) Hilbert space structure. Having such an inner product, it is thus relevant to investigate the orthogonal transformations of the vectorspace.

By definition, an orthogonal transformation $T : \mathcal{F} \to \mathcal{F}$ preserves the inner product $\langle f | f \rangle = \langle Tf | Tf \rangle$. Doing a basis transformation $f_a \to T_{aa'}f_{a'}$ induces a kinematical symmetry in the model:

$$Q_{abc} \rightarrow T_{aa'} T_{bb'} T_{cc'} Q_{a'b'c'},$$

$$P_{abc} \rightarrow T_{aa'} T_{bb'} T_{cc'} P_{a'b'c'}.$$
(4.6)

Here, T are matrices of the defining representation of the O(N) orthogonal group.¹ The generators, \mathcal{J}_{ab} , of the SO(N) subgroup span the skew-symmetric matrices ($\mathcal{J}_{ab} = -\mathcal{J}_{ab}$). One can show that the generators of the SO(N) subgroup are given by

$$\mathcal{J}_{ab} = -\frac{1}{4} (Q_{acd} P_{bcd} - Q_{bcd} P_{acd}). \tag{4.7}$$

To summarise the kinematical setup, the phase space of the canonical tensor model is given by all symmetric tensors of degree three Q_{abc} . The phase space is then given by $T^*C \cong \mathbb{R}^{2N}$, with the Poisson bracket in Eq. (4.4). The inner product assumed on the vector space \mathcal{F} induces a symmetry generator \mathcal{J}_{ab} , which will be used below when building a Hamiltonian for the theory.

4.2.2 A Hamiltonian from first principles

The dynamics of a physical model in the Hamiltonian formalism are given by the Hamiltonian **H**, which fundamentally is a map

$$\mathbf{H}:\Gamma\to\mathbb{R},$$

generating time translations of observables. Observables are given by phase-space functions

$$f:\Gamma\to\mathbb{R},$$

and their time translation is then given by (in case there is no explicit time dependence of f)

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}f}{\mathrm{d}t} = \{f, \mathbf{H}\}.$$

There are clearly many possible functionals one could choose from as a Hamiltonian. However, one can find a good candidate model by making some physical assumptions, mainly coming from the ADM-formalism of general relativity.

The first important observation is that in the canonical formalism of general relativity, the Hamiltonian is totally constraint. This reflects the free choice of coordinates, in order to fully restore the four-dimensional diffeomorphism invariance. This is an desirable aspect of the theory as well, therefore the most general Hamiltonian could be written as a linear combination of first class constraints

$$H := n_a^I \mathcal{H}_a^I + n_{ab}^I \mathcal{H}_{ab}^I + n_{abc}^I \mathcal{H}_{abc}^I + \dots$$
(4.8)

¹As an aside; there is an extension of the canonical tensor model where the symmetry group is replaced by the orthogonal symplectic group, which might be useful to describe fermionic degrees of freedom [112].

In order to stay as close as possible to the ADM-formalism as possible, it makes sense to focus on just two first-class constraints: A Hamiltonian constraint and a kinematical constraint (analogous to the spatial diffeomorphism constraint of the ADM-formalism). For the kinematical constraint, the most natural choice is the SO(N) symmetry generator, as this represents the fundamental symmetry of the theory one wishes to describe. While in manifold language, coordinate independence is the fundamental underlying symmetry, a theory of an algebra of functions should naturally be basis independent.

Since the SO(N) constraint already takes a care of the potential rearranging of functions, it makes sense to assume a one-index structure \mathcal{H}_a for the remaining "Hamiltonian constraint". Physically, this corresponds to a sort of local time requirement. All in all, the general form of the Hamiltonian is now

$$\mathbf{H} := n_a \mathcal{H}_a + n_{ab} \mathcal{J}_{ab},\tag{4.9}$$

where n_a and n_{ab} are a vector and an anti-symmetric two-tensor which act like Lagrange multipliers, similar to the lapse function and shift vector in the ADM-formalism.

What is left is to determine the Hamiltonian constraint \mathcal{H}_a . For this, one needs to make some more assumptions in order to fully fix it. The first major assumption is that all terms need to be connected via contractions. This means that a term like $Q_{abc}Q_{bcd}Q_{dee}$ is allowed, but $Q_{abb}Q_{cde}Q_{cde}$ is not. Furthermore, for simplicity, the Hamiltonian constraint is a polynomial in terms of Q and P, up to third order.

An important observation of the ADM-formalism is that the Hamiltonian is given by a linear combination of *first class* constraints. Therefore, a physically reasonable requirement on the Hamiltonian is that the constraint algebra closes, such that the Hamiltonian is indeed first-class. If one furthermore assumes that the Hamiltonian is invariant under a time-reversal symmetry (such that $P \rightarrow -P$), one arrives at the unique Hamiltonian constraint of the canonical tensor model [65]:

$$\mathcal{H}_a := \frac{1}{2} (P_{abc} P_{bde} Q_{cde} - \lambda Q_{abb}). \tag{4.10}$$

This Hamiltonian was built from first principles to resemble closely the ADM formalism of general relativity. From the point of view of algebraic tensor models it might actually be possible to derive this Hamiltonian directly from general relativity, if one takes the interpretation of Section 3.3 into account. It is not known presently if this is possible, but the Poisson-algebraic resemblance is encouraging.

4.2.3 The dynamics of the model

In this section the dynamics of the model will be briefly reviewed, by citing the constraint algebra and equations of motion of the model.

In order to describe the algebra, it is useful to introduce some notation;

$$\mathcal{H}(\xi) \equiv \xi_a \mathcal{H}_a,$$
$$\mathcal{J}(\eta) \equiv \eta_{ab} \mathcal{J}_{ab}.$$

where ξ and η are an arbitrary vector and respectively an anti-symmetric two-tensor. The constraint algebra of the canonical tensor model is then given by

$$\{ \mathcal{H}(\xi^1), \mathcal{H}(\xi^2) \} = \mathcal{J}\left([\tilde{\xi}^1, \tilde{\xi}^2] + 2\lambda\xi^1 \wedge \xi^2 \right),$$

$$\{ \mathcal{J}(\eta), \mathcal{H}(\xi) \} = \mathcal{H}(\eta\xi),$$

$$\{ \mathcal{J}(\eta^1), \mathcal{J}(\eta^2) \} = \mathcal{J}([\eta^1, \eta^2]).$$

$$(4.11)$$

Here $\tilde{\xi}_{ab} := P_{abc}\xi_c$, $(\xi^1 \wedge \xi^2)_{ab} := \xi_a^1 \xi_b^2 - \xi_b^1 \xi_a^2$ and $[\eta^1, \eta^2]_{ab} := \eta_{ac}^1 \eta_{cb}^2 - \eta_{ac}^2 \eta_{cb}^1$. When comparing this algebra to the ADM algebra in Eq. (1.5), it can be seen that the algebra has a non-trivial dependence on one of the canonical variables, P_{abc} , on the right hand side of the first equation. This is in accord with the ADM formalism, as can be seen in Eq. (1.5), since it also has a non-trivial dependence on the spatial metric. It is a rather nontrivial fact that this dependence shows up in exactly the right place.

In the canonical tensor model, the tensors Q_{abc} and P_{abc} have no explicit time dependence and the Hamiltonian is treated as the generator of time translations

$$\dot{Q}_{abc} \equiv \frac{dQ_{abc}}{dt} = \{Q_{abc}, \mathbf{H}\},\$$

$$\dot{P}_{abc} \equiv \frac{dP_{abc}}{dt} = \{P_{abc}, \mathbf{H}\}.$$

(4.12)

Using the Hamiltonian of Eq. (4.9), one can calculate these equations of motion directly. The result is given by

$$\dot{Q}_{abc} = \frac{1}{2} \sum_{\sigma} n_{\sigma_a} P_{\sigma_b gh} Q_{\sigma_c gh} + n_d P_{\sigma_a de} Q_{e\sigma_b \sigma_c} + n_{\sigma_a d} Q_{d\sigma_b \sigma_c},$$

$$\dot{P}_{abc} = \frac{1}{2} \sum_{\sigma} -n_d P_{\sigma_a de} P_{e\sigma_b \sigma_c} + \lambda n_{\sigma_a} \delta_{\sigma_b \sigma_c} + n_{\sigma_a d} P_{d\sigma_b \sigma_c}.$$
(4.13)

4.3 The quantum canonical tensor model

In this section, the quantum version of the canonical tensor model will be introduced, since the main objective of the model is to provide a quantum mechanically consistent model for gravity. In Section 4.3.1 the canonical quantisation procedure will be used in order to define the quantum mechanical system. After that, in Section 4.3.2, the physical Hilbert space will be examined, and some exact solutions to the Wheeler-de Witt equations will be given.

4.3.1 Canonical quantisation procedure

The quantum mechanical version of the canonical tensor model is defined using a canonical quantisation procedure. Since the configuration space of the canonical tensor model is $\mathbb{R}^{\mathcal{N}}$, this procedure, originally introded by Dirac [113], is well-known in quantum mechanical literature [114]. The quantisation of the canonical tensor model was performed originally in [115].

The canonical quantisation procedure commences in three steps. First, one defines a Hilbert space as a space for operators to act on. Second, the fundamental operators and their commutation relation is chosen in accord with their classical Poisson bracket. Lastly the other relevant observables on the Phase space are mapped to quantum operators acting on the Hilbert space.

In the canonical tensor model, the most natural choice for the kinematical Hilbert space are the square integrable functions over the configuration space $C \cong \mathbb{R}^{N}$;²

$$\mathscr{H}_{kin} := L^2\left(\mathbb{R}^{\mathcal{N}}\right),\tag{4.14}$$

where $\mathcal{N} := \frac{1}{6}N(N+1)(N+2)$. The fundamental operators are chosen to be the self-adjoint operator versions of the canonical variables of the phase space

$$\hat{Q}_{abc}: \mathscr{H}_{kin} \to \mathscr{H}_{kin},$$
$$\hat{P}_{abc}: \mathscr{H}_{kin} \to \mathscr{H}_{kin}.$$

The commutation relations between these operators are the quantum analogy of the Poisson bracket in Eq. (4.4), and are given by

$$\begin{aligned} [\hat{Q}_{abc}, \ \hat{P}_{def}] &= i \sum_{\sigma} \delta_{a\sigma_d} \delta_{b\sigma_e} \delta_{c\sigma_f}, \\ [\hat{Q}_{abc}, \ \hat{Q}_{def}] &= 0, \\ [\hat{P}_{abc}, \ \hat{P}_{def}] &= 0, \end{aligned}$$
(4.15)

where σ are the permutations of (def). A possible representation of this algebra is, for $\psi \in \mathscr{H}_{kin}$,

$$\hat{Q}_{abc}(\psi) = Q_{abc}\psi, \hat{P}_{abc}(\psi) = i\frac{\partial}{\partial Q_{abc}}\psi.$$

Note that the operators on a Hilbert space are densely defined, so this last equation makes sense.

The main other relevant observable in the canonical tensor model is the Hamiltonian Eq. (4.9). The quantum versions of these observables are given by the operators

$$\hat{\mathcal{H}}_{a} := \frac{1}{2} (\hat{P}_{abc} \hat{P}_{bde} \hat{Q}_{cde} - \lambda \hat{Q}_{abb} + i\lambda_{H} \hat{P}_{abb}),$$

$$\hat{\mathcal{J}}_{ab} := \frac{1}{4} (\hat{Q}_{acd} \hat{P}_{bcd} - \hat{Q}_{bcd} \hat{P}_{acd}).$$

$$(4.16)$$

Note that there is an extra term proportional to λ_H in the Hamiltonian constraint operator $\hat{\mathcal{H}}_a$ coming from the normal ordering. This constant λ_H may be fixed by requiring the operator to be self-adjoint (which is desired for proper observables)

$$\lambda_H = \frac{1}{2}(N+2)(N+3). \tag{4.17}$$

Lastly, for consistency one wants to confirm whether the constraint algebra is still closed. It turns out that the algebra remains of the same form, which is encouraging:

$$\begin{split} &[\hat{\mathcal{H}}(\xi^1), \hat{\mathcal{H}}(\xi^2)] = i\hat{\mathcal{J}}\left([\hat{\xi}^1, \hat{\xi}^2] + 2\lambda\xi^1 \wedge \xi^2 \right), \\ &[\hat{\mathcal{J}}(\eta), \hat{\mathcal{H}}(\xi)] = i\hat{\mathcal{H}}(\eta\xi), \\ &[\hat{\mathcal{J}}(\eta^1), \hat{\mathcal{J}}(\eta^2)] = i\hat{\mathcal{J}}([\eta^1, \eta^2]). \end{split}$$

Here, [,] denotes a commutator, $\xi^1 \wedge \xi^2_{ab} := \xi^1_a \xi^2_b - \xi^2_a \xi^1_b$, and $\hat{\xi}_{ab} := \hat{P}_{abc} \xi_c$.

²The Hilbert space is called the "kinematical Hilbert space" because the Hamiltonian constraints that will be dealt with in Section 4.3.2 in order to define the "physical Hilbert space".

4.3.2 The physical Hilbert space and some wave functions

Since the Hamiltonian of the canonical tensor model is fully constraint, just like the Hamiltonian of general relativity, one needs to implement this on a quantum level as well. The approach taken is the same as in other canonical quantum gravity approaches [54], whereone restricts the Hilbert space \mathscr{H}_{kin} to the so-called *physical Hilbert space* \mathscr{H}_{phys} .

The physical Hilbert space is defined as the states that are annihilated by the constraints in Eq. (4.16):

$$\mathcal{H}_a(\Psi) \equiv 0,$$

$$\hat{\mathcal{I}}_{ab}(\Psi) \equiv 0.$$
(4.18)

The first of these equations is the canonical tensor model equivalent of the WheelerdeWitt equation, and these equations are the direct equivalent of the requirements on the physical Hilbert space in canonical quantum gravity (see Eq. (1.7)).

A formal picture of the process of applying the constraints above is given by

$$\mathscr{H}_{kin} \xrightarrow{\hat{\mathcal{I}}_{ab}} \mathscr{H}_{sym} \xrightarrow{\hat{\mathcal{H}}_a} \mathscr{H}_{phys}.$$

Though the application of the \mathcal{J}_{ab} constraint does not seem to pose any problems, it should be noted that currently the physical Hilbert space is not fully understood. It is a known fact that if the spectrum of the Hamiltonian constraint is continuous around zero, the elements of the physical Hilbert space will become distributions instead of simple functions [54, 116]. However, this might not be a problem in the canonical tensor model, and the existence of the solutions to Eq. (4.18) below are encouraging in that regard. However, it might still be possible that the standard inner product of \mathcal{H}_{kin} is not the best suited anymore.

There are several general solutions to the constraint equations Eq. (4.18) found [115, 117, 118]³ and analysed [5, 4, 120, 121, 84, 1, 85], some of which are defined for general N. It is a very nontrivial fact and feature of the model, that explicit solutions to the constraint equations may actually be found. There are two types of functions known for general N, one in the Q-representation, and one in the P-representation. Both of them will be cited here. For a derivation, see [118].

In the Q-representation, the constraints have the following form

$$\hat{\mathcal{H}}_{a} = \frac{1}{2} (Q_{cde} \partial^{(Q)}_{abc} \partial^{(Q)}_{bde} + i\lambda_{H} \partial^{(Q)}_{abb})$$
$$\hat{\mathcal{J}}_{ab} = \frac{1}{4} (Q_{acd} \partial^{(Q)}_{bcd} - Q_{bcd} \partial^{(Q)}_{acd}).$$

where $\partial_{acd}^{(Q)} := \frac{\partial}{\partial Q_{acd}}$. By using the following Ansatz

$$\Psi(Q) = \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} \mathrm{d}\phi f(\phi^2) \,\mathrm{e}^{iQ\phi^3}$$

where $\pi \in \mathbb{R}^N$, one can find a solution to the constraint equations. Here, the following notations are used

$$\phi^{2} \equiv \phi_{a}\phi_{a},$$

$$d\phi \equiv \prod_{a} d\phi_{a},$$

$$Q\phi^{3} \equiv Q_{abc}\phi_{a}\phi_{b}\phi_{c}.$$

(4.19)

³Some of the functions were found because of analysis done for random tensor networks related to the canonical tensor model [117, 118, 119, 68].

The final solution is given by

$$\Psi(Q) = \int \mathrm{d}\phi(\phi^2)^{\alpha} \,\mathrm{e}^{iQ\phi^3} \,. \tag{4.20}$$

In the *P*-representation, one might expect solutions to be found as well, since the the Hamiltonian constraint becomes a first-order system of partial differential equations. In this representation it is given by

$$\hat{H}_a = \frac{i}{2} (P_{abc} P_{bde} \partial_{cde} + \lambda_H P_{abb} - \lambda \partial_{abb}).$$

In order to solve this, one can use a similar Ansatz as was used for the Q-representation

$$\Psi(P) = \int \mathrm{d}\phi f(\phi^2) e^{iP\phi^3}.$$

For a fixed value of λ_H , there is a solution given by

$$\Psi_{\lambda_H}(P) = (\Psi(P))^{\lambda_H/2}, \qquad (4.21)$$

where

$$\Psi(P) = \int \mathrm{d}\phi \mathrm{d}\tilde{\phi} \,\mathrm{e}^{i\left(P\phi^3 + \phi^2\tilde{\phi} - \frac{4}{27\lambda}\tilde{\phi}^3\right)}.$$
(4.22)

Here, again $\phi \in \mathbb{R}^N$ and there is a new integration variable $\tilde{\phi} \in \mathbb{R}$ used. This integration variable comes from the Airy function, which is used to solve part of the differential equation

$$Ai(x) = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}t \ \mathrm{e}^{i(xt + \frac{1}{3}t^3)} \,.$$

4.4 The current state of the model

Since its introduction in [64], many aspects of the model have been analysed as a serious candidate for quantum gravity. In this section, some of the results will be explained, in order to understand the potential of this model. There are three main areas of development: The classical relationship to general relativity, analysis of the quantum model and wave functions, and the interpretation of the model.

4.4.1 Classical results

When constructing a theory for quantum gravity, it is important that the results are consistent with the currently most prominent theory for classical gravity available: General relativity. As already alluded to in Chapter 1, general relativity has been tested to extremely high precision, and any "classical limit" of a quantum theory of gravity should at least reproduce the same results.

As explained in Section 4.2, the phase space of the model has been chosen as symmetric tensors because they may be used to represent spatial slices according to Chapter 3. The Hamiltonian is then built on first principles, to resemble the ADM-formalism of general relativity as closely as possible while keeping computations manageable. In that sense the model is expected to be the simplest nontrivial candidate theory, and it is encouraging that the model has a very rich structure already. There are two main approaches that have been tried to tie the model to general relativity, which may be considered opposites. Firstly, the N = 1 case has been examined [66]. In this case, the dynamics of the model simplifies drastically. By doing a Legendre transform of the Hamiltonian in this case, the following action is found

$$S_{N=1 \text{ CTM}} := \int dt \left(\frac{\dot{Q}^2(t)}{4n(t)Q(t)} + \lambda n(t)Q(t) \right),$$

where $Q \equiv \frac{1}{3}Q_{111}$ is the only variable in the configuration space, and n(t) is the lapse function. This exactly corresponds to the minisuperspace approximation given by the action of the Friedmann-Robertson-Walker universe [53, 122]. This is very encouraging, as this is exactly what one would hope for.

The second case that has been examined is a formal continuum limit [67, 68]. The limit is formal in the sense that, instead of showing the emergence of a continuous space, it was assumed to be the case. This emergence of a space was done by replacing the labels a by elements of a D-dimensional space

$$a \to x \in \mathbb{R}^D$$
,

and the sum over elements is replaced by an integral

$$\sum_{a} \to \int \mathrm{d}^{D} x.$$

Furthermore, the tensor, now written as P_{xyz} was assumed to be almost local. For a local tensor, one would expect P_{xyz} to only be non-zero for $x \sim y \sim z$. Such a tensor may be written as

$$P^0_{xyz} = \int_{\mathbb{R}^D} \mathrm{d}\omega\beta(\omega)\delta^D(x-\omega)\delta^D(y-\omega)\delta^D(z-\omega),$$

which, being strictly local, would not have any expected dynamics, but by considering a derivative expansion of a tensor P_{xyz} around this local tensor, one could understand the dynamics.

In [67] it was shown that the constraint algebra of general relativity is recovered from the canonical tensor model constraint algebra of Eq. (4.11) when taking such a continuum limit. Moreover, in [68] it was then shown that, when one considers the equations of motion of the canonical tensor model in Eq. (4.13) in the Hamilton-Jacobi formalism, the continuum limit introduced here corresponds to general relativity coupled to a scalar field.⁴

It is remarkable that a tensor model that is defined from first principles, has such clear connections to general relativity. There is still work to be done, since the continuum limit discussed here is rather formal. Note that the interpretation here seems to differ from the algebraic interpretation introduced in Chapter 3, but this is mainly an artifact of the overcountably infinite-dimensional vectorspace of smooth functions $C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^D)$. Note that this approach seems to correspond to a basis of functions where the functions $f_{x_0}(x)$ are localised around x_0 . Therefore, the interpretation seems consistent, but the mathematics for dealing with these cases has yet to be developed.

⁴This study motivated the introduction of the "mother canonical tensor model", which derives the canonical tensor model through the Hamilton-Jacobi procedure [123].



Figure 4.1: Some examples of the calculations performed in [5] in order to demonstrate the symmetry highlighting in the canonical tensor model. On the left: The size of $|\Psi|^2$ in terms of the parameterisation of the O(2) symmetric tensor in x, y. The high peaks follow the curve of Eq. (4.23), which are exactly the configurations that lead to an O(1, 2)symmetry. On the right: The symmetry highlighting mechanism for N = 7. In this parameterisation, the line $x_1 = \pm 2.5$ represents an SO(4) symmetric tensor, while $x_2 = \pm 2.5$ represents O(2). At the intersection of these lines, for $x_2 = x_1$ the symmetry is enhanced to O(6) and at $x_2 = -x_2$ to $O(4) \times O(2)$.

4.4.2 Interesting properties of the quantum model

The canonical tensor model, having a quite interesting classical structure as explained in Section 4.4.1, also has interesting quantum mechanical properties. In this section, some of the results in that area will be discussed.

Interestingly, as has already been explained in Section 4.3.2, the canonical tensor model has known exact solutions to the constraint equations. This is highly nontrivial and remarkable for any theory of quantum gravity. Some of the wave-functions have been analysed in the past, and some of the results will be presented here.

The main function analysed was the one in the P-representation, in Eq. (4.22). The original analysis was done by using a mechanism introduced in [5]. The mechanism consists of a conjecture that quantities of the form

$$\Psi(Q) := \int_{\mathcal{C}} \mathrm{d}\phi e^{iS(Q,\phi)}$$

where Q is some configuration variable and ϕ an integration variable, and $S(Q, \phi)$ is invariant under transformations of some Lie-group G, will exhibit highlighting of symmetries. This means that the function Ψ will be peaked at configurations Q which are invariant under some subgroup $H \subset G$. In [5] the discussion was still quite general, and a relatively simple toy-model was evaluated and the mechanism was shown to work.

In [4] the mechanism was subsequently applied to the canonical tensor model wave function of Eq. (4.22). The reason for choosing this wave function is that the exponent $S(P_{abc}, \phi)$ is sufficiently complex such that there are nontrivial fixed points to be expected. For N = 3, there is only one possible Lie-subgroup $O(2) \subset O(3)$. This case was shown to be highlighted for specific configurations, where the real symmetry is actually O(1, 2); a symmetry which suggests the existence of a time symmetry in the model as well. In some ways this does make sense, since the wave function was obtained using the Hamiltonian constraint - which generates time translations - as well. The SO(2) symmetry is parameterised by two parameters, here called x and y. In Fig. 4.1 an example is shown how the curves symmetric under O(1, 2) are highlighted. These curves are given by

$$y = x - \frac{4}{27}x^3 \tag{4.23}$$

Another example for N = 7 is given, where the biggest subgroup possible is O(6), and smaller symmetry groups have considerably smaller peaks.

The emergence of these symmetries is an important indication that the canonical tensor model might show the emergence of macroscopic spaces, as these kind of spaces usually have some symmetric properties. With the algebraic tensor model interpretation, this becomes even clearer because a single point would generate a whole continuous set of points under this Lie-group symmetry, as explained around Eq. (3.29).

Further analysis of this wave function was done in [120, 121, 2] for the case of a negative cosmological constant and a toy model in [124]. These works suggest that for the emergence of macroscopic spacetimes, a positive cosmological constant is needed. Stronger evidence for this was found in [84].

4.4.3 Extracting geometry and the interpretation of the model

In this section, two more topics will be discussed. Firstly, the extraction of geometrical and topological properties from a tensor using techniques from data analysis will be discussed. To finalise this chapter, some closing remarks on the interpretation of the model as an algebraic tensor model will be made.

In [6], important groundwork was laid for the interpretation of the canonical tensor model as a model describing dynamical spacetime. Though the relationship to general relativity discussed in Section 4.4.1 is encouraging, an explicit interpretation of the tensor relating it to Riemannian geometry was not found yet. The work in [6] explained how one could regain topological and geometric data from a tensor P_{abc} . Two crucial elements in this setup were the tensor rank decomposition and persistent homology.

The tensor rank decomposition used in this work is defined in Section 3.2.2 as the minimal tensor rank decomposition, denoted as

$$P_{abc} = \sum_{i=1}^{R} \phi_a^i \phi_b^i \phi_c^i.$$

The elements ϕ^i were then treated as the "set of points" corresponding to the tensor. Then, an inner product was introduced on the set of points

$$\phi^i \cdot \phi^j := \sum_{a=1}^N \phi^i_a \phi^j_a.$$

It was then argued that, if this inner product is large, points are to be treated as close. If one then picks a cutoff value ϵ , one can construct a graph, where points that have an inner product larger than ϵ are connected. The graph distance can then be used as a parameter for persistent homology. Using this technique, the authors were able to show that for a wide variety of tensors that were constructed using almost the same inner product definition as Eqs. (3.35) and (3.36), the homology groups could be recovered. Moreover, by using a discrete version of the heat kernel and a virtual diffusion process, a distance measure on the set of points was defined, implying that the geometric data of a Riemannian manifold could be recovered.

Note that in the above, it was not claimed that a rigorous understanding of the interpretation of tensors had been found. But, the work was very important to show that topological and geometric data was clearly encoded in the tensor, and could partly be recovered (albeit with some margins for error).

The original interpretation of the canonical tensor model, was as a tensor model of fuzzy spaces [64].⁵ This came from a tensor P_{abc} that was interpreted as the structure constants of some algebra of functions

$$f_a \cdot f_b = P_{abc} f_c,$$

with inner product structure

$$P_{abc} = \langle f_c | f_a \cdot f_b \rangle \,.$$

This interpretation was, however, difficult to maintain, since for a finite tensor an associative algebra always corresponds to a discrete non-connected set of points. Therefore, in order for the space to be non-connected, one needs to accept non-associative algebras, making the interpretation as an algebra of functions over a manifold difficult.

The work in [3], explained in Chapter 3, aimed to combine the spirit of the original interpretation of the canonical tensor model with the results of [6]. This led to the interpretation that the tensor P_{abc} does not correspond to the structure constants of the whole algebra, but the structure constants of the generators of the algebra. This combined with conjecture Conjecture 3.1 could merge these two pictures. One of the nice things of this interpretation is that it gives a very clear view of the N = 1 case above. The N = 1 case would in this picture correspond to only taking into account the constant function of the algebra, and therefore only describes the homogeneous and isotropic part of the universe.

⁵Note that the original definition was as a complex tensor model symmetric under a generalised Hermiticity condition. However, here only the real version will be treated.
A matrix model from a simplified wave function

In this chapter, the results of [1] will be explained. For this, Section 5.1 first explains the model that is analysed and the previously obtained results in [120, 121]. Section 5.2 then discussed the numerical analysis performed, and finally its results and implications for the canonical tensor model are discussed in Section 5.3.

5.1 Pairwise contracted matrix model

In this section, the matrix model under consideration will be introduced. The matrix model turns up in a simplication of one of the wave functions of the canonical tensor model. In Section 5.1.1, the matrix model will be defined. Then, in Section 5.1.2, a brief review will be given of a perturbation theory analysis that was done in [120]. Section 5.1.3 will then discuss the main results from initial numerical analysis done in [121].

5.1.1 Simplifying a wave function

The model under consideration is defined from a simplification of the wave function in Eq. (4.22), given by

$$\psi_{\epsilon}(P) = \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} \mathrm{d}\phi \,\mathrm{e}^{i\left(P\phi^3 + \phi^2\right) - \epsilon\phi^2},\tag{5.1}$$

where the same notation as in Eq. (4.19) was used. This function is actually the same as the toy model analysed in [5]. The parameter $\epsilon > 0$ is introduced to ensure the convergence of the function, and in the end the limit

$$\psi(P) \equiv \lim_{\epsilon \to 0} \psi_{\epsilon}(P),$$

is supposed to be taken. Note that in the case of the canonical tensor model, the full wave function is given by a quantity of the form $\psi(P)^R$.

An interesting quantum-mechanical question is whether the wave function is actually normalised, i.e. if it is part of the kinematical Hilbert space. To answer this question, one can study the following object with $\alpha > 0$

$$g(N, R, \kappa) := \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} \mathrm{d}P \, \mathrm{e}^{-\alpha P^2} \, \psi_{\epsilon}(P)^R, \tag{5.2}$$



Figure 5.1: Examples of Feynmann graphs appearing in this model taken from [120]. On the left, an interaction $\sum_{i,j=1}^{R} \sum_{a,b,c=1}^{N} \phi_a^i \phi_b^i \phi_c^j \phi_a^j \phi_b^j \phi_c^j$ is shown. The ϕ_a^i are located at the points, whereas the solid lines represent contractions of *i* and *j*, and the dashed lines represent contractions of *a*, *b*, *c*. On the right, an example of a connected Feynmann diagram with three vertices. The thin lines represent Wick contractions.

where $\mathcal{N} = \frac{1}{6}N(N+1)(N+2)$ denotes the amount of degrees of freedom of the tensor P. If, for $\alpha \to 0$ this quantity converges, the function is square integrable. Define

$$Z_{N,R}(\lambda,k) := \int_{\mathbb{R}^{NR}} \mathrm{d}\phi \,\,\mathrm{e}^{-\lambda U(\phi) - k \operatorname{Tr}[\phi \phi^t]},\tag{5.3}$$

where the R copies of ϕ_a are now treated as matrices ϕ_a^i with $a \in \{1, \ldots, R\}$. $Z_{N,R}(\lambda, k)$ is the partition function of the matrix model under consideration, for the interaction term

$$U(\phi) := \sum_{a,b,c=1}^{N} \sum_{i,j=1}^{R} \phi_a^i \phi_b^i \phi_c^i \phi_a^j \phi_b^j \phi_c^j$$

where

$$U_{ij} := \sum_{a,b,c=1}^{N} \phi_a^i \phi_b^i \phi_c^i \phi_a^j \phi_b^j \phi_c^j.$$

One can now show that

$$g(N, R, \alpha) = \left(\frac{\pi}{\alpha}\right)^{\frac{N}{2}} Z_{N,R}\left(\frac{1}{4\alpha}, -i+\epsilon\right).$$

Note that the matrix model in Eq. (5.3) has some unusual properties. Firstly, it is a rectangular matrix model, since N and R do not need to be the same. Secondly, while the lower indices are always contracted pairwise, as is usual in matrix models, the upper indices are contracted pairwise due to the interaction term. Due to this, the model does not have the full $O(R) \times O(N)$ symmetry that is usually the symmetry of this kind of model. However, the lower indices still respect the O(N) symmetry and the upper indices are now only symmetric under permutations. The correct symmetry group of the model is thus $S_R \times O(N)$.

5.1.2 Analytical results

In [120], several analytical calculations were performed for the matrix model above in Eq. (5.3). This was done for both a Feynmann graph expansion, and through the analysis of a convergent series.

The Feynmann expansion analysis is useful for exploring which graphs dominate in what kind of regime. To this end, one uses a formal expansion of the partition function above as

$$Z_{N,R}(\lambda,k) \propto \sum_{n \leq 1} \frac{(-\lambda)^n}{n!} \langle U(\phi)^n \rangle_0,$$

where

$$\langle U(\phi)^n \rangle_0 \equiv \int_{\mathbb{R}^{NR}} \mathrm{d}\phi \, U(\phi)^n \, \mathrm{e}^{-k \operatorname{Tr}[\phi \phi^t]}$$

Some examples of generated Feynmann diagrams are shown in Fig. 5.1. One can consider several $N \to \infty$ limits of these models, where one takes

$$R \sim N^{\alpha}$$
.

For $0 < \alpha \le 1$, the so-called tree-like graphs dominate, while for $\alpha > 2$ the so-called star-like graphs dominate. $1 < \alpha \le 2$ is a mixed region, where small graphs tend to be tree-like, and large graphs tend to be star-like.¹

After the analysis above, the authors described the model as a convergent series. To do this, they split up the variables ϕ_a^i into radial and angular components. Since $\pi_a^i \in \mathbb{R}^{NR}$, this means a decomposition into $\mathbb{R}_+ \times S^{NR-1}$. The angular part may then be written as a convergent series, whereas the radial part can be integrated explicitly. This leads to

$$Z_{N,R} = V_{NR-1} \int_0^\infty \mathrm{d}r \, r^{NR-1} f_{N,R}(\lambda r^6) \,\mathrm{e}^{-kr^2},$$

with

$$f_{N,R}(t) \equiv \frac{1}{V_{NR-1}} \int_{S^{NR-1}} \mathrm{d}\tilde{\phi} \,\mathrm{e}^{-tU(\tilde{\phi})},$$

and $V_{NR-1} = \int_{S^{NR-1}} d\tilde{\phi}$ is the volume of a NR - 1-sphere. $\tilde{\phi} \equiv \phi/r$ is the angular part of ϕ , and $d\tilde{\phi}$ denotes the standard measure on the NR - 1-sphere.

Up to leading order this leads to the conclusion that there seem to be two phases for the limit $\kappa \to 0_+$ of $g(N, R, \kappa)$. If $R < \frac{1}{2}(N+1)(N+2)$, the function $g(N, R, \kappa)$ diverges with a powerlaw, whereas the function converges for $R > \frac{1}{2}(N+1)(N+2)$. For $R = R_c \equiv \frac{1}{2}(N+1)(N+2)$ the function has a logarithmic divergence. Combined with the discussion above, this is an interesting result. Since the critical value R_c goes like

$$R_c \equiv \frac{1}{2}(N+1)(N+2) \sim N^2,$$
(5.4)

this means that this critical value is exactly at the border of the star-like graph domination. Moreover, this value, to leading order, is almost the same as the value required by the canonical tensor model wavefunction Eq. (4.22), namely

$$R = \frac{1}{2}(N+2)(N+3).$$

However, since this is only up to leading order, it is hard to draw strong conclusions for this.

¹For the discussion here, the precise nature of the star-like and tree-like graphs is of less importance. For this one can refer to [120].

5.1.3 Monte carlo analysis

In [121], the model above was numerically analysed. Consider some observable \mathcal{O} which is observable under the $S_R \times O(N)$ symmetry mentioned above. The expectation value of this operator is given by

$$\langle \mathcal{O} \rangle = \frac{1}{Z_{N,R}(\lambda,k)} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{NR}} \mathrm{d}\phi \mathcal{O}(\phi) \,\mathrm{e}^{-\lambda U(\phi) - k \operatorname{Tr}[\phi \phi^t]}$$

The expectation value of several observables, namely $\text{Tr}[\phi\phi^t], U(\phi)$, and a third observable

$$U_d(\phi) \equiv \sum_{i=1}^R U_{ii}(\phi), \qquad (5.5)$$

were then numerically calculated using the famous metropolis algorithm [125]. This led to some interesting results, for instance that there seems to be a transition region at $k \rightarrow 0$ for $R \sim \frac{1}{2}(N+1)(N+2) = R_c$. This is interestingly in line with the predictions of [120]. However, due to drastic slowing down of the simulations for this region in the radial direction, it could not be established whether this was a phase transition or just a cross-over.

5.2 Numerical analysis

In this section, the numerical analysis performed in [1] is explained. While there was already some numerical analysis done in [121], as explained in Section 5.1.3, the results were not conclusive enough yet due to the slowing down of the metropolis algorithm. In [1], this was largely solved by first integrating out the troublesome radial direction, and using an extension of the metropolis algorithm, called "Hamiltonian Monte Carlo".

It should be noted that the model under consideration in [1] differs slightly from the original in Eq. (5.3), namely

$$Z_{N,R}(\lambda,k) := \int_{\mathbb{R}^{NR}} \mathrm{d}\phi \, \mathrm{e}^{-\lambda U(\phi) - k \, U_d(\phi)} \,. \tag{5.6}$$

The reason for this is that it allows to integrate out the radial direction, which was the main reason for the slowdown in the simulation as explained in Section 5.1.3. Note that for k > 0, the partition function above is guaranteed to be convergent, but for k = 0 this is not necessarily the case. One of the main questions under investigation in [1] is whether a sensible $\frac{k}{\lambda} \rightarrow 0$ limit exists. The answer will be positive, where there is a critical value R_c such that for $R < R_c$ the function converges.

Note that from a physical point of view, the replacement of the term $-k \operatorname{Tr}[\phi \phi^t] = -k \sum_{i=1}^{R} \sum_{a=1}^{N} \phi_a^i \phi_a^i$ by $-kU_d(\phi) = \sum_{i=1}^{R} (\sum_{a=1}^{N} \phi_a^i \phi_a^i)^3$ may be interpreted by considering the wave function Eq. (4.22). The wave function in question was given by

$$\Psi(P) \propto \left[\int_{\mathbb{R}^N} \mathrm{d}\phi \,\mathrm{e}^{iP\phi^3} \,\mathrm{Ai}(\kappa\phi^2) \right]^{\lambda_H/2},\tag{5.7}$$

where the same notation as in Eq. (4.19) was used, and $\kappa = -(9\lambda/4)^{1/3} \frac{4}{9\lambda}$. If one now wants to probe the square integrability, as in Eq. (5.2), one finds

$$\langle \Psi | e^{-\alpha P^2} | \Psi \rangle := \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} dP e^{-\alpha P^2} |\Psi(P)|^2,$$

$$\propto \alpha^{-\mathcal{N}/2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{NR}} d\phi e^{-\frac{1}{4\alpha} \sum_{i,j=1}^R U_{ij}(\phi)} \prod_{i=1}^R \operatorname{Ai}(\kappa \phi^2).$$
(5.8)

For $\kappa > 0$, the Airy function has the properties of a damping function. An example of a simplification in this region would thus be given by replacing the Airy function by a damping function which is easier to handle, such as

$$e^{-k(\phi^2)^3} = e^{-k U_d(\phi)}$$

where k is some constant.

The integration of the radial part and angular expectation values of operators will be explained in Section 5.2.1. Section 5.2.2 will then explain the Hamiltonian Monte Carlo method, and in Section 5.2.3 the results of this analysis will be discussed.

5.2.1 Integrating out the radial direction

A useful trick when dealing with numerical analysis of multi-dimensional non-compact integrals like Eq. (5.6) is try to integrate out some variables such that one is left with a compact integral, which is much easier to deal with when performing Monte Carlo simulation. This is easier to do for Eq. (5.6) than for Eq. (5.3), and this is one of the reasons for considering a different matrix model.

If one divides ϕ_a^i up into a radial part r and an angular part $\tilde{\phi}_a^i$ such that

$$\phi_a^i = r \tilde{\phi}_a^i,$$

one can do a variable transformation to hyperspherical variables. When doing this one can now integrate out the r variable:

$$Z_{N,R}(\lambda,k) = \int_{S^{NR-1}} \mathrm{d}\tilde{\phi} \int_0^\infty \mathrm{d}r \, r^{NR-1} \, \mathrm{e} \left(-\left(\lambda \sum_{i,j=1}^R U_{ij}(\tilde{\phi}) + k \sum_{i=1}^R U_{ii}(\tilde{\phi})\right) r^6 \right),$$
$$= \frac{1}{6} \, \Gamma\left(\frac{NR}{6}\right) \int_{S^{NR-1}} \mathrm{d}\tilde{\phi} \left(\lambda \sum_{i,j=1}^R U_{ij}(\tilde{\phi}) + k \sum_{i=1}^R U_{ii}(\tilde{\phi})\right)^{-\frac{NR}{6}},$$

where S^{NR-1} denotes NR-1 dimensional sphere, $d\tilde{\phi}$ is the volume element on S^{NR-1} , and $\Gamma(\cdot)$ is the gamma function. The benefit is that now one has a compact integral left, which drastically simplifies numerical computations.

Let us define the angular part of the partition function as

$$z_{N,R}(\lambda,k) := \int_{S^{NR-1}} \mathrm{d}\tilde{\phi} \left(\lambda \sum_{i,j=1}^{R} U_{ij}(\tilde{\phi}) + k \sum_{i=1}^{R} U_{ii}(\tilde{\phi})\right)^{-\frac{NR}{6}}, \qquad (5.9)$$

and the angular expectation value of an observable $\ensuremath{\mathcal{O}}$ as

$$\langle \mathcal{O}(\tilde{\phi}) \rangle := \frac{1}{z_{N,R}(\lambda,k)} \int_{S^{NR-1}} \mathrm{d}\tilde{\phi} \, \mathcal{O}(\tilde{\phi}) \left(\lambda \sum_{i,j=1}^{R} U_{ij}(\tilde{\phi}) + k \sum_{i=1}^{R} U_{ii}(\tilde{\phi}) \right)^{-\frac{NR}{6}}$$

71

If one now has an operator on all of ϕ with weight w, meaning

$$\mathcal{O}(\phi) = r^w \mathcal{O}(\tilde{\phi}),$$

the expectation value of this operator can be found to be (see [1] for a derivation)

$$\left\langle \mathcal{O}(\phi) \right\rangle = \frac{\Gamma[\frac{NR+w}{6}]}{\Gamma[\frac{NR}{6}]} \left\langle \mathcal{O}(\tilde{\phi}) \left[\lambda \sum_{i,j=1}^{R} U_{ij}(\tilde{\phi}) + k \right]^{-w/6} \right\rangle, \tag{5.10}$$

where $\sum_{i=1}^{R} U_{ii}(\tilde{\phi}) = 1$ was used. This relation may now be used to relate observables of the original matrix model Eq. (5.6) to Eq. (5.9). The numerics are now done for Eq. (5.9).

5.2.2 Hamiltonian Monte Carlo

In this section, the Hamiltonian Monte Carlo numerical method will be introduced. For this, it is good to first recall how the standard Metropolis algorithm works. A comprehensive overview of the topic may be found in [126].

The Metropolis algorithm, originally introduced in 1953 [127], is a method used for obtaining random samples from some probability distribution P(x) with $x \in X$, where X denotes the configuration space of some integral. The algorithm works as follows. One needs to define an arbitrary probability density g(x|y), which gives a probability for y given the current value x. This probability density needs to satisfy the requirement for *detailed balance*, i.e.

$$g(x|y) = g(y|x).$$

An example of such a probability, which is also used in [121, 1], density would be a normal distribution around x. To initialise the algorithm one chooses a (random) point to start with, x_1 . Say now, one is at a point x_n . Choose a candidate point y with probability $g(x_n | y)$. Then one defines the acceptance ratio

$$R := \min\left(\frac{P(y)}{P(x_n)}, 1\right).$$

Then, one accepts this candidate point as the new point $x_{n+1} = y$ with probability R. Otherwise, the next point remains unchanged $x_{n+1} = x_n$.

The algorithm above may be shown to have the distribution P(x) as a fixed point, i.e.

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} p_n(x) = P(x),$$

where p_n denotes the probability of the random walker being at point x. This means that if, for some probability density P(x), one wants to calculate expectation values of observables $\mathcal{O}(x)$ as

$$\langle \mathcal{O} \rangle := \int_X \mathrm{d}x \, \mathcal{O}(x) \, P(x) \approx \frac{1}{M} \sum_{k=1}^M O(q_k),$$

where q_k is a list of M points created by taking some of the points x_n above.² In particular, one can use it to calculate expectation values of a partition function.

²This is the place where it becomes a bit case-specific. Since the points x_{n+1} and x_n are not independent, one needs to do several iterations before adding a new point to the list q_k . How many depends on the acceptance rate above.

One of the downsides of the Metropolis algorithm is that in practice it can get "stuck" around local maxima. For this reason, an extension of the Metropolis algorithm was proposed in [128], nowadays called *Hamiltonian Monte Carlo* [126]. The goal is to use Hamilton dynamics to propose candidate points for the Metropolis algorithm that may be further away. For this, one first creates a phase space from the configuration space X, by introducing canonical conjugate variables p_i to x_i . Then one defines the Hamiltonian of the system by

$$H(x,p) = U(p) + V(x),$$

where $U(p) = \sum_{i=1}^{d} \frac{p_i^2}{2}$, where d is the dimension of the space, and $V(x) = -\log P(x)$. Solving the equations of motion is a difficult exercise in general, but one can use a discrete approximation to do this. The discrete approximation steps do needs to satisfy two criteria exactly: Time-reversal symmetry and the conservation of phase-space volume.

The *leap frog method* is a method that satisfies the above properties by executing a discrete jump in two steps, firstly by doing a free (geodesic) motion in the configuration variables x_i and subsequently updating the momentum variables p_i . For a flat phase space, these two subsequent steps are given by

(1)
$$\delta x_i = \epsilon p_i, \ \delta p_i = 0,$$

(2) $\delta x_i = 0, \ \delta p_i = -\epsilon \frac{\partial V(x)}{\partial x_i}$

It can be easily checked that these steps both satisfy the criteria. For the phase space volume one needs to check if

$$\begin{vmatrix} \frac{\partial}{\partial x_i}(x_i + \delta x_i) & \frac{\partial}{\partial p_i}(x_i + \delta x_i) \\ \frac{\partial}{\partial x_i}(p_i + \delta p_i) & \frac{\partial}{\partial p_i}(p_i + \delta p_i) \end{vmatrix} = 1,$$

for both of the steps individually, which is clearly the case. For the time-reversal symmetry, one has to confirm if

$$x_i + \delta x_i \to x_i, p_i + \delta p_i \to p_i,$$

whenever one takes $\epsilon \to -\epsilon$. This is also clearly the case for the steps above.

In the matrix model discussed here, the configuration space is a unit hypersphere, yielding the constraints

$$\sum_{i=1}^{d} x_i^2 =$$
$$\sum_{i=1}^{d} x_i p_i = 0.$$

It may be checked that the following two steps will satisfy these constraints and the time-reversal and phase-space volume requirements. For the first (geodesic motion) step:

(1')
$$\begin{pmatrix} x'_i \\ p'_i \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} \cos\theta & \frac{\sin\theta}{|p|} \\ -|p|\sin\theta & \cos\theta \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} x_i \\ p_i \end{pmatrix},$$
(5.11)

1,

where $|p| = \sqrt{\sum_i p_i^2}$ and $\theta = \epsilon |p|$. The second step to update the momentum variable is then given by

(2')
$$\delta x_i = 0, \ \delta p_i = -\epsilon \frac{\partial V(x)}{\partial x_i} + \epsilon x_i \sum_j x_j \frac{\partial V(x)}{\partial x_j}.$$
 (5.12)

In Section 5.2.3, this method will be applied to the model discussed in Section 5.2.1.



Figure 5.2: The expectation values of \mathcal{O}_1 from Eq. (5.14). On the left, a single value $k = 10^{-8}$ was chosen and N was varied for N = 5, 8, 10. On the right, a single value N = 10 was chosen and k was varied for $k = 10^{-8}, 10^{-9}, 10^{-10}$. The horizontal axis R/R_c was normalised according to the definition of R_c in Eq. (5.13).

5.2.3 Phase structure of the model

In this section, the results of applying the methods of Sections 5.2.1 and 5.2.2 to the model of Eq. (5.9) will be explained, as were reported in [1].

In this case, the variables $\tilde{\phi}_a^i$ can be described as NR-dimensional vectors constrained to the sphere where

$$|\tilde{\phi}|^2 = \sum_{i=1}^R \sum_{a=1}^N \tilde{\phi}_a^i \tilde{\phi}_a^i = 1.$$

Therefore, the leap frog steps of Eqs. (5.11) and (5.12) can be used. In this case, the potential $V(\tilde{\phi})$ is given by

$$V(\tilde{\phi}) = \frac{NR}{6} \log \left(\lambda \sum_{i,j=1}^{R} U_{ij}(\tilde{\phi}) + k \sum_{i=1}^{R} U_{ii}(\tilde{\phi}) \right).$$

One can now calculate the partial derivatives of this potential to be

$$\frac{\partial V(\phi)}{\partial \phi_a^i} = \frac{NR/6}{\lambda \sum_{j,k=1}^R (\phi^j \cdot \phi^k)^3 + k|\phi|^{3/2}} \left(6\lambda \sum_{j=1}^R \phi_a^j (\phi^i \cdot \phi^j)^2 + 2k\phi_a^i \phi^2 \right),$$

so that the second step of the leapfrog from Eq. (5.12) for the momentum variable π_a^i on the constraint surface is given by

$$\begin{split} \delta\pi_a^i &= -\epsilon \frac{\partial V}{\partial \phi_a^i} + \epsilon \phi_a^i \sum_{j=1}^R \sum_{a=1}^N \phi_a^j \frac{\partial V}{\partial \phi_a^j}, \\ &= -\frac{\epsilon \lambda NR}{\lambda \sum_{j,k=1}^R (\phi^j \cdot \phi^k)^3 + k} \left(\sum_{j=1}^R \phi_a^j (\phi^i \cdot \phi^j)^2 - \phi_a^i \sum_{j,k=1}^R (\phi^j \cdot \phi^k)^3 \right), \end{split}$$

where the constraint $|\phi|^2 = 1$ was used.

Below, the results of the simulations will be discussed. Here, $\lambda = 1$ is taken in all simulations.

The first major result is to find the critical value R_c for which there might be a phase transition (or a cross-over region). In the analytic and numerical analysis before, as explained in Section 5.1, the critical value was found to be about $R_c = \frac{1}{2}(N+1)(N+2)$. In [1] it was found to actually be more about

$$R_c = \frac{1}{2}(N+1)(N+2) - N + 2.$$
(5.13)



Figure 5.3: The expectation values of \mathcal{O}_2 from Eq. (5.15). On the left, a single value $k = 10^{-8}$ was chosen and N was varied for N = 5, 8, 10. On the right, a single value N = 10 was chosen and k was varied for $k = 10^{-8}, 10^{-9}, 10^{-10}$. The horizontal axis R/R_c was normalised according to the definition of R_c in Eq. (5.13).

In order to investigate this, one looks at the expectation values of certain observables. A useful observable to look at is

$$\mathcal{O}_1 := N \sum_{i \neq j} (\phi^i \cdot \phi^j)^2.$$
(5.14)

This operator may be interpreted as a measure for the correlation between ϕ^i s, since for a completely uncorrelated phase

$$\langle \mathcal{O}_1 \rangle \sim N \sum_{i \neq j} \left\langle \phi_a^i \phi_b^i \right\rangle \left\langle \phi_a^j \phi_b^j \right\rangle \sim 1.$$

Figure 5.2 shows the results of the simulation for several values of N and k. It is clear that for all cases, the observable was almost 1 whenever R and R_c had very different values. But for $R \sim R_c$ the correlation between the elements becomes larger, and seems to become larger and larger for higher N. This implies that there is an actual phase transition point at the thermodynamic limit.

Another interesting observable is given by

$$\mathcal{O}_2 := \phi^2 = r^2. \tag{5.15}$$

This observable has a weight of w = 2 and has therefore an expectation value of (see Eq. (5.10))

$$\left\langle \mathcal{O}_2 \right\rangle := \frac{\Gamma[\frac{NR+2}{6}]}{\Gamma[\frac{NR}{6}]} \left\langle \lambda \sum_{i,j=1}^R (\phi^i \cdot \phi^j)^3 + k \right\rangle.$$

The results of the simulation of this operator are given in Fig. 5.3. It is clear that for $R < R_c$, $\langle \mathcal{O}_2 \rangle \sim 0$, but for $R > R_c$ the value $\langle \mathcal{O}_2 \rangle > 0$. Therefore, it seems like a good candidate of an order parameter to characterise the phase transition. As may be seen in Fig. 5.3, for larger N the transition point becomes more and more sharp but continuous, which again is evidence for point $R = R_c$ to actually be a continuous phase transition in the thermodynamic limit.

A last operator considered is $U_d(\phi)$ as defined in Eq. (5.5). The numerical results for N = 10 are shown in Fig. 5.4. Firstly, note that the *R*-dependence again shows that there seems to be a phase transition at $R = R_c$. The operator U_d is important in the analysis of the wave function renormalisability in Section 5.3. First, note that for the free energy

$$F_{N,R}(\lambda,k) := -\log Z_{N,R}(\lambda,k), \qquad (5.16)$$



Figure 5.4: The expectation values of U_d as defined in Eq. (5.5) for N = 10, taken from [1]. On the left the dependence of the expectation value on R. The blue dots are the measured values and the red line is the result of the perturbative calculation. In the middle, the k dependence is shown for $R = 45 < R_c$ which reaches a constant value for $k \to 0$, where on the right the k dependence is shown for $R = 80 > R_c$ with a fit of $k \langle U_d(\phi) \rangle \approx 23.3 + 107\sqrt{k}$.

one can see from the definition of the partition function $Z_{N,R}(\lambda, k)$ in Eq. (5.6) that

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial k} F_{N,R}(\lambda,k) = \left\langle U_d(\phi) \right\rangle.$$

This means that if one wants to compute the free energy, and thus indirectly the the partition function through Eq. (5.16), as a function of k, one can use the expectation value above and perform the integral

$$F_{N,R}(\lambda,k) = \int_{k_0}^k \mathrm{d}k \, \langle U_d(\phi) \rangle + F_0,$$

with F_0 some integration constant. In particular, $\lim_{k\to 0} \langle U_d \rangle$ determines $\lim_{k\to 0} F_{N,R}(\lambda, k)$. Note that one may also write

$$F_{N,R}(\lambda,k) = F_{N,R}(1,\lambda/k) + \frac{NR}{6}\log\lambda$$
(5.17)

by performing a re-scaling $\phi^i_a \rightarrow \lambda^{-1/6} \phi^i_a$.

From Fig. 5.4 it seems clear that there are two main cases for the behaviour of $\langle U_d(\phi) \rangle$, namely for $R < R_c$ and $R > R_c$. For $R < R_c$, Fig. 5.4 shows that $\langle U_d(\phi) \rangle$ converges to a constant, which will be called

$$U_d^0 := \lim_{k \to 0_+} \left\langle U_d(\phi) \right\rangle.$$

This then gives for the free energy

$$F_{N,R}(\lambda,k) = U_d^0 \frac{k}{\lambda} + \frac{NR}{6} \log \lambda + p_{N,R}(\frac{k}{\lambda}),$$

with $p_{N,R}(\frac{k}{\lambda})$ smaller than $\frac{k}{\lambda}$ in order with a finite limit. For $R > R_c$, Fig. 5.4 shows that the dependence goes like $\langle U_d(\phi) \rangle \sim \frac{1}{k}$. Therefore, the free energy will be of the form

$$F_{N,R}(\lambda,k) = \tilde{U}_d^0 \log(\frac{k}{\lambda}) + \frac{NR}{6} \log \lambda + \tilde{p}_{N,R}(\frac{k}{\lambda}), \qquad (5.18)$$

where

$$\tilde{U}_d^0 := \lim_{k \to 0_+} k \left\langle U_d(\phi) \right\rangle,$$

and $\tilde{p}_{N,R}(\frac{k}{\lambda})$ is of lower order. Curiously, the numerical results seem to suggest that up to leading order, \tilde{U}_d^0 is given by

$$\tilde{U}_d^0 = \frac{NR}{6} - \frac{\mathcal{N}}{2} + \delta \tilde{U}_d^0,$$



Figure 5.5: Two examples of the change in $\langle (\delta \tilde{\phi})^2 \rangle$ of Eq. (5.19) for N = 10, taken from [1]. On the left R = 45 is taken, and on the right the value is R = 80. A clear decrease in simulation speed for R = 80 is shown when $k < 10^{-6}$.

with $\mathcal{N} = \frac{1}{6}N(N+1)(N+2)$ is the amount of degrees of freedom of a symmetric tensor of order three, and $\delta \tilde{U}_d^0$ a sub-leading term. Note that for $R_c > R > \frac{1}{2}(N+1)(N+2)/2$ this value is positive, since \tilde{U}_d^0 is positive, but for $R > \frac{1}{2}(N+1)(N+2)/2$ it might be either positive or negative.

One of the issues in the numerical analysis in Section 5.1.3 was that the Monte Carlo simulation slowed down considerably around $R \gtrsim R_c$ for small k. With the approach in this section, this is improved drastically. While a slowdown still occurs if k is taken too small, the value for which this occurs is several orders of magnitude lower than in the previous analysis. A useful measure for the speed of updates in the algorithm is given by

$$\langle (\delta \tilde{\phi})^2 \rangle := \frac{1}{M} \sum_{m=1}^M \left| \tilde{\phi}(m+1) - \tilde{\phi}(m) \right|^2, \tag{5.19}$$

as this gives an indication of how quickly points change throughout the simulation. The results of this for an example with N = 10 and R = 45,80 may be found in Fig. 5.5. These values are chosen such that one is clearly below R_c in Eq. (5.13) and one clearly above. It is clear that below R_c , the simulation speed is fine when taking $k \to 0$. For $R > R_c$, the speed decreases a lot when taking $k < 10^{-6}$. Note, however, that this is a drastic improvement over the previous numerical analysis in [121], where the smallest value probed was of the order of $k \sim 10^{-1}$.

5.3 Implications for the canonical tensor model

As already explained in Section 5.2, the matrix model investigated here has a close connection to a wave function of the canonical tensor model in Eq. (5.7). In this section, the implications to the canonical tensor model will be discussed.

Note that the link to the tensor model relies on the assumption that³

$$\Psi_{simple}(P) := \left[\int_{\mathbb{R}^N} \mathrm{d}\phi \, \mathrm{e}^{iP\phi^3 - k(\phi^2)^3} \right]^{R/2},\tag{5.20}$$

is a good approximation for $\Psi(P)$ in the sense that

$$\begin{split} \langle \Psi | \ e^{-\alpha P^2} \ |\Psi \rangle &\sim \langle \Psi_{simple} | \ e^{-\alpha P^2} \ |\Psi_{simple} \rangle \,, \\ &\propto \alpha^{-\mathcal{N}/2} Z_{N,R}(\frac{1}{4\alpha},k). \end{split}$$
 (5.21)

³Here, ϕ_a corresponds to a single vector. If one then takes R copies of ϕ , as is done when calculating Eq. (5.21), one gets a rectangular matrix ϕ_a^i .

This corresponds to replacing the Airy function with $\operatorname{Ai}(\kappa\phi^2) \to e^{-k(\phi^2)^3}$.

For the consistency of the canonical tensor model, the value R has to be a specific value, namely

$$R = \lambda_H,$$

where $\lambda_H = \frac{1}{2}(N+2)(N+3)$ as in Eq. (4.17). One of the major findings in [1], as shown in Section 5.2.3, is that there is a critical value

$$R_c = \frac{1}{2}(N+2)(N+3) - N + 2,$$

at which there seems to be a phase transition. This means that the consistency condition of the canonical tensor model, up to leading order, puts the canonical tensor model right on the continuous phase transition point. This is very encouraging from a physical point of view, since for the emergence of macroscopic spaces, the expectation is that one needs to take a continuum limit around a continuous phase transition. The $N \to \infty$ limit with Eq. (4.17) seems to do exactly that.

To answer the question whether the physical Hilbert space is indeed a proper subset of the kinematical Hilbert space $L^2(\mathbb{R}^N)$, one needs to show if the solutions to the constraint equations Eq. (4.16) are square integrable. In the current case, the simplification of the wave function is considered. Note that for the canonical tensor model, $R > R_c$, and thus one can use Eq. (5.18) to find

$$\alpha^{\mathcal{N}/2} Z_{N,R}(\frac{1}{4\alpha},k) \sim \alpha^{-\delta \tilde{U}_d^0},$$

as the dominant contribution in the $\alpha \to 0$ limit. As already explained in Section 5.2.3, for $R_c < R < \frac{1}{2}(N+1)(N+2)$ one has $\tilde{U}_d^0 > 0$. Therefore, this would be a divergent property. However, for the canonical tensor model, $R > \frac{1}{2}(N+1)(N+2)$, and the value for \tilde{U}_d^0 is unrestricted in that region. More research in this area is required to fully say whether or not this function will converge. Note that even if the function diverges, this might just point to the fact that the inner product on the physical Hilbert space is different from the inner product on the kinematical Hilbert space.

Chapter 6

Counting tensor rank decompositions

In this chapter, the work in [2] will be summarised. In this work, a configuration space of tensor rank decompositions was defined and studied. In particular, the behaviour of volumes in this configuration space, giving a measure for the amount of tensor rank decompositions.

Studying tensor rank decompositions is interesting in the context of the canonical tensor model, since the tensor rank decomposition appears to play a crucial role in the theory [6, 3]. The essential question answered in [2] is "how can one quantify the amount of tensors close to a given tensor Q?". The study was an extension of the work in Chapter 5, since the quantities studied have a relationship with the partition function of Eq. (5.6), which will be pointed out below.

Note that the work discusses a more general scenario than usually used in the canonical tensor model. Firstly, in the canonical tensor model only tensors of degree three are considered. In this chapter, the degree of the tensor is taken to be arbitrary. Secondly, there are two cases considered; namely symmetric tensors and generic (non-symmetric) tensors. In the canonical tensor model, only symmetric tensors are considered.

In Section 6.1 the configration space of tensor rank decompositions will be introduced. The main definitions of the objects that are studied will also be given in that section, including the connection to the partition function in Eq. (5.6). In Section 6.2, a derivation of the volume law will be given, and the conditions under which this is valid according to numerical analysis will be discussed. Note that the notation here differs from Chapter 5.

6.1 The configuration space of tensor rank decompositions

In this section the configuration space of tensor rank decompositions will be introduced, and the volume quantities that will be analysed will be defined. Two types of real tensor spaces are considered in [2]; the symmetric tensors of degree K, $\text{Sym}^{K}(\mathbb{R}^{N})$, and the space of generic tensors of degree K, $\mathbb{R}^{N\otimes K}$. In this section, only the symmetric tensor case will be discussed. The case for generic tensors is very similar and similar results

hold. For the generic case, refer to [2].

For a given rank R, the general form for a symmetric tensor rank decomposition is given by

$$\Phi_{a_1\dots a_K} = \sum_{i=1}^R \lambda_i \varphi^i_{a_1} \dots \varphi^i_{a_K}, \tag{6.1}$$

where $\varphi_{a_k}^i \in S^{N-1}_+$ lies on the upper-hemisphere of the N-1-dimensional unit sphere and $\lambda_i \in \mathbb{R}$. Note that, just like in Section 3.2.2, the rank R is not necessarily the minimal rank. From this definition, one can deduce the configuration space of tensor rank decompositions as

$$\mathcal{F}_R := \mathbb{R}^R \times \underbrace{S_+^{N-1} \times \ldots \times S_+^{N-1}}_{R \text{ times}} = \mathbb{R}^R \times S_+^{N-1 \times R}.$$
(6.2)

Equation (6.1) links a given tensor rank decomposition in the space \mathcal{F}_R to a tensor in the tensor space $\operatorname{Sym}^K(\mathbb{R}^N)$. However, the main objects of interest are the tensor rank decompositions, and not their corresponding tensors. Some structure from the tensor space is useful to consider, for instance an inner product for $Q, P \in \operatorname{Sym}^K(\mathbb{R}^N)$

$$Q \cdot P = \sum_{a_1 \dots a_K=1}^N Q_{a_1 \dots a_K} P_{a_1 \dots a_K},$$

which also introduces a norm to the space $||Q||^2 := Q \cdot Q = \sum_{a_1...a_K=1}^N |Q_{a_1...a_K}|^2 \equiv Q^2$.

On the configuration space \mathcal{F}_R , one can introduce a measure by the infinitesimal element

$$\mathrm{d}\Phi_w = \prod_{i=1}^R |\lambda_i|^{w-1} \mathrm{d}\lambda_i \,\mathrm{d}\varphi^i,\tag{6.3}$$

where $d\lambda_i$ is the usual line-element of the real numbers, and $d\varphi^i$ is the usual volume element on the N-1-dimensional unit-sphere. $w \ge 1$ is introduced for generality. For R < R' it holds that $\mathcal{F}_R \subset \mathcal{F}_{R'}$, so the spaces \mathcal{F}_R form an increasing sequence of spaces, which limits to the whole symmetric tensor space of tensors of degree K:

$$\mathcal{F}_R \uparrow_{R \to \infty} \operatorname{Sym}^K(\mathbb{R}^N) \cong \mathbb{R}^{N_Q}$$

where $N_Q := \begin{pmatrix} N+K-1 \\ K \end{pmatrix}$ counts the degrees of freedom of the tensor space.

The following quantity introduces a way of counting the amount of tensor rank decompositions which are close (within square distance Δ) of a given tensor Q

$$\mathcal{V}_{R}^{\epsilon}(Q,\Delta) := \int_{\mathcal{F}_{R}} \mathrm{d}\Phi_{w} \,\Theta(\Delta - \|Q - \Phi\|^{2}) \,\mathrm{e}^{-\epsilon \sum_{i=1}^{R} \lambda_{i}^{2}},\tag{6.4}$$

where ϵ is a (small) positive parameter to ensure convergence of the quantity. In order to be able to make general statements for average tensors, it is useful to integrate this quantity over normalised tensors $\tilde{Q}_{a_1...a_K}$ (such that $\|\tilde{Q}\|^2 = 1$):

$$\mathcal{Z}_R(\Delta;\epsilon) := \frac{1}{V_{\|Q\|=1}} \int_{\|Q\|=1} \mathrm{d}\tilde{Q} \, \mathcal{V}_R^{\epsilon}(\tilde{Q},\Delta), \tag{6.5}$$

where $V_{\|Q\|=1} := \int_{\|Q\|=1} d\tilde{Q} = \frac{2\pi^{N_Q/2}}{\Gamma(N_Q/2)}$. A good question to ask is whether or not the limit

$$\mathcal{Z}_R(\Delta) := \lim_{\epsilon \to 0^+} \mathcal{Z}_R(\Delta; \epsilon), \tag{6.6}$$

exists and is finite. As it turns out, the quantity does exist under the condition that the following quantity exists and is finite

$$G_R := \lim_{\epsilon \to 0^+} G_R(\epsilon) := \lim_{\epsilon \to 0^+} \int_{\mathcal{F}_R} \mathrm{d}\Phi_w \, \mathrm{e}^{-\Phi^2 - \epsilon \sum_{i=1}^R \lambda_i^2}.$$
 (6.7)

Note that this may be rewritten as

$$G_R(\epsilon) = \int_{\mathcal{F}_R} \prod_{i=1}^R \mathrm{d}\lambda_i |\lambda_i|^{w-1} \mathrm{d}\varphi^i \mathrm{e}^{-\sum_{i,j=1}^R \lambda_i (\varphi^i \cdot \varphi^j)^K \lambda_j - \epsilon \sum_{i=1}^R \lambda_i^2}, \qquad (6.8)$$

with an inner product

$$\varphi^i\cdot\varphi^j=\sum_{a=1}^N\varphi^i_a\varphi^j_a.$$

This relates to the matrix model in Eq. (5.6). The partition function Eq. (5.6) may be rewritten in hyperspherical coordinates for every $\phi^i \to (r_i, \varphi^i)$ with the convention that $\varphi \in S^{N-1}_+$ and $r_i \in \mathbb{R}$,

$$Z_{N,R}(\lambda = 1, k) = \int \prod_{i=1}^{R} |r_i|^{N-1} \mathrm{d}r_i \mathrm{d}\varphi^i \,\mathrm{e}^{-\sum_{i,j=1}^{R} (r_i(\varphi^i \cdot \varphi^j)r_j)^3 - k\sum_{i=1}^{R} r_i^6},$$

= const.
$$\int_{\mathcal{F}_R} \prod_{i=1}^{R} |\lambda_i|^{\frac{N-3}{3}} \mathrm{d}\lambda_i \mathrm{d}\varphi^i \mathrm{e}^{-\sum_{i,j=1}^{R} \lambda_i (\varphi^i \cdot \varphi^j)^3 \lambda_j - k\sum_{i=1}^{R} \lambda_i^2}$$

where the substitution $\lambda_i = r_i^3$ was used and *const*. is an irrelevant numerical factor. Therefore, curiously, $G_R(\epsilon)$ seems to be a generalisation of the partition function, where $\epsilon = k, K = 3$ and $w = \frac{N}{K}$.

In [2], this quantity was compared to another quantity

$$\mathcal{C}_R(\Delta) := \int_{\mathcal{F}_R} \mathrm{d}\Phi_w \,\Theta\left(\Delta - \|\Phi\|^2\right)$$
$$= \frac{G_R}{\Gamma\left[\frac{wR}{2} + 1\right]} \Delta^{\frac{wR}{2}}.$$

If one now takes the ratio $\mathcal{Z}_R/\mathcal{C}_R$, the G_R dependence actually drops out. For more discussion, please refer to [2].

6.2 A volume law of tensor rank decompositions

In this section, the quantity defined in Eq. (6.6) will be calculated. In Section 6.2.1, it will be shown that under the condition that Eq. (6.7) is finite, Eq. (6.6) may be calculated exactly, with the dependence on Δ completely fixed. The only unknown in the solution is the constant G_R . In Section 6.2.2 will then be discussed when this condition is actually satisfied by numerical analysis.

6.2.1 Calculating the average volume

The general strategy for the deriviation is as follows, all assuming that the quantity G_R is finite. First, the Laplace transform of Eq. (6.6) will be taken. Then, Proposition 6.1 will give the solution for the Laplace transform. Lastly, in Proposition 6.2 the inverse Laplace transform will be performed. Some of the mathematical details are omitted, and for those is referred to [2].

The Laplace transform of Eq. (6.6) is given by:

$$\begin{split} \bar{\mathcal{Z}}_R(\gamma) &= \int_0^\infty \mathrm{d}\Delta \, \mathcal{Z}_R(\Delta) \, \mathrm{e}^{-\gamma\Delta}, \\ &= \frac{1}{V_{\|Q\|=1}} \lim_{\epsilon \to 0^+} \int_{\|Q\|=1} \mathrm{d}\tilde{Q} \, \int_{\mathcal{F}_R} \mathrm{d}\Phi_w \, \int_{\|\tilde{Q}-\Phi\|^2}^\infty \mathrm{d}\Delta \, \, \mathrm{e}^{-\gamma\Delta-\epsilon\sum_{i=1}^R \lambda_i^2}, \\ &= \frac{1}{\gamma V_{\|Q\|=1}} \lim_{\epsilon \to 0^+} \int_{\|Q\|=1} \mathrm{d}\tilde{Q} \, \int_{\mathcal{F}_R} \mathrm{d}\Phi_w \, \, \mathrm{e}^{-\gamma(\tilde{Q}-\Phi)^2-\epsilon\sum_{i=1}^R \lambda_i^2}. \end{split}$$

As will be clear later, it is useful to multiply this quantity by γ :

$$\bar{Z}_R(\gamma) := \gamma \bar{Z}_R(\gamma) = \frac{1}{V_{\|Q\|=1}} \lim_{\epsilon \to 0^+} \int_{\|Q\|=1} \mathrm{d}\tilde{Q} \int_{\mathcal{F}_R} \mathrm{d}\Phi_w \, \mathrm{e}^{-\gamma(\tilde{Q}-\Phi)^2 - \epsilon \sum_{i=1}^R \lambda_i^2} \,.$$
(6.9)

This will be undone again at a later stage. For later use it is convenient to also define this quantity as a function of ϵ without taking the limit:

$$\bar{Z}_R(\gamma;\epsilon) := \frac{1}{V_{\|Q\|=1}} \int_{\|Q\|=1} \mathrm{d}\tilde{Q} \int_{\mathcal{F}_R} \mathrm{d}\Phi_w \, \mathrm{e}^{-\gamma(\tilde{Q}-\Phi)^2 - \epsilon \sum_{i=1}^R \lambda_i^2} \,. \tag{6.10}$$

Because, for the Laplace transform, a multiplication by γ corresponds to taking a derivative in Δ -space, this effectively means that the above quantity corresponds to the Laplace transform of the distributive quantity

$$Z_R(\Delta;\epsilon) := \int_{\|Q\|=1} \mathrm{d}\tilde{Q} \,\mathcal{D}V_R^{\epsilon}(\tilde{Q},\Delta) := \int_{\|Q\|=1} \mathrm{d}\tilde{Q} \,\int_{\mathcal{F}_R} \mathrm{d}\Phi_w \,\delta(\Delta - \|\tilde{Q} - \Phi\|^2) \,\mathrm{e}^{-\epsilon\sum_{i=1}^R \lambda_i^2}$$

where $\delta(x)$ ($x \in \mathbb{R}$) is the delta distribution, assuming that (6.9) is well-defined.

An important ingredient is now the following.

Proposition 6.1. Given that Eq. (6.7) is finite, Eq. (6.9) is finite and given by

$$\bar{Z}_R(\gamma) = G_R \gamma^{-\frac{wR}{2}} {}_1F_1\left(\frac{N_Q - wR}{2}, \frac{N_Q}{2}, -\gamma\right).$$

Proof. Below only a sketch of the proof will be given. For the full proof with the full mathematical details and some steps in between, please refer to [2].

The general proof consists of two steps. The first step is showing that if G_R is finite, \overline{Z}_R is finite as well. By using the reverse triangle inequality, one can show that

$$\bar{Z}_R(\gamma;\epsilon) \leq \frac{1}{V_{\|Q\|=1}} \int_{\|Q\|=1} \mathrm{d}\tilde{Q} \,\mathrm{e}^{\gamma \frac{A}{1-A}\tilde{Q}^2} \int_{\mathcal{F}_R} \mathrm{d}\Phi_w \,\mathrm{e}^{-\gamma A \Phi^2 - \epsilon \sum_{i=1}^R \lambda_i^2} \\ = (\gamma A)^{-\frac{wR}{2}} \,\mathrm{e}^{\gamma \frac{A}{1-A}} \,G_R\left(\frac{\epsilon}{\gamma A}\right).$$

This means that, as long as $G_R = \lim_{\epsilon \to 0^+} G_R(\epsilon)$ is finite, $\overline{Z}_R(\gamma) = \lim_{\epsilon \to 0^+} \overline{Z}_R(\gamma; \epsilon)$ is finite.

The second step is showing the exact form of $\bar{Z}_R(\gamma)$ under the assumption that G_R and thus \bar{Z}_R is finite. For this, an extra quantity is defined

$$Y(\alpha,\gamma) := \lim_{\epsilon \to 0^+} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N_Q}} \mathrm{d}Q \, \int_{\mathcal{F}_R} \mathrm{d}\Phi_w \, \mathrm{e}^{-\alpha Q^2 - \gamma (Q - \Phi)^2 - \epsilon \sum_{i=1}^R \lambda_i^2},$$

which is finite under the same assumption that G_R is finite. Note that Q is now integrated over the whole tensor space \mathbb{R}^{N_Q} . On one hand, by solving it as a Gaussian integral, one can show that

$$Y(\alpha,\gamma) = \pi^{N_Q/2} \gamma^{-\frac{N_Q+wR}{2}} (1+t)^{-\frac{N_Q-wR}{2}} t^{-\frac{wR}{2}} G_R,$$

and on the other hand, by using hyperspherical coordinates $(|Q|, \tilde{Q})$,

$$\frac{1}{2} V_{\|Q\|=1} \gamma^{-\frac{N_Q+wR}{2}} \int_0^\infty \mathrm{d}x \, x^{\frac{N_Q+wR}{2}-1} \bar{Z}_R(x) \, \mathrm{e}^{-tx} \, .$$

Therefore, one can see that

$$\int_0^\infty \mathrm{d}x \, x \frac{N_Q + wR}{2} - 1\bar{Z}_R(x) \, \mathrm{e}^{-tx} = \Gamma[N_Q/2] \, G_R \, (1+t)^{-\frac{N_Q - wR}{2}} t^{-\frac{wR}{2}}.$$

The left-hand side is nothing but the definition of the Laplace transform of the funciton $x^{\frac{N_Q+wR}{2}-1}\bar{Z}_R(x)$. Therefore, by taking the inverse Laplace transform one can show

$$\bar{Z}_R(x) = G_R \, x^{-\frac{wR}{2}} {}_1F_1\left(\frac{N_Q - wR}{2}, \frac{N_Q}{2}, -x\right).$$

The multiplication by γ of Eq. (6.9) can now be undone:

$$\bar{\mathcal{Z}}_{R}(\gamma) = G_{R}\gamma^{-\frac{wR}{2}-1}{}_{1}F_{1}\left(\frac{N_{Q}-wR}{2}, \frac{N_{Q}}{2}, -\gamma\right).$$
(6.11)

Proposition 6.2. Given that G_R in Eq. (6.7) is finite, $\mathcal{Z}_R(\Delta)$, as defined in Eq. (6.6), is given by

$$\mathcal{Z}_{R}(\Delta) = \frac{2G_{R}}{\Gamma\left[\frac{wR}{2}\right]} \cdot \begin{cases} \frac{1}{N_{Q}} \Delta^{\frac{N_{Q}}{2}} {}_{2}F_{1}\left(1 - \frac{wR}{2}, \frac{N_{Q} - wR}{2}, 1 + \frac{N_{Q}}{2}, \Delta\right), & \Delta \leq 1, \\ \frac{1}{wR} \Delta^{\frac{wR}{2}} {}_{2}F_{1}\left(-\frac{wR}{2}, \frac{N_{Q} - wR}{2}, \frac{N_{Q}}{2}, 1/\Delta\right), & \Delta \geq 1, \end{cases}$$

$$(6.12)$$

Proof. Below only a sketch of the proof will be given. For the full proof with the full mathematical details and some steps in between, please refer to [2].

Since G_R is finite, it follows from Proposition 6.1 that Eq. (6.11) exists and is finite. Therefore the main task is to perform the inverse Laplace transform. Taking this inverse Laplace transform is a bit technical in nature. One has to rewrite Eq. (6.11) in terms of the Whittaker functions $M_{\mu,\nu}(\gamma)$ as

$$\bar{\mathcal{Z}}_R(\gamma) = G_R \, \gamma^{-\frac{wR}{2} - \frac{N_Q}{4} - 1} \, \mathrm{e}^{-\frac{\gamma}{2}} \, M_{\frac{N_Q}{4} - \frac{wR}{2}, \frac{N_Q}{4} - \frac{1}{2}}(\gamma).$$

If one rewrites this as

$$\bar{\mathcal{Z}}_{R}(\gamma) = G_{R} \underbrace{\gamma^{-\frac{N_{Q}}{4}} e^{-\frac{\gamma}{2}} M_{\frac{N_{Q}}{4} - \frac{wR}{2}, \frac{N_{Q}}{4} - \frac{1}{2}}(\gamma)}_{L[f]} \underbrace{\gamma^{-\frac{wR}{2} - 1}}_{L[g]},$$

one can first find the inverse Laplace transforms of L[f] and L[g] (where L[f] and L[g] denote the Laplace transforms of the functions f and g respectively). These inverse Laplace transforms are given by (see [2])

$$\begin{split} g(t) &= \frac{t^{\frac{wR}{2}}}{\Gamma\left[\frac{wR}{2} + 1\right]}, \\ f(t) &= \begin{cases} \beta\left(\frac{wR}{2}, \frac{N_Q - wR}{2}\right)^{-1} t^{\frac{N_Q - wR}{2} - 1} (1 - t)^{\frac{wR}{2} - 1}, & 0 < t < 1, \\ 0, & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases} \end{split}$$

The convolution theorem states that for the convolution of two functions

$$(f * g)(t) = \int_0^t f(\tau)g(t - \tau) \,\mathrm{d}\tau,$$

the Laplace transform behaves as

$$L(f * g) = L(f)L(g)$$

This leads to

$$\mathcal{Z}_{R}(\Delta) = \begin{cases} c_{R} \int_{0}^{\Delta} q^{\frac{N_{Q} - wR}{2} - 1} (1 - q)^{\frac{wR}{2} - 1} (\Delta - q)^{\frac{wR}{2}} dq, & \Delta \leq 1, \\ c_{R} \int_{0}^{1} q^{\frac{N_{Q} - wR}{2} - 1} (1 - q)^{\frac{wR}{2} - 1} (\Delta - q)^{\frac{wR}{2}} dq, & \Delta \geq 1, \end{cases}$$

which evaluates to the final result.

6.2.2 Finiteness of the volume law

In this section, it will be investigated for which cases the quantity G_R is finite. In order to simplify the analysis, only the case of w = 1 will be discussed. In order to find out if the quantity G_R in Eq. (6.7) exists, it helps to, just like in Section 5.2, first integrate out the radial components. For this, rewrite $G_R(\epsilon)$ as

$$G_{R}(\epsilon) := \int_{\mathcal{F}_{R}} \mathrm{d}\Phi_{w=1} \, \mathrm{e}^{-\Phi^{2}-\epsilon\sum_{i=1}^{R}\lambda_{i}^{2}},$$
$$= \int_{\mathcal{F}_{R}} \prod_{i=1}^{R} \mathrm{d}\lambda_{i} \, \mathrm{d}\varphi_{i} \, \mathrm{e}^{-\sum_{i,j=1}^{R}\lambda_{i} \left(\left(\varphi^{i} \cdot \varphi^{j}\right)^{K} + \epsilon\delta^{ij}\right)\lambda_{j}}$$

This is just a multi-dimensional Gaussian integral for the radial components, and may be solved

$$G_R(\epsilon) = (\pi)^{R/2} \int_{S_+^{N-1} \times R} \prod_{i=1}^R \mathrm{d}\varphi^i \frac{1}{\sqrt{\det\left[\left(\varphi^i \cdot \varphi^j\right)^K + \epsilon\delta^{ij}\right]}},$$

which is a compact finite (for $\epsilon > 0$) integral.

The numerical analysis was done using Monte Carlo methods with the following algorithm:

- 1. Construct R, N-dimensional random normalised vectors using Gaussian sampling.
- 2. Generate the matrix M^{ij} by taking inner products (and adding ϵ to the diagonal elements).



Figure 6.1: An example of the verification of R_c and the determination of the numerical value of G_R for K = 3 and N = 3, taken from [2]. The dots (with error-bars) represent the measurements, and the fitted curves are $C * \epsilon^{-\frac{R-R_c}{2}} + const.$ for $R > R_c$ as Eq. (6.13), and the constant value G_R for $R \le R_c$ as in Eq. (6.7). In this case, $R_c = 10$.

- 3. Calculate the determinant of M^{ij} and evaluate the integrand.
- 4. Repeat this process M times.

Here, the matrix M^{ij} is given by

$$M_{\epsilon}^{ij} := \left(\varphi^i \cdot \varphi^j\right)^K + \epsilon \delta^{ij}.$$

What divergent behaviour to expect can be explained as follows. Let us take the limit of $\lim_{\epsilon \to 0^+} M_{\epsilon}^{ij} =: M^{ij}$. It is clear that this integral diverges whenever the matrix is degenerate. Assume now that M^{ij} has rank r, meaning that the matrix M^{ij} in diagonalised form has R - r zero-entries. Thus, adding a small but positive ϵ to the diagonal entries results in the following expansion One can describe the expected convergent or divergent behaviour of G_R as follows. Consider the limit

$$\lim_{\epsilon \to 0^+} M_{\epsilon}^{ij} =: M^{ij}$$

The integral above clearly diverges whenever the matrix is degenerate. If the matrix M^{ij} has rank r, meaning that the matrix M^{ij} in diagonalised form has R - r zero-entries, then in terms of a small ϵ the determinant has the following expansion

$$\det M_{\epsilon} = A \,\epsilon^{R-r} + \mathcal{O}(\epsilon^{R-r-1}),$$

leading to leading order for the integrand

$$\frac{1}{\sqrt{\det M_{\epsilon}}} \sim \epsilon^{-\frac{R-r}{2}}$$

Thus, if there is a set with measure nonzero in the integration region with r < R, the final ϵ -dependence for small epsilon is expected to be

$$G_R(\epsilon) \approx C \,\epsilon^{-\frac{R-r}{2}} + \mathcal{O}(\epsilon^{-\frac{R-r-1}{2}}) \tag{6.13}$$

where the constant factor C is the measure of the divergent set, and the other factor is due to non-leading order non-zero measure integration regions. Define the critical rank R_c to be the last value of R for which the integral convergent. Then $r = R_c$ gives the leading order contribution in Eq. (6.13) by definition. By the definition of R_c , for $R \leq R_c$, $G_R(\epsilon)$ should converge to a constant value. In [2], the method above was used to calculate numerically the ϵ -dependence of $G_R(\epsilon)$. An example of this is given in Fig. 6.1.

In [2], the value R_c was determined for many cases. From this analysis, a formula for the critical rank was conjectured

$$R_c \approx \frac{N_Q}{w},$$

which should be noted, is also the leading-order contribution found in the matrix model of Chapter 5, which is related to G_R as explained in Section 6.1.

Conclusion

This dissertation focuses on the development of the canonical tensor model, both from a fundamental point of view and the analysis of specific wave functions. Section 7.1 will briefly review the main points, and explain their relevance in the research done for the canonical tensor model. Section 7.2 will then conclude the chapter, by giving some interesting future research that could be done.

7.1 Summary of the thesis

In this thesis, the main goal was to describe the work done in [1, 2] and put it in the context of the canonical tensor model. To this end, in order to fully appreciate the context of these works, the canonical tensor model was thoroughly explained, and a new potential algebraic interpretation introduced in [3] was reviewed.

In Chapters 2 and 3 an extensive overview of the mathematical background of algebraic tensor models was given. First, some knowledge from algebraic geometry was reviewed, showing the equivalence of a compact Riemannian manifold to a smooth algebra together with the spectrum of some operator. This opens up the door to an attractive description of gravity; not only is the algebraic description manifestly diffeomorphism invariant, but it also reduces the complexity of the description to a countably infinitedimensional configuration space. After this introduction to some mathematical concepts, the real groundwork was laid for the algebraic tensor models. The main two achievements here were the development of the associative closure, which links even finite-dimensional tensors to infinite-dimensional algebras, and the realisation that the positive minimal tensor rank decomposition appears to generate potential homomorphisms, and thus may be used to construct the associative closure.

Chapter 4 then serves as an introduction to the canonical tensor model. Both the classical model and the quantum model are explained, and some of the recent research is cited. One of the important parts is to introduce the wave function Eq. (4.22), which is the physical motivation behind the matrix model studied in Chapter 5. Chapter 5 then explains the main parts of the analysis of the matrix model in [1]. The main numerical results were explained and put into the context of the canonical tensor model, with the main result being that the model does seem to indeed have a continuous phase transition in the thermodynamic limit, and that the canonical tensor model places itself on it

naturally through a consistency condition.

In the investigation of the canonical tensor model, the data-analytic tool tensor rank decomposition keeps making an appearance. On one hand it seems crucial in the interpretation of the model as a geometric space, and it even makes an appearance when studying the wave-function. This motivated the research in [2], where the configuration space of tensor rank decompositions was further investigated. This work was briefly reviewed in Chapter 6, where an explicit formula was found for the average volume of this space around normalised tensors and the convergence of this notion was investigated.

7.2 Future research directions

All of the research done above has interesting future directions. Here some future research directions following Chapters 3, 4 and 6 will be given [1, 2, 3].

For the work on algebraic tensor models, there are several aspects that could be considered. Firstly, some fundamental questions are left open to consider. For instance the conjecture in Conjecture 3.1 might be proven, or limited in scope. Also some interesting questions on the associative closure come up, for instance if there are certain requirements on the tensor P_{abc} that, if satisfied, will lead to smooth manifolds. Secondly, it would be interesting to investigate the possibility to derive a Hamiltonian from general relativity directly for a given operator, though the mathematics might not be straightforward. Lastly, the application to the canonical tensor model might be further looked at. For instance, one could see if tensors that represent continuous spaces - for instance the five-dimensional circle - are located at peaks of the wave-function [5, 4].

For the research on the matrix model in Chapter 5, there are also several things that would be interesting to investigate further. Firstly, while the numerical understanding of the model has improved, a proper analytical understanding is still lacking. Secondly, the matrix model was introduced as a simplification of the wave function of the canonical tensor model in Eq. (4.22), but it only really holds for the case where the cosmological constant $\lambda < 0$, since the Airy function may be seen as a damping function in this case. It would be interesting to see if a similar model could be obtained for the $\lambda > 0$ case, and if some of the characteristics found would still hold.

The analysis of the configuration space of tensor rank decompositions might also still be improved. Firstly, there was a conjectured formula for the maximum rank R_m for which the volume law is convergent based on numerical results. It would be interesting to see if one could prove this conjecture. Secondly, dividing Z_R by the quantity C_R made the dependence on the divergent factor G_R drop out. It would be interesting to see if Z_R/C_R has some interesting interpretation, even for $R > R_m$.

Bibliography

- [1] D. Obster and N. Sasakura, "Phases of a matrix model with non-pairwise index contractions," *PTEP*, vol. 2020, 2020, no. 7, arXiv:2004.03152 [hep-th].
- [2] D. Obster and N. Sasakura, "Counting Tensor Rank Decompositions," *Universe*, vol. 7, 2021, no. 8, arXiv:2107.10237 [gr-qc].
- [3] D. Obster, "Tensors and Algebras: An algebraic spacetime interpretation for tensor models," arXiv:2203.03633 [gr-qc].
- [4] D. Obster and N. Sasakura, "Emergent symmetries in the canonical tensor model," *PTEP*, vol. 2018, 2018, no. 4, arXiv:1710.07449 [hep-th].
- [5] D. Obster and N. Sasakura, "Symmetric configurations highlighted by collective quantum coherence," *Eur. Phys. J. C*, vol. 77, 2017, no. 11, arXiv:1704.02113 [hep-th].
- [6] T. Kawano, D. Obster, and N. Sasakura, "Canonical tensor model through data analysis: Dimensions, topologies, and geometries," *Phys. Rev. D*, vol. 97, 2018, no. 12, arXiv:1805.04800 [hep-th].
- [7] C. M. Will, "The confrontation between general relativity and experiment," *Liv. Rev. Rel.*, vol. 17, 6 2014, p. 4.
- [8] C. M. Will, *Theory and experiment in gravitational physics*. Cambridge university press, 2018.
- [9] A. Einstein, "Erklärung der Perihelbewegung des Merkur aus der allgemeinen Relativitätstheorie," Sitzungsberichte der Königlich Preußischen Akademie der Wissenschaften (Berlin), Seite 831-839., 1915.
- [10] F. W. Dyson, A. S. Eddington, and C. Davidson, "A determination of the deflection of light by the Sun's gravitational field, from observations made at the total eclipse of May 29, 1919," *Phil. Trans. Roy. Soc. Lond.*, vol. A220, 1920, pp. 291–333.
- [11] K. Akiyama *et al.*, "First M87 Event Horizon Telescope Results. I. The Shadow of the Supermassive Black Hole," *Astrophys. J. Lett.*, vol. 875, 04 2019, arXiv:1906.11238 [astro-ph.GA].

- [12] B. P. Abbott *et al.*, "Observation of gravitational waves from a binary black hole merger," *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, vol. 116, 02 2016, arXiv:1602.03837 [gr-qc].
- [13] A. Einstein, "Über gravitationswellen. sitzungsber. k," Preuss. Akad. Wiss, vol. 1918, 1918, pp. 154–167.
- [14] K. Schwarzschild, "Über das gravitationsfeld eines massenpunktes nach der einsteinschen theorie," Sitzungsberichte der Königlich Preußischen Akademie der Wissenschaften (Berlin, 1916, pp. 189–196.
- [15] R. Penrose, "Gravitational collapse and space-time singularities," *Physical Review Letters*, vol. 14, 1965, no. 3, p. 57.
- [16] S. W. Hawking and R. Penrose, "The Singularities of gravitational collapse and cosmology," *Proc. Roy. Soc. Lond. A*, vol. 314, 1970, pp. 529–548.
- [17] A. M. Sirunyan *et al.*, "Search for new long-lived particles at $\sqrt{s} = 13$ TeV," *Phys. Lett. B*, vol. 780, 2018, arXiv:1711.09120 [hep-ex].
- [18] M. Aaboud *et al.*, "Search for long-lived, massive particles in events with displaced vertices and missing transverse momentum in $\sqrt{s} = 13$ TeV *pp* collisions with the ATLAS detector," *Phys. Rev. D*, vol. 97, 2018, no. 5, arXiv:1710.04901 [hep-ex].
- [19] D. J. Bird *et al.*, "Detection of a cosmic ray with measured energy well beyond the expected spectral cutoff due to cosmic microwave radiation," *Astrophys. J.*, vol. 441, 1995, arXiv:astro-ph/9410067.
- [20] C. Rovelli, "Notes for a brief history of quantum gravity," in 9th Marcel Grossmann Meeting on Recent Developments in Theoretical and Experimental General Relativity, Gravitation and Relativistic Field Theories (MG 9), pp. 742–768, arXiv:gr-qc/0006061.
- [21] C. Kiefer, *Quantum Gravity*. International Series of Monographs on Physics, OUP Oxford, 2007.
- [22] D. Oriti, Approaches to Quantum Gravity: Toward a New Understanding of Space, Time and Matter. EBL-Schweitzer, Cambridge University Press, 2009.
- [23] R. Loll, G. Fabiano, D. Frattulillo, and F. Wagner, "Quantum Gravity in 30 Questions," arXiv:2206.06762 [hep-th].
- [24] J. W. S. B. Rayleigh, *The theory of sound*, vol. 2. Macmillan, 1896.
- [25] E. Schrödinger, "Quantisierung als eigenwertproblem," Annalen der physik, vol. 385, 1926, no. 13, pp. 437–490.
- [26] T. Kato, *Perturbation theory for linear operators*. Grundlehren der mathematischen Wissenschaften, Springer Berlin Heidelberg, 2013.
- [27] E. Manousakis, Practical Quantum Mechanics: Modern Tools and Applications. Oxford University Press, 2016.

- [28] D. Griffiths, Introduction to elementary particles. John Wiley & Sons, 2020.
- [29] M. E. Peskin and D. V. Schroeder, An introduction to quantum field theory. Reading, USA: Addison-Wesley, 1995.
- [30] R. P. Feynman, "Quantum theory of gravitation," *Acta Phys. Polon.*, vol. 24, 1963, pp. 697–722. [,272(1963)].
- [31] Y. Nagashima, *Beyond the standard model of elementary particle physics*. Wiley, 2014.
- [32] G. 't Hooft and M. J. G. Veltman, "One loop divergencies in the theory of gravitation," Ann. Inst. H. Poincare Phys. Theor., vol. A20, 1974, pp. 69–94.
- [33] M. H. Goroff and A. Sagnotti, "The ultraviolet behavior of Einstein gravity," *Nucl. Phys.*, vol. B266, 1986, pp. 709–736.
- [34] P. Van Nieuwenhuizen, "Supergravity," Phys. Rept., vol. 68, 1981, pp. 189–398.
- [35] S. Deser, "Nonrenormalizability of (last hope) D = 11 supergravity, with a terse survey of divergences in quantum gravities," in *Conference on Fundamental Interactions from Symmetries to Black Holes (EnglerFest) Brussels, Belgium, March 24-27, 1999*, arXiv:hep-th/9905017 [hep-th].
- [36] K. Becker, M. Becker, and J. H. Schwarz, *String theory and M-theory: A modern introduction*. Cambridge university press, 2006.
- [37] M. R. Douglas, "The Statistics of string / M theory vacua," JHEP, vol. 05, 2003, arXiv:hep-th/0303194.
- [38] C. W. Misner, "Feynman quantization of general relativity," *Rev. Mod. Phys.*, vol. 29, 1957, pp. 497–509.
- [39] M. Reuter and F. Saueressig, "Quantum Einstein gravity," New J. Phys., vol. 14, 2012, arXiv:1202.2274 [hep-th].
- [40] S. Weinberg, "Ultraviolet divergences in quantum theories of gravitation," in *General Relativity: An Einstein Centenary Survey*, pp. 790–831, 1980.
- [41] B. Delamotte, "An introduction to the nonperturbative renormalization group," *Lect. Notes Phys.*, vol. 852, 2012, arXiv:cond-mat/0702365 [cond-mat.stat-mech].
- [42] F. David, "Planar Diagrams, Two-Dimensional Lattice Gravity and Surface Models," *Nucl. Phys. B*, vol. 257, 1985, p. 45.
- [43] V. G. Knizhnik, A. M. Polyakov, and A. B. Zamolodchikov, "Fractal Structure of 2D Quantum Gravity," *Mod. Phys. Lett. A*, vol. 3, 1988, p. 819.
- [44] S. Catterall, R. Renken, and J. B. Kogut, "Singular structure in 4-D simplicial gravity," *Phys. Lett. B*, vol. 416, 1998, arXiv:hep-lat/9709007.
- [45] J. Ambjorn, J. Jurkiewicz, and R. Loll, "Dynamically triangulating Lorentzian quantum gravity," *Nucl. Phys. B*, vol. 610, 2001, arXiv:hep-th/0105267.

- [46] J. Ambjorn, A. Goerlich, J. Jurkiewicz, and R. Loll, "Nonperturbative Quantum Gravity," *Phys. Rept.*, vol. 519, 2012, arXiv:1203.3591 [hep-th].
- [47] R. Loll, "Quantum Gravity from Causal Dynamical Triangulations: A Review," *Class. Quant. Grav.*, vol. 37, 2020, no. 1, arXiv:1905.08669 [hep-th].
- [48] J. Ambjorn, J. Jurkiewicz, and R. Loll, "Emergence of a 4-D world from causal quantum gravity," *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, vol. 93, 2004, arXiv:hep-th/0404156.
- [49] N. Sasakura, "Tensor model for gravity and orientability of manifold," *Mod. Phys. Lett.*, vol. A6, 1991, pp. 2613–2624.
- [50] J. Ambjorn, B. Durhuus, and T. Jonsson, "Three-dimensional simplicial quantum gravity and generalized matrix models," *Mod. Phys. Lett.*, vol. A6, 1991, pp. 1133– 1146.
- [51] N. Godfrey and M. Gross, "Simplicial quantum gravity in more than twodimensions," *Phys. Rev.*, vol. D43, 1991, pp. 1749–1753.
- [52] R. Arnowitt, S. Deser, and C. W. Misner, "Dynamical structure and definition of energy in general relativity," *Phys. Rev.*, vol. 116, Dec 1959, pp. 1322–1330.
- [53] R. Wald, General relativity. University of Chicago Press, 1984.
- [54] T. Thiemann, *Modern canonical quantum general relativity*. Cambridge Monographs on Mathematical Physics, Cambridge University Press, 2007.
- [55] D. Obster, "Exploring the canonical tensor model," 2018.
- [56] R. Geroch, "Domain of dependence," J. Math. Phys., vol. 11, 1970, no. 2, https://doi.org/10.1063/1.1665157.
- [57] A. N. Bernal and M. Sanchez, "On smooth Cauchy hypersurfaces and Geroch's splitting theorem," *Commun. Math. Phys.*, vol. 243, 2003, arXiv:gr-qc/0306108 [gr-qc].
- [58] B. S. DeWitt, "Quantum theory of gravity. i. the canonical theory," *Physical Review*, vol. 160, 1967, no. 5, p. 1113.
- [59] I. Gelfand, "Normierte ringe," *Rec. Math. [Mat. Sbornik] N.S.*, vol. 9, 1941, no. 1, pp. 3–24.
- [60] N. Landsman, Mathematical Topics Between Classical and Quantum Mechanics. Springer Monographs in Mathematics, Springer New York, 1998.
- [61] I. Gelfand and M. Neumark, "On the imbedding of normed rings into the ring of operators in hilbert space," *Mat. Sbronik*, vol. 12, 1943, no. 2, pp. 197–217.
- [62] W. van Suijlekom, *Noncommutative geometry and particle physics*. Mathematical Physics Studies, Springer Netherlands, 2014.
- [63] J. Nestruev, Smooth Manifolds and Observables. Graduate Texts in Mathematics, Springer New York, 2006.

- [64] N. Sasakura, "Canonical tensor models with local time," Int. J. Mod. Phys. A, vol. 27, 2012, arXiv:1111.2790 [hep-th].
- [65] N. Sasakura, "Uniqueness of canonical tensor model with local time," Int. J. Mod. Phys. A, vol. 27, 2012, arXiv:1203.0421 [hep-th].
- [66] N. Sasakura and Y. Sato, "Interpreting canonical tensor model in minisuperspace," *Phys. Lett.*, vol. B732, 2014, arXiv:1401.2062 [hep-th].
- [67] N. Sasakura and Y. Sato, "Constraint algebra of general relativity from a formal continuum limit of canonical tensor model," *JHEP*, vol. 10, 2015, arXiv:1506.04872 [hep-th].
- [68] H. Chen, N. Sasakura, and Y. Sato, "Equation of motion of canonical tensor model and Hamilton-Jacobi equation of general relativity," *Phys. Rev. D*, vol. 95, 2017, no. 6, arXiv:1609.01946 [hep-th].
- [69] J. Conway, *A Course in Functional Analysis*. Graduate Texts in Mathematics, Springer New York, 1994.
- [70] S. Bosch, *Algebraic Geometry and Commutative Algebra*. Universitext, Springer London, 2012.
- [71] S. Rosenberg, *The Laplacian on a Riemannian Manifold: An Introduction to Analysis on Manifolds*. London Mathematical Society Student Texts, Cambridge University Press, 1997.
- [72] A. Connes, "Geometry from the spectral point of view," *Lett. Math. Phys.*, vol. 34, 1995, no. 3, pp. 203–238.
- [73] A. Connes, "On the spectral characterization of manifolds," *J. Noncommut. Geom.*, vol. 7, 2013, arXiv:0810.2088 [math.OA].
- [74] Z. Semadeni, "Spaces of continuous functions on compact sets," *Adv. Math.*, vol. 1, 1965, no. 3, pp. 319–382.
- [75] I. Singer, "Linear functionals on the space of continuous mappings of a compact hausdorff space into a banach spaces," *Rev. Math. Pures Appl.*, vol. 2, 1957, pp. 301–315.
- [76] A. De Korvin and R. Easton, "Some representation theorems," *Rocky Mt. J. Math.*, vol. 1, 1971, no. 3, pp. 561–573.
- [77] G. D. Faulkner, "Representation of linear functionals in a banach space," *The Rocky Mountain Journal of Mathematics*, 1977, pp. 789–792.
- [78] C. Heil, A Basis Theory Primer: Expanded Edition. Appl. Numer. Harmon. Anal., Birkhäuser Boston, 2011.
- [79] A. Anandkumar, R. Ge, D. Hsu, S. M. Kakade, and M. Telgarsky, "Tensor decompositions for learning latent variable models," *J. Mach. Learn. Res.*, vol. 15, 2014, pp. 2773–2832.

- [80] L. De Lathauwer and B. De Moor, "From matrix to tensor: Multilinear algebra and signal processing," in *Institute of mathematics and its applications conference series*, vol. 67, pp. 1–16, Citeseer, 1998.
- [81] C. F. Beckmann and S. M. Smith, "Tensorial extensions of independent component analysis for multisubject fmri analysis," *Neuroimage*, vol. 25, 2005, no. 1, pp. 294– 311.
- [82] L. De Lathauwer, B. De Moor, and J. Vandewalle, "A multilinear singular value decomposition," *SIAM J. Matrix Anal. Appl.*, vol. 21, 2000, no. 4, pp. 1253–1278.
- [83] T. G. Kolda and B. W. Bader, "Tensor decompositions and applications," SIAM review, vol. 51, 2009, no. 3, pp. 455–500.
- [84] T. Kawano and N. Sasakura, "Emergence of Lie group symmetric classical spacetimes in canonical tensor model," arXiv:2109.09896 [hep-th].
- [85] N. Sasakura, "Phase profile of the wave function of canonical tensor model and emergence of large space—times," *Int. J. Mod. Phys. A*, vol. 36, 2021, no. 29, arXiv:2104.11845 [hep-th].
- [86] G. Carlsson, "Topology and data," Bull. Am. Math. Soc., vol. 46, 2009, no. 2, pp. 255–308.
- [87] A. Zomorodian and G. Carlsson, "Computing persistent homology," *Discrete Comput. Geom.*, vol. 33, 2005, no. 2, pp. 249–274.
- [88] H. Edelsbrunner, J. Harer, *et al.*, "Persistent homology-a survey," *Contemporary mathematics*, vol. 453, 2008, pp. 257–282.
- [89] H. A. Harrington, N. Otter, H. Schenck, and U. Tillmann, "Stratifying multiparameter persistent homology," *SIAM J. Appl. Algebra Geom.*, vol. 3, 2019, no. 3, pp. 439–471.
- [90] L. Qi, "Eigenvalues of a real supersymmetric tensor," J. Symb. Comput., vol. 40, 2005, no. 6, pp. 1302–1324.
- [91] V. A. Kazakov, A. A. Migdal, and I. K. Kostov, "Critical Properties of Randomly Triangulated Planar Random Surfaces," *Phys. Lett. B*, vol. 157, 1985, pp. 295–300.
- [92] J. Ambjorn, B. Durhuus, and J. Frohlich, "Diseases of Triangulated Random Surface Models, and Possible Cures," *Nucl. Phys. B*, vol. 257, 1985, pp. 433–449.
- [93] F. David, "A model of random surfaces with non-trivial critical behaviour," *Nuclear Physics B*, vol. 257, 1985, pp. 543–576.
- [94] P. Di Francesco, P. H. Ginsparg, and J. Zinn-Justin, "2-D Gravity and random matrices," *Phys. Rept.*, vol. 254, 1995, arXiv:hep-th/9306153.
- [95] G. 't Hooft, "A Planar Diagram Theory for Strong Interactions," Nucl. Phys. B, vol. 72, 1974, p. 461.

- [96] D. V. Boulatov, "A model of three-dimensional lattice gravity," *Mod. Phys. Lett.*, vol. A7, 1992, arXiv:hep-th/9202074 [hep-th].
- [97] H. Ooguri, "Topological lattice models in four-dimensions," Mod. Phys. Lett., vol. A7, 1992, arXiv:hep-th/9205090 [hep-th].
- [98] L. Freidel, "Group field theory: An overview," Int. J. Theor. Phys., vol. 44, 2005, arXiv:hep-th/0505016 [hep-th].
- [99] R. Gurau, "Colored group field theory," *Commun. Math. Phys.*, vol. 304, 2011, arXiv:0907.2582 [hep-th].
- [100] R. Gurau, "Topological graph polynomials in colored group field theory," Ann. Henri Poincaré, vol. 11, 2010, arXiv:0911.1945 [hep-th].
- [101] R. Gurau, "The 1/N expansion of colored tensor models," Annales Henri Poincare, vol. 12, 2011, arXiv:1011.2726 [gr-qc].
- [102] V. Bonzom, R. Gurau, A. Riello, and V. Rivasseau, "Critical behavior of colored tensor models in the large N limit," *Nucl. Phys.*, vol. B853, 2011, arXiv:1105.3122 [hep-th].
- [103] E. Witten, "An SYK-like model without disorder." 2016, arXiv:1610.09758 [hepth].
- [104] I. R. Klebanov and G. Tarnopolsky, "Uncolored random tensors, melon diagrams, and the Sachdev-Ye-Kitaev models," *Phys. Rev.*, vol. D95, 2017, no. 4, arXiv:1611.08915 [hep-th].
- [105] N. Sasakura, "An Invariant approach to dynamical fuzzy spaces with a three-index variable," *Mod. Phys. Lett. A*, vol. 21, 2006, arXiv:hep-th/0506192.
- [106] N. Sasakura, "Tensor model and dynamical generation of commutative nonassociative fuzzy spaces," *Class. Quant. Grav.*, vol. 23, 2006, arXiv:hep-th/0606066.
- [107] N. Sasakura, "The Fluctuation spectra around a Gaussian classical solution of a tensor model and the general relativity," *Int. J. Mod. Phys. A*, vol. 23, 2008, arXiv:0706.1618 [hep-th].
- [108] N. Sasakura, "Emergent general relativity on fuzzy spaces from tensor models," *Prog. Theor. Phys.*, vol. 119, 2008, arXiv:0803.1717 [gr-qc].
- [109] N. Sasakura, "Tensor models and 3-ary algebras," J. Math. Phys., vol. 52, 2011, arXiv:1104.1463 [hep-th].
- [110] N. Sasakura, "Tensor models and hierarchy of n-ary algebras," *Int. J. Mod. Phys.* A, vol. 26, 2011, arXiv:1104.5312 [hep-th].
- [111] N. Sasakura, "Super tensor models, super fuzzy spaces and super n-ary transformations," *Int. J. Mod. Phys. A*, vol. 26, 2011, arXiv:1106.0379 [hep-th].

- [112] G. Narain and N. Sasakura, "An OSp extension of the canonical tensor model," *PTEP*, vol. 2015, 2015, no. 12, arXiv:1509.01432 [hep-th].
- [113] P. Dirac, *The principles of quantum mechanics*. International series of monographs on physics, Clarendon Press, 1981.
- [114] B. L. Van der Waerden, "Sources of quantum mechanics," American Journal of Physics, vol. 36, 1968, no. 4, pp. 374–375.
- [115] N. Sasakura, "Quantum canonical tensor model and an exact wave function," *Int. J. Mod. Phys. A*, vol. 28, 2013, arXiv:1305.6389 [hep-th].
- [116] T. Thiemann, "The phoenix project: Master constraint program for loop quantum gravity," *Class. Quant. Grav.*, vol. 23, 2006, arXiv:gr-qc/0305080 [gr-qc].
- [117] N. Sasakura and Y. Sato, "Ising model on random networks and the canonical tensor model," *PTEP*, vol. 2014, 2014, no. 5, arXiv:1401.7806 [hep-th].
- [118] G. Narain, N. Sasakura, and Y. Sato, "Physical states in the canonical tensor model from the perspective of random tensor networks," *JHEP*, vol. 01, 2015, arXiv:1410.2683 [hep-th].
- [119] N. Sasakura and Y. Sato, "Renormalization procedure for random tensor networks and the canonical tensor model," *PTEP*, vol. 2015, 2015, no. 4, arXiv:1501.05078 [hep-th].
- [120] L. Lionni and N. Sasakura, "A random matrix model with non-pairwise contracted indices," *PTEP*, vol. 2019, 2019, no. 7, arXiv:1903.05944 [hep-th].
- [121] N. Sasakura and S. Takeuchi, "Numerical and analytical analyses of a matrix model with non-pairwise contracted indices," *Eur. Phys. J. C*, vol. 80, 2020, no. 2, arXiv:1907.06137 [hep-th].
- [122] S. Carroll, *Spacetime and geometry: An introduction to general relativity*. Always learning, Pearson Education, 2013.
- [123] G. Narain and N. Sasakura, "Mother canonical tensor model," *Class. Quant. Grav.*, vol. 34, 2017, no. 14, arXiv:1612.04938 [hep-th].
- [124] N. Sasakura, "Symmetry enhancement in a two-logarithm matrix model and the canonical tensor model," *PTEP*, vol. 2021, 2021, no. 4, arXiv:2008.07726 [hep-th].
- [125] W. K. Hastings, "Monte carlo sampling methods using markov chains and their applications," 1970.
- [126] S. Brooks, A. Gelman, G. Jones, and X.-L. Meng, *Handbook of markov chain monte carlo*. CRC press, 2011.
- [127] N. Metropolis, A. W. Rosenbluth, M. N. Rosenbluth, A. H. Teller, and E. Teller, "Equation of state calculations by fast computing machines," *The journal of chemical physics*, vol. 21, 1953, no. 6, pp. 1087–1092.

[128] S. Duane, A. D. Kennedy, B. J. Pendleton, and D. Roweth, "Hybrid monte carlo," *Physics letters B*, vol. 195, 1987, no. 2, pp. 216–222.

Acknowledgements

I am grateful for getting this opportunity to do the research that I am interested in, in this country that I really like a lot. I learned a lot about physics, and also grew personally from this experience. I owe my gratitude to several people.

First and foremost, I would like to thank Naoki Sasakura, for all the effort he took to help me get into this university with a scholarship, and all the mentoring and great advice he gave throughout the years. Without him I would not have been able to come to Japan for my master research, let alone to obtain a doctorate degree here and find research I am passionate about. He also helped me see things from a different point of view whenever I would get stuck. It was not always easy, especially since because of the pandemic our meetings could not be as frequent as they used to be, but I think in the end it was successful. It really changed my life, and I will always be thankful for that.

Secondly I would like to thank the manuscript committee, consisting of Naoki Sasakura, Fumihiro Takayama, Koji Hashimoto, Shigeki Sugimoto and Shinji Muohyama, for taking the time to read and evaluate my thesis, and listening to and judging my defence.

I also really appreciate all of the people at the Yukawa Institute for Theoretical Physics (YITP) and elsewhere that I discussed physics with during my academic journey, or just make time more enjoyable. A notable person is Renate Loll, who was my master thesis advisor, since she made me consider the foundations of the canonical tensor model more seriously in the first place.

Furthermore, I would like to thank the administrative staff of the YITP and the Department of Physics of Kyoto University, since they streamlined all the processes that I would have probably been lost in without them. For the scholarship that made this all possible, the monbukagakusho scholarship, also called the MEXT scholarship, I would like to express my gratitude to the Ministry of Education of Japan.

I would like to thank the people who supported me. My parents, brother Lennert, and sister Ellen, who I could not see for a long time due to the pandemic. Calling my parents through FaceTime was always an enjoyable part of my week, and their continuous support was very important to me. Without their support I am sure I would not have been able to do this. I would also like to thank my girlfriend Asuka, who I met in my first week in Japan. You are definitely the best thing that I got out of my degree, I love you. Thank you for both supporting me when I wanted to do physics, but also giving me other great things to think about. I am really excited for our future.

Last but now least, I really want to thank all of my friends, both in the Netherlands and in Japan. My life in Japan has been really amazing because of all the friends that I made along the way, and I am really thankful for everyone who helped make life enjoyable here. Thank you Take - who introduced me to so many parts of Japanese culture, Hamdi - who was always an amazing friend I connected with strongly, Akane whom I had some great conversations with, Rutvika - who always made time whenever life did not go as expected, Kana; Miku and Hironori - who were always up for doing something fun, Mathieu - whom I had great poker nights with, Leo - who taught me random Japanese slang, Richard - with whom a normal night could suddenly turn crazy, Keisuke - who enjoys watching sports even more than me, Mayu and Kanae - who visited me in the Netherlands, Tim - who came to my help when I needed it the most, and Mai who I met in the Netherlands but now we both live in Japan. There are still many others I am so lucky to have met, but I sadly could not mention all. Thank you everyone.

The friends back in the Netherlands always made me feel right at home whenever I was back, even for just a little while. Thank you René, Mart, Magdalena, Jos, Menno, Ragnar, Janet, and all other friends from Nijmegen, Venlo and elsewhere. A special thanks to the "cooleclub" for the lovely music mix they gave me when I left, which I still sometimes listen to. I look forward to meeting you all again.

I have learned a lot from all of the people I met in my life, and I will always cherish our time together.